

Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India on General and Social Sector

for the year ended March 2012



Government of Gujarat Report No. 4 of the year 2013

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Particulars	Paragraph number	Page number			
Preface		v			
CHAPTER-I - INTRODUCTION		1			
CHAPTER-II – PERFORMANCE AUDITS					
HOME DEPARTMENT AND AGRICULTURE & CO-OPERATION (FISHERIES) DEPARTMENT					
Inner Layer Security of the Coast of Gujarat State	2.1	9			
HEALTH & FAMILY WELFARE DEPARTMENT, FOREST & ENVIRONMENT DEPARTMENT AND URBAN HOUSING & URBAN DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT					
Management of Bio-Medical Waste in Government-sector Hospitals	2.2	29			
WOMEN AND CHILD DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT					
Implementation of Integrated Child Development Services	2.3	45			
CHAPTER-III – COMPLIANCE AUDIT					
HEALTH AND FAMILY WELFARE DEPARTMENT					
Functioning of Trauma Care Centres	3.1	73			
HOME DEPARTMENT					
Working of Anti Corruption Bureau	3.2	81			
SOCIAL JUSTICE AND EMPOWERMENT DEPARTMENT					
Food management in hostels for scheduled castes students	3.3	89			

APPENDICES

Appendix	Subject	Paragraph reference	Page number
Ι	Statement showing the details of year-wise outstanding IRs/Paragraphs as of 30 September 2012	1.7.1	97
II	Details of Detailed Explanations pending as of 31 December 2012	1.7.3	98
III	Paragraphs to be discussed by Public Accounts Committee as of 31 December 2012	1.7.4	99
IV	Statement showing details of Coastal Police Stations constructed under CSS Phase-I	2.1.10	100
V	Statement showing status of Coastal Check Posts works under CSS Phase-I	2.1.10	101
VI	Statement showing status of Coastal Out Posts works under CSS Phase-I	2.1.10	102
VII	Statement showing boat-wise patrolling/ night patrolling carried out by test checked Coastal Police Stations	2.1.14.1 and 2.1.14.2	103
VIII	Statement showing details of available Police Staff in eight test checked Coastal Police Stations as of March 2012	2.1.21	104
IX	Statement showing details of available Crew Members in eight test checked Coastal Police Stations as of March 2012	2.1.21	105
X	Statement showing different categories of BM Waste	2.2.9	106
XI	Category-wise coverage of SNP under ICDS scheme during 2007-12	2.3.14	107
XII	Details showing shortfall in coverage of beneficiaries under SNP in selected projects	2.3.14	108

PREFACE

- 1. This Report has been prepared for submission to the Governor under Article 151 of the Constitution of India.
- 2. Chapter-I of this Report indicates audited entity profile, authority for audit, planning and conduct of audit, organisational structure of the office of the Accountant General (General and Social Sector Audit) and responses of the departments to the performance audits and compliance audit paragraphs. Highlights of audit observations included in this report have also been brought out in this Chapter. Chapter-II contains the findings of performance audits on Inner Layer Security of the coast of Gujarat State, Management of Bio-Medical Waste in Government-sector hospitals and implementation of Integrated Child Development Services. Chapter-III deals with the findings of compliance audit in Health and Family Welfare Department, Home Department and Social Justice and Empowerment Department.
- 3. The Report covers significant matters arising out of the performance audits and compliance audit of General and Social Sector departments. The Reports containing points arising from audit of financial transactions relating to Economic Sector departments, Local Bodies, Revenue Receipts, Statutory Corporations and Government Companies are being presented separately.
- 4. The cases mentioned in this Report are among those which came to notice in the course of test audit of accounts during 2011-12 as well as those which had come to notice in earlier years but could not be dealt with in previous Reports. Matters relating to the period subsequent to 2011-12 have also been included, wherever necessary.

CHAPTER-I

INTRODUCTION

1.1 About this Report

This Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India (C&AG) relates to matters arising from performance audit of selected programmes and activities and compliance audit of various departments of State Government.

Compliance audit refers to examination of the transactions relating to expenditure of the audited entities to ascertain whether the provisions of the Constitution of India, applicable laws, rules, regulations and various orders and instructions issued by competent authorities are being complied with. On the other hand, performance audit, besides conducting a compliance audit, also examines whether the objectives of the programme/activity/department are achieved economically and efficiently.

The primary purpose of the Report is to bring to the notice of the State Legislature, important results of audit. Auditing Standards require that the materiality level for reporting should be commensurate with the nature, volume and magnitude of transactions. The findings of audit are expected to enable the Executive to take corrective actions as also to frame policies and directives that will lead to improved financial management of the organisations, thus, contributing to better governance.

This chapter, in addition to explaining the planning and extent of audit, provides a synopsis of the significant deficiencies in performance of selected programmes, significant audit observations made during the audit of transactions and follow-up on previous Audit Reports. Chapter-II of this report contains findings arising out of performance audit of selected programmes/activities/departments. Chapter-III contains observations on audit of transactions in Government departments.

1.2 Audited entity profile

The Accountant General (General and Social Sector Audit), Gujarat conducts audit of the expenditure under the General and Social Services incurred by 15 departments in the State at the Secretariat level and 146 autonomous bodies. The departments are headed by Additional Chief Secretaries/Principal Secretaries/ Secretaries, who are assisted by Directors/Commissioners/Chief Engineers and subordinate officers under them.

The summary of fiscal transactions during the year 2010-11 and 2011-12 is given in Table-1 as follows – $\,$

Table 1 : Summary of fiscal transactions

(Rupees in crore)

Receipts				Disbursements					
2010-11		2011-12	2011-12 2010-11	2011-12			2011-12	2010 11 2	
2010-11		2011-12	2010-11		Non-Plan	Plan	Total		
Section-A: Revenue									
52,363.64	Revenue receipts	62,958.99	57,440.02	Revenue expenditure	43,053.93	16,690.53	59,744.46		
36,338.63	Tax revenue	44,252.29	19,840.46	General services	20,738.84	741.68	21,480.52		
4,915.02	Non-tax revenue	5,276.52	23,701.61	Social services	14,902.66	9,643.13	24,545.79		
6,679.44	Share of Union taxes/ duties	7,780.31	13,712.67	Economic services	7,212.65	6,305.72	13,518.37		
4,430.55	Grants from Government of India	5,649.87	185.28	Grants-in-aid and Contributions	199.78		199.78		
Section-B: Ca	apital								
91.18	Misc. Capital receipts	10.00	9,683.54	Capital Outlay	204.47	13,607.23	13,811.70		
283.10	Recoveries of Loans and Advances	165.44	687.99	Loans and Advances disbursed	70.57	534.77	605.34		
16,681.34	Public Debt receipts*	17,534.76	3,817.53	Repayment of Public Debt*	-	-	5,275.19		
47.12	Contingency Fund	0.66	0.66	Contingency Fund	-	-	80.50		
72,281.47	Public Account receipts	79,653.14	66,655.62	Public Account disbursements	-	-	77,160.79		
11,524.31	Opening Cash Balance	14,986.80	14,986.80	Closing Cash Balance	-	-	18,631.81		
1,53,272.16	Total	1,75,309.79	1,53,272.16	Total			1,75,309.79		

* Excluding net transactions under ways and means advances and overdrafts.

1.3 Authority for Audit

The authority for audit by the C&AG is derived from Articles 149 and 151 of the Constitution of India and the Comptroller and Auditor General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Act, 1971. C&AG conducts audit of expenditure of the Departments of Government of Gujarat under Section 13^1 of the C&AG's (DPC) Act. C&AG is the sole auditor in respect of autonomous bodies which are audited under Sections 19 (2)², 19 (3)³ and 20(1)⁴ of the C&AG's (DPC) Act. In addition, C&AG also conducts audit of other autonomous bodies, under

¹ Audit of (i) all transactions from the Consolidated Fund of the State, (ii) all transactions relating to the Contingency Fund and Public Accounts and (iii) all trading, manufacturing, profit & loss accounts, balance sheets & other subsidiary accounts.

² Audit of the accounts of Corporations (not being Companies) established by or under law made by the Parliament in accordance with the provisions of the respective legislations.

³ Audit of accounts of Corporations established by law made by the State Legislature, on the request of the Governor.

⁴ Where the audit of the accounts of any body or authority has not been entrusted to the CAG by or under any law made by Parliament, he shall, if requested so to do by the Governor of a State, undertake the audit of the accounts of such body or authority on such terms and conditions as may be agreed upon between him and the Government.

Section 14⁵ of C&AG's (DPC) Act, which are substantially funded by the Government. Principles and methodologies for various audits are prescribed in the Auditing Standards and the Regulations on Audit and Accounts, 2007 issued by the C&AG.

1.4 Organisational structure of the Office of the Accountant General (G&SSA) Gujarat

Under the directions of the C&AG, the Office of the Accountant General (General and Social Sector Audit) Gujarat conducts audit of Government Departments/ Offices/Autonomous Bodies/Institutions under the General and Social Sector which are spread all over the State. The Accountant General (General and Social Sector Audit) is assisted by four Group Officers.

1.5 Planning and conduct of Audit

Audit process starts with the assessment of risks faced by various departments of Government based on expenditure incurred, criticality/complexity of activities, level of delegated financial powers, assessment of overall internal controls and concerns of stakeholders. Previous audit findings are also considered in this exercise. Based on this risk assessment, the frequency and extent of audit are decided.

After completion of audit of each unit, Inspection Reports containing audit findings are issued to the heads of the departments. The departments are requested to furnish replies to the audit findings within one month of receipt of the Inspection Reports. Whenever replies are received, audit findings are either settled or further action for compliance is advised. The important audit observations arising out of these Inspection Reports are processed for inclusion in the Audit Reports, which are submitted to the Governor of the State under Article 151 of the Constitution of India.

During 2011-12, in the General and Social Sector Audit Wing, 7,479 party-days were used to carry out audit of total 578 units and three performance audits. The audit plan covered those units/entities which were vulnerable to significant risk as per our assessment.

1.6 Significant audit observations

In the last few years, Audit has reported on several significant deficiencies in implementation of various programmes/activities through performance audits, as well as on the quality of internal controls in selected departments which impact the success of programmes and functioning of the departments. Similarly, the deficiencies noticed during compliance audit of the Government departments/ organisations were also reported upon.

^{5 (}i) Audit of all receipts and expenditure of a body/authority substantially financed by grants or loans from the Consolidated Fund of the State and (ii) all receipts and expenditure of any body or authority where the grants or loans to such body or authority from the Consolidated fund of the State in a financial year is not less than ₹ one crore.

1.6.1 Performance audits of programmes/activities/departments

The present report contains three performance audits and three compliance audit paragraphs. The highlights are given in the following paragraphs.

1.6.1.1 Inner Layer Security of the Coast of Gujarat State

The Government of India (GOI), Ministry of Home Affairs approved (January 2005) Coastal Security Scheme (CSS) which envisaged strengthening the infrastructure for patrolling and surveillance of coastal areas to check and counter illegal cross border activities. Accordingly, State Government prepared (May 2005) five years' Perspective Plan under the CSS for establishing 10 Coastal Police Stations (CPS), 25 Coastal Check Posts (CCP) and 46 Coastal Out Posts (COP), up-gradation of police stations, setting up of watch towers, camel patrolling and augmentation of *Sagar Rakshak Dal*. During performance audit covering six districts comprising eight CPSs, the following was noticed.

- The Government of India approved (January 2006) the Perspective Plan for setting up of 10 CPSs, 25 CCPs and 46 COPs, providing 30 boats, vehicles and furniture/equipments. The State Government had not taken any action to implement the remaining components from State funds.
- The locations of four CPSs were changed for geographical and administrative convenience. Also, the locations identified for some CCPs/ COPs were found water-logged and hence CCPs/ COPs were constructed deep inside the mainland at six places of Ahmedabad and Banaskantha districts.
- The Construction of five out of 10 Coastal Police Stations was delayed for periods ranging 73 to 535 days. The work of 23 CCPs and 29 COPs executed with pre-cast concrete slabs was of inferior quality.
- In selected districts, out of 50 CCPs/COPs completed, 36 (72 per cent) remained non-operational as police personnel were not deployed.
- In the absence of demand from the State Government to GOI, dedicated jetties were not constructed to maintain secrecy. The marine exclusive intelligence and investigation wing at each CPS as envisaged in the Standard Operation Procedure was not established. Shortfall in sea patrolling ranged between 78 *per cent* and 91 *per cent* and night patrolling was zero to 34 *per cent*. Boat repair facility was at a distant place and delay in repairing of patrolling boats ranged from four to 13 months.
- No effective steps were taken by Agriculture and Co-operation (Fisheries) Department for preventing Indian fishermen crossing International Maritime Boundary Line. The Boat Movement Token System to keep watch on fishermen/vessels was found to be ineffective. Satellite based vessels tracking and warning device system sanctioned at a cost of ₹ 46.16 crore (May 2008) to caution fishermen before approaching international boundary was not established.

Shortage of manpower was 35 per cent and 46 per cent in policing staff and crew members respectively. Out of the trained staff, 69 per cent was deployed for other duties. The monitoring mechanism envisaged in the CSS was not established.

(Paragraph 2.1)

1.6.1.2 Management of Bio-Medical Waste in Government-sector Hospitals

Bio-Medical Waste (BM Waste) is generated during diagnosis, treatment or immunization of human beings or animals or research activities thereto. The GOI framed Bio-Medical Waste (Management and Handling) Rules, 1998 (BMW Rules) to streamline the procedure for collection, handling, transportation and disposal of the BM Waste. The performance audit of Management of Bio-Medical Waste in Government-sector hospitals has revealed following deficiencies.

There was no accurate data on BM waste from non-Government Health Care Establishments (HCEs). The implementation of BMW Rules was deficient as only 19 out of 80 Government HCEs test-checked had authorisation under BMW Rules. Further, in 56 Government HCEs, segregation of BM waste in colour coded containers had not been done and BM waste was mixed-up with Municipal Waste. The Common BM waste treatment facilities were not created as per norms and were not functioning properly. Feeding of BM waste in incinerators and autoclaving was found to be done manually. In some cases, BM waste was disposed off by burning/dumping. Deep burial of BM Waste as per the Rules was not ensured. Studies on Task Force recommendations had not been taken up.

(Paragraph 2.2)

1.6.1.3 Implementation of Integrated Child Development Services

The Government of India (GOI) launched (1975) the Integrated Child Development Services (ICDS) to promote holistic development of children, expectant and lactating mothers and adolescent girls through package services comprising supplementary nutrition, immunization, health check-ups, nutrition and health education and informal pre-school education of children. The performance audit of implementation of ICDS revealed following deficiencies.

- Against the requirements of 75,480 Angan Wadi Centres (AWCs), 52,137 (69 *per cent*) AWCs were sanctioned and 50,225 AWCs were in operation in the State thereby a population of 1.87 crore was deprived of the benefits of ICDS. Though GOI directed (November 2008) State Government to submit proposal for additional projects based on revised population criteria, no proposal was forwarded by the State Government.
- In the 123 projects in eight test checked districts, basic amenities (building, safe drinking water and toilets) were not available in nine *per cent* to 40 *per cent* of the AWCs. Out of 3,333 AWCs proposed to be constructed from National Bank for Agriculture and Rural Development (NABARD) loan, only 1,979 AWCs were constructed.

- Though there were 223.16 lakh eligible beneficiaries under Supplementary Nutrition (SN) Programme, 63.37 lakh beneficiaries were left out. As against the target of 300 nutrition days annually, shortfall in providing supplementary nutrition was up to 96 days. Every third child in the State was reported as underweight. Shortfall of 27 *per cent* to 48 *per cent* was noticed in the implementation of Nutrition Programme for Adolescent Girls.
- Records regarding immunization programme were not available with AWCs. Though funds for purchase of the medical kits were provided, the same were not purchased by the District Development Officers (DDOs).
- Of the 34.28 lakh children registered in the AWCs of selected districts, only 26.94 lakh children enrolled for pre-school education. There was shortfall in supply of pre-school kits. The tri-cycles procured for kids in the test checked district was of poor quality.
- As against the sanctioned strength of 54 Child Development Project Officers (CDPOs)/Assistant CDPOs (ACDPOs) and 220 Supervisors in selected projects, shortage of 20 CDPOs/ACDPOs (37 per cent) and 19 Supervisors (nine per cent) was noticed. Shortfall up to 52 per cent and 50 per cent in field visits of CDPOs and Supervisors respectively was also noticed in test checked districts during 2007-12. Also, in 320 selected AWCs, there was shortfall up to 26 per cent visits of Anganwadi workers to households and there was negligible implementation of Information, Education and Communication component.

(Paragraph 2.3)

1.6.2 Compliance audit of Transactions

1.6.2.1 Functioning of Trauma Care Centres

The Government of India (GOI) launched a Scheme (2007-08) to develop a network of Trauma Care Centres (TCCs) to provide emergency treatment to accident victims. The project envisaged providing financial assistance for upgrading emergency services of selected Government hospitals. In Gujarat, 12 hospitals were selected for up-gradation as TCCs at a cost of ₹ 91.55 crore. The Scheme envisaged construction of TCC buildings, development of manpower, purchase of equipments, establishment of life support ambulances and communication system. Audit scrutiny revealed that despite funds provided well in advance by GOI, civil works of seven TCCs were delayed mainly due to delay in obtaining administrative approvals, technical sanctions and non fixation of time schedule for completion of work. Though funds to the tune of ₹ 19.06 crore were released to TCCs for equipments, procurements made were worth ₹ 9.98 crore. The equipments procured were installed with delays ranging from eight to 13 months. The required medical and paramedical staff was also not deployed in these TCCs.

(Paragraph 3.1)

1.6.2.2 Working of Anti-Corruption Bureau

The mandate of Anti-Corruption Bureau (ACB) includes investigation of cases of bribery, corruption and embezzlement of Government money by making enquiries into complaints made by members of the public and Government. We observed that the ACB registered a shortfall ranging from 32 to 58 per cent in achieving targets during 2007-11. Success of trap and decoy operations was to the extent of 73 per cent and 21 per cent respectively. In 129 cases out of 299 cases (43 per cent), there were delays ranging 20 days to 990 days beyond the prescribed period of 45 days for completion of the investigation. As at the end of March 2012, sanction for prosecution was awaited in 30 cases including one case which was pending since four years. In selected Police Stations, there were delays ranging five days to 428 days in 30 cases in filing charge-sheets in the Court. Though the Government sanctioned (October 1996 to June 2010) setting up 13 Courts of the Special Judges for trial of offences under the Prevention of Corruption Act, three courts only were established till March 2012. There were only two spy cameras and five voice recorders with ACB at the Directoratelevel, which were old and obsolete. As against 340 functional posts, there was a shortage of 105 personnel. Shortfalls in inspection by Assistant Directors ranged from 38 per cent to 100 per cent.

(Paragraph 3.2)

1.6.2.3 Food Management in hostels for scheduled castes students

The State Government has established hostels for students of scheduled castes pursuing higher education free of cost till completion of their courses. In nine hostels out of the 39 hostels test checked, rate contract for supply of provisions was renewed year after year at the same rates without inviting tenders on the plea that wasteful expenditure on advertisement charges on invitation of tenders was avoided. Mahatma Gandhi Boys' Hostel, Rajkot incurred an expenditure of $\mathbf{\xi}$ 1.72 crore for procurement of various items made through annual rate contracts during 2009-12, however, delivery challans in respect of the supplies, based on which these were accounted for in the stock register, were not available. Though the hostel had an average of 360 students availing the mess facility, the rations were issued to kitchen, based on the intake capacity of 410 students and without assessing requirements as per norms. Further, no mechanism was evolved in these hostels to check continuous absence of any student for three or more days and payments were made to contractors on the basis of the number of students on roll. In 12 boys' and six girls' hostels, mess charges varied from ₹ 124 to ₹ 397 per head per month. Installation of Reverse Osmosis (RO) Plants without ensuring availability of water and of required specification, resulted in unfruitful expenditure on their purchase besides, the students were deprived of potable water.

(Paragraph 3.3)

1.7 Lack of responsiveness of Government to Audit

1.7.1 Inspection Reports outstanding

The Hand Book of Instructions for prompt Settlement of Audit Objections/ Inspection Report issued by the Finance Department in 1992 provides for prompt response by the Executive to the Inspection Reports (IRs) issued by the Accountant General to ensure rectificatory action in compliance with the prescribed rules and procedures and accountability for the deficiencies, omissions, etc., noticed during the inspections. The Heads of Offices and next higher authorities are required to comply with the observations contained in the IRs, rectify the defects and omissions promptly and report their compliance to the Accountant General within four weeks of receipt of the IRs. Periodical reminders are issued to the Head of the Department requesting them to furnish the replies expeditiously on the outstanding paragraphs in the IRs.

As of 30 September 2012, 8,805 IRs (34,602 paragraphs) were outstanding⁶ against 15 departments under the General and Social sector. Year-wise details of IRs and paragraphs outstanding are given in **Appendix-I**.

1.7.2 Response of departments to the audit paragraphs

Three draft performance audit reports and three draft compliance audit paragraphs were forwarded to the Additional Chief Secretaries/Principal Secretaries/ Secretaries of the concerned administrative departments between June 2012 and August 2012 with a request to send their responses within four weeks. The departments replied to two draft performance audit reports and all three draft compliance audit paragraphs featured in this Report. Entry and exit conferences were also held with the concerned departments on the audit findings included in the draft reports of the performance audits. The replies of the departments and the views expressed by them have duly been considered while finalising this report.

1.7.3 Follow-up of Audit Reports

Rule 7 of Public Accounts Committee (Rules of Procedure) 1990 provides for furnishing Detailed Explanation (DE) to the observations which featured in Audit Reports by all the departments of Government, within 90 days of their being laid on the Table of the Legislative Assembly.

The administrative departments did not comply with these instructions and 28 departments⁷ as detailed in **Appendix-II** had not submitted DEs for 61 paragraphs for the period 1999-2000 to 2010-11 as of 31 December 2012.

1.7.4 Paragraphs to be discussed by the Public Accounts Committee

Details of paragraphs pending discussion by the Public Accounts Committee as of 31 December 2012 are detailed in **Appendix –III.**

⁶ These include 5298 IRs (23595 paragraphs) pertaining to PRI/LBA wing and 902 IRs (1549 paragraphs) pertaining to the Revenue Receipts Audit units related to Luxury Tax, Entertainment Tax and TDOs/ DDOs (Land Revenue).

⁷ This includes audit of departments transferred to Principal Accountant General (E&RSA), Gujarat, Ahmedabad after restructuring with effect from 1 April 2012.

CHAPTER - II

PERFORMANCE AUDITS

This chapter contains three performance audits on 'Inner Layer Security of the coast of Gujarat State', 'Management of Bio-Medical Waste in Government-sector hospitals' and 'Implementation of Integrated Child Development Services'.

HOME DEPARTMENT AND AGRICULTURE & CO-OPERATION (FISHERIES) DEPARTMENT

2.1 Inner Layer Security of the Coast of Gujarat State

Executive summary

The Government of India (GOI), Ministry of Home Affairs approved (January 2005) Coastal Security Scheme (CSS) which envisaged strengthening the infrastructure for patrolling and surveillance of coastal areas to check and counter illegal cross border activities. Accordingly, State Government prepared (May 2005) five years' Perspective Plan under the CSS for establishing 10 Coastal Police Stations (CPS), 25 Coastal Check Posts (CCP) and 46 Coastal Out Posts (COP), up-gradation of police stations, setting up of watch towers, camel patrolling and augmentation of Sagar Rakshak Dal. During performance audit covering six districts comprising eight CPSs, the following was noticed.

- The Government of India approved (January 2006) the Perspective Plan for setting up of 10 CPSs, 25 CCPs and 46 COPs, providing 30 boats, vehicles and furniture/equipments. The State Government had not taken any action to implement the remaining components from State funds.
- The locations of four CPSs were changed for geographical and administrative convenience. Also, the locations identified for some CCPs/ COPs were found water-logged and hence CCPs/ COPs were constructed deep inside the mainland at six places of Ahmedabad and Banaskantha districts.
- The Construction of five out of 10 Coastal Police Stations was delayed for periods ranging 73 to 535 days. The work of 23 CCPs and 29 COPs executed with pre-cast concrete slabs was of inferior quality.
- In selected districts, out of 50 CCPs/COPs completed, 36 (72 per cent) remained non-operational as police personnel were not deployed.
- In the absence of demand from State Government to GOI, dedicated jetties were not constructed to maintain secrecy. The marine exclusive intelligence and investigation wing at each CPS as envisaged in the Standard Operation Procedure was not established. Shortfall in sea

patrolling ranged between 78 per cent and 91 per cent; night patrolling was zero to 34 per cent. Boat repair facility was at a distant place and delay in repairing of patrolling boats ranged from four to 13 months.

- No effective steps were taken by Agriculture and Co-operation (Fisheries) Department for preventing Indian fishermen crossing International Maritime Boundary Line. The Boat Movement Token System to keep watch on fishermen/vessels was found to be ineffective. Satellite based vessels tracking and warning device system sanctioned at a cost of ₹ 46.16 crore (May 2008) to caution fishermen before approaching international boundary was not established.
- Shortage of manpower was 35 per cent and 46 per cent in policing staff and crew members respectively. Out of the trained staff, 69 per cent was deployed for other duties. The monitoring mechanism envisaged in the CSS was not established.

2.1.1 Introduction

Gujarat has 1,640 kms long coast line spread over 13 districts. Due to its sea route proximity with Pakistan, it holds very high strategic importance from the perspective of internal security of the country. Coastal security arrangements consist of three tiers, of which 0-12 nautical miles (NM) are protected by Coastal Police of the States, whereas beyond 12 NM to the high-seas, the Coast Guard and the Indian Navy are responsible for protection.

With a view to strengthening the capabilities of State Police Forces for securing the coast from illegal cross border and criminal activities using sea and coast, a Coastal Security Scheme (CSS) was formulated (January 2005) by Government of India (GOI) for implementation by the State Governments. GOI directed (February 2005) the State Governments to prepare five years Perspective Plan for CSS Phase-I. The entire Plan aimed to set up 10 Coastal Police Stations (CPS), 25 Coastal Check Posts (CCP) and 46 Coastal Out Posts (COP), besides providing interceptor boats, vehicles and equipments to each CPS for effective surveillance of coastal areas.

2.1.2 Organisational set-up

The Additional Chief Secretary, Home Department was responsible for maintenance of law and order and internal security of the State. The Director General of Police (DGP) was in overall charge for implementation of CSS, who was assisted by Deputy Inspector General of Police (DIGP), Coastal Security and Intelligence. At district level, the Superintendents of Police (SP) implemented the CSS through Costal Police Stations (CPS), Coastal Check Posts (CCP) and Coastal Out Posts (COP). Gujarat State Police Housing Corporation Limited (GSPHCL), Gandhinagar (a State PSU) was responsible for construction works under CSS.

Organogram for implementation of inner layer security of the coast of Gujarat State



The Commissioner of Fisheries (CF), Gandhinagar working under Agriculture and Co-operation (Fisheries) Department was responsible for implementation of security related fisheries schemes like (i) providing satellite based vessels tracking and warning device, (ii) issue of boat movement token, (iii) providing biometric identity card to fishermen, etc. These schemes were being implemented through district level offices of Fisheries Department headed by Assistant Directors of Fisheries (ADF)/Superintendents of Fisheries (SF).

2.1.3 Audit objectives

The performance audit was conducted to assess whether -

- the perspective plan was prepared after proper survey and investigation for identification of location of CPSs/CCPs/COPs;
- the financial management was efficient and effective;
- the infrastructure created under CSS was utilised efficiently and effectively for innermost tier security;
- the security related fisheries schemes were implemented effectively and efficiently;
- adequate technically trained manpower was provided; and
- effective monitoring, evaluation and control mechanisms were in place.

2.1.4 Audit Criteria

The performance was assessed with reference to -

- Five years' Perspective Plan for coastal security;
- Gujarat Financial Rules and regulations;
- Standard Operating Procedure for coastal security issued by GOI;
- Guidelines and instructions issued by GOI/State Government for schemes of Fisheries Department; and
- Prescribed monitoring/evaluation mechanisms.

2.1.5 Scope and methodology

During performance audit, records for the period 2005-12 relating to conception, planning, implementation and evaluation of CSS Phase-I at Secretariat (Home and Agriculture & Co-operation Departments), DGP, DIGP, GSPHCL and Commissioner of Fisheries were test checked between January 2012 and June 2012. At field level, out of 13 coastal districts, offices of SPs of all four sensitive districts (Jamnagar, Junagadh, Kachchh and Porbandar) having proximity with Pakistan were selected due to increased security risk prevailing there and offices of SPs of two other districts (Bhavnagar and Valsad) were selected on random basis. Thus, out of 10 CPSs, Eight¹ CPSs established in six selected districts were covered in audit.

An Entry Conference was held (March 2012) with Deputy Secretary (Law and Order), Home Department and Secretary, Agriculture and Co-operation (Fisheries) Department. In addition to collecting and analysing statistical data, site visit of a few jetties and CCPs/COPs were conducted. Physical evidence was obtained in the shape of replies to audit queries, copies of documents, photos/maps, etc. Exit Conference was held with Additional Chief Secretary, Home Department (October 2012) and with Secretary, Fisheries Department (November 2012) to explain the audit findings. The views expressed by Government during Exit Conference were duly taken into account while finalising this report.

Audit findings

Planning

2.1.6 Perspective Plan for coastal security

The long term Perspective Plan provides strategies and work plan for deploying resources and setting performance indicators for successful implementation of scheme/programme. The State Government prepared (May 2005) five years Perspective Plan for CSS (Phase-I) for the security of the coastal areas which included –

- Establishment of 10 new CPSs with necessary infrastructure;
- Equipping each CPS with two 12 tonne boats and one 5 tonne boat with communication equipments and weaponry for sea patrolling in the defined area;
- Setting up of 25 Coastal Check Posts (CCP) to check the movement of vehicles/persons in coastal area and 46 Coastal Out Posts (COP) for effectively policing the entire coastal area;
- Up-gradation of 39 existing Police Stations;
- Setting up of 90 watch towers at strategic locations to ensure round the clock surveillance on the seashore;

^{1 (}i) Bedi, (ii) Bhavnagar Port, (iii) Mundra, (iv) Nava Bandar (v) Navi Bandar (vi) Okha (vii) Somnath and (viii) Vadinar

- Patrolling on 53 camels where motorable roads adjacent to coast do not exist or vehicle patrol is not possible due to difficult landscape; and
- Increase the strength of Sagar Rakshak Dal from 4,000 to 12,000 to keep watch on the suspicious movements along the coast and to assist the police in patrolling.

The Government of India approved (January 2006) the Perspective Plan for an outlay of \gtrless 58.43 crore for setting up of 10 CPSs, 25 CCPs and 46 COPs, providing 30 boats, vehicles and furniture/equipments, however, the remaining components² proposed by the State Government were not approved and also no action to implement them from State funds was taken. Thus, the comprehensive plan made for coastal security of the State was not fully implemented.

The State Government stated (September 2012) that plan for ₹ 392.47 crore was submitted to GOI (May 2005), but only ₹58.43 crore was sanctioned. The reply of the Government is not acceptable as State should have strived to finance the remaining components proposed for coastal security.

2.1.7 Deficient planning

Locations of

CPSs were

changed for

geographical situation and

administrative

reason

The Perspective Plan envisaged establishing CPSs/CCPs/COPs at the strategic places identified after detailed survey. The details of location of CPSs proposed/ established is shown in the **Map-1** below –



Map-1: Ten Coastal Police Stations established in the State

Source: Information provided by Additional Director General of Police

² Up-gradation of police stations, setting up of watch towers, camel patrolling and augmentation of Sagar Rakshak Dal

Only one **Coastal Police** Station was established in the sensitive Kachchh district with coast line of 238 kms

Sensitive coast line between Dwarka and Harshad left without coastal patrolling

As could be seen from the map that locations of four CPSs³ were changed. Scrutiny of the implementation of the Perspective Plan approved by the GOI revealed the following -

- Jamnagar and Kachchh districts are at utmost proximity with maritime border of Pakistan and hence sensitive for coastal security. However, to cover entire coast line of 238 kms of Kachchh district only one CPS (Mundra) was established (July 2007). Audit observed that later on, two boats were diverted (one boat each from Hazira and Pipavav CPS) and stationed at Jakhau (Kachchh district) for patrolling, which was inadequate to cover long coastal line.
- Similarly in Jamnagar district, due to change of location of two CPSs (Bhatia to Vadinar and Harshad to Okha), the entire coast line stretch between Dwarka and Harshad was left without any coastal patrolling. On the other hand, all three CPSs of Jamnagar districts were established in one stretch between Bedi and Okha.

The reasons attributed by concerned SPs for changing locations were geographical situation and administrative convenience. Thus, geographical situation and administrative convenience were given primacy rather than security perception.

The Government stated (September 2012) that in view of the flexibility given in the High Level Empowered Committee (HLEC) meeting (November 2005) to State Government, it was decided to change the locations. The reply of the Government is not justified as the Perspective Plan was required to have been prepared after proper survey and analysis of threat perception.

During Exit Conference, Government explained that original locations were changed as the same were away from coast-line and facility of jetty also not available. The contention of the Government is not acceptable as long stretch without police presence could adversely affect coastal security.

Financial Management

2.1.8 Funding Pattern

The CSS envisaged 100 per cent assistance from GOI for non-recurring expenditure on construction of CPSs/CCPs/COPs, interceptor boats, vehicles, equipments/furniture and recurring expenditure on POL of boats, maintenance of boats and training of staff. The cost on establishment of manpower was to be borne by the State Government.

2.1.8.1 Receipt of funds and expenditure incurred for CSS

Details of funds released by GOI/State Government and expenditure incurred under various components of CSS during 2005-2012 are shown in Table 1 as follows –

Due to under-

utilization

of patrolling boats, there was

savings of ₹3.77

crore on POL

³ Jamnagar District; (i) Bhatia to Vadinar, (ii) Harshad to Okha; Junagadh District; (iii) Dewada to Nava Bandar; Kachchh district (iv) Bhadreswar to Mundra

Name of Scheme/Programme	Funds available	Expenditure incurred	Excess (+)/ Saving (-)
Construction of buildings for CPSs/CCPs/COPs	6.65 ⁴	7.85	(+) 1.20
Purchase of vehicles (Jeeps - 20 and Motorcycles-101)	1.41	1.13	(-) 0.28
Purchase of furniture/equipments	1.00	0.98	(-) 0.02
Coastal Security (POL)	7.52 ⁵	3.75	(-) 3.77
Establishment	23.04	22.71	(-) 0.33
Total	39.62	36.42	(-) 3.20

Table-1: Details of funds provided and expenditure incurred under CSS

(Source: Data provided by Home Department)

As against the available funds of ₹6.65 crore for construction of CPSs/CCPs/ COPs, excess expenditure of ₹1.20 crore was incurred by GSPHCL from its own funds. The GSPHCL requested (October 2011) State Government for arranging the reimbursement of excess expenditure from GOI. However, no such proposal was made by the State Government to GOI.

2.1.9 Non-submission of audited Utilisation Certificates

The GOI released (December 2009) ₹1.66 crore towards POL expenses for the year 2009-10. Subsequent assistance was payable on submission of audited Utilisation Certificates (UC) along with details of number of hours of patrolling carried out, their mileage, areas patrolled with dates, seizures/arrests if any, etc. The State Government had incurred an expenditure of ₹3.75 crore (2009-12) on POL. However, no UC was submitted in respect of expenditure incurred, therefore, expenditure of ₹2.09 crore was not reimbursed by GOI.

The Government accepted (September 2012) the audit finding. Additional Chief Secretary agreed during Exit Conference that the UCs would be sent to GOI.

Programme management

2.1.10 Creation of infrastructure

Government of India allotted (2005-07) ₹6.02 crore to GSPHCL for construction of 10 CPSs, 25 CCPs and 46 COPs. Of the above GSPHCL constructed 10 CPSs (**Appendix-IV**), 22 CCPs (**Appendix-V**) and 42 COPs (**Appendix-VI**) at an expenditure of ₹7.07 crore.

⁽Rupees in crore)

⁴ Including ₹ 0.63 crore received as interest on ₹ 6.02 crore released by GOI

⁵ State Government provided funds in budget, GOI allowtted ₹ 1.66 crore (2009-10) thereafter, no reimbursement claim was submitted by State Government to GOI

2.1.10.1 Delay in completion of construction

Scrutiny of records of GSPHCL revealed that construction of five out of 10 CPSs was delayed for periods ranging from 73 to 535 days as detailed in **Table-2** below –

140	(Rupees in lal					
Name of Coastal Police Station	Estimated Cost	Stipulated date of completion	Actual date of completion	Actual ex- penditure	Delay/ days	
Okha	22.31	11.8.2008	28.1.2010	19.77	535	
Bedi	25.75	17.7.2008	21.5.2009	27.68	308	
Somnath	22.43	14.6.2007	3.10.2007	20.42	111	
Vadinar	21.64	7.12.2007	15.3.2008	23.52	99	
Hazira	24.22	30.6.2007	11.9.2007	25.52	73	

 Table-2: Delay in completion of works of Coastal Police Station

(Source:	Information	collected	from	GSPHCL)
()

The GSPHCL attributed (May 2012) the delays to non-availability of Sulpher Resistant cement in the market and increase in cost of materials like steel, bricks, cement etc. The reply was not tenable as construction of other five CPSs with same design was completed during same period with only nominal delays.

2.1.10.2. Avoidable expenditure

■ GSPHCL received offers (October 2006) for construction of Pipavav and Navi Bandar CPSs, which were rejected as the quotations were found to be on the higher side⁶. However, on re-invitation, the offers were accepted at still higher rates which resulted in an avoidable extra expenditure of ₹32.29 lakh as shown in **Table-3** below –

Name of work	CPS, Pipavav	CPS, Navi Bandar	
Estimated Cost	₹24.79 lakh	₹23.93 lakh	
Month of invitation of first tender	October 2006	October 2006	
Lowest offer received	₹27.55 lakh	₹27.88 lakh	
Month of invitation of final tender	July 2008	June 2007	
	(sixth attempt)	(fourth attempt)	
Tendered Cost accepted	₹54.93 lakh	₹32.79 lakh	
Avoidable expenditure	₹27.38 lakh	₹4.91 lakh	
Total avoidable expenditure	₹ 32.29 lakh		

Table-3: Details of tender rates for two works

(Source: Information collected from GSPHCL)

The GSPHCL stated (May 2012) that they expected lower rates due to commencement of e-tendering, which had not happened and considering urgency of works, tenders on re-invitation with higher rates were accepted. The reply was not acceptable as tenders which were rejected, were first invited in October 2006. The Company resorted to re-tendering for two

^{6 11} per cent and 17 per cent above the estimated cost

years/one year till sixth/fourth attempt. Moreover, rates quoted were above 11 *per cent* and 17 *per cent* of Estimated Cost (EC) during first invitation, while the accepted tenders were 122 *per cent* and 37 *per cent* respectively above the EC.

The SP, Bhavnagar identified (December 2005) land belonging to Gujarat Maritime Board for Bhavnagar Port CPS. The agreement was executed (February 2008) with GMB with a delay of over two years and possession of land also delayed till May 2008. Due to lack of co-ordination between the two departments, transfer of land was delayed for more than two years which resulted in increase in estimated cost by ₹12 lakh. The work was completed in June 2009 at a cost of ₹40.35 lakh. The SP, Bhavnagar admitted (May 2012) that land acquisition was delayed due to long procedural work.

Government admitted (September 2012) that delays occurred due to lack of interdepartmental coordination.

2.1.10.3 Inferior quality works of CCPs/COPs

Leakages of roof of CCPs and COPs constructed with pre-fabricated slabs were reported The GSPHCL completed works of two CCPs and 17 COPs with conventional method of construction⁷ at a cost of ₹1.13 crore. To speed up completion of remaining 52 works (23 CCPs and 29 COPs), the Working Committee of GSPHCL decided (December 2008) to execute works on experimental basis with pre-cast concrete slabs for the whole structure, though the Chief Engineer, GSPHCL expressed (November 2007) the view that pre-cast concrete work would be of inferior quality with a lesser lifespan compared to conventional work. Disregarding this expert advice, GSPHCL awarded (May 2009) works for 52 CCPs/COPs with tendered cost of ₹3.60 crore which was completed at a cost of ₹3.58 crore.



(Picture showing erection of precast panels for CCP/COP)

Eventually, the quality of pre-cast structure was found inferior as leakage from the roof joints and damage to the flooring was reported by the field offices.

While accepting the inferior quality of work, GSPHCL stated (June 2012) that leakage/damage would be repaired by the agency within the liability period. Since there was already an expert opinion against pre-cast structures, the reply of GSPHCL was not acceptable.

⁷ Brick work of walls and in-situ casting of roofing slabs

2.1.10.4 Construction of CCPs/COPs at non-coastal area

The DGP directed (October 2005) SPs to initiate proceeding for acquisition of land for CCP/COP and keep in touch with GSPHCL for taking up construction work at the earliest. However, work of three CCPs⁸ and four COPs⁹ were not taken up as land acquired by the SPs were in low lying areas and were submerged in water during high tide and flood.



While executing of the work, the contractor completed pre-casting work of panels and erected them at six places (Ahmedabad City and Banaskantha district) other than the CCP/COP sites, while one structure for Rayon Naka CCP remained un-erected. Thus, an expenditure of ₹48.23 lakh incurred on these panels could not be utilised for the purpose of coastal security.

The GSPHCL stated (June 2012) that SPs concerned did not arrange for suitable land to be provided for CCPs/COPs. Thus, no alternate suitable land was provided by SPs and GSPHCL also awarded the work without considering suitability of site.

The Government stated (September 2012) that identified places were found unsuitable for construction due to water logging problem therefore, the locations were changed. The reply of the Government was not acceptable as the land was acquired without considering its suitability. Further, utilisation of pre-cast panels at Ahmedabad city and Banaskantha district, being far away from coastal line, would not add any value to the coastal security.

2.1.11 Non-operating of CCPs/COPs

36 CCPs/COPs remained nonoperational The CCPs and COPs were established for effective policing of the entire coastal area by checking the movement of vehicles/persons in coastal area. It was observed in selected districts that out of 21 CCPs and 29 COPs completed, all the CCPs and 15 COPs remained non-operational (March 2012) due to shortage of staff.

^{8~} (i) Veraval Rayon, (ii) Devka and (iii) Ghantia Tran Rasta (Junagadh district)

^{9 (}i) Aasharmata, (ii) Dholupir in Kachchh district, (iii) Ozal Machhivad in Navsari district and (iv) Kosamba in Valsad district

In 14 COPs, two to three personnel of the rank of Assistant Sub Inspectors/Head Constables/Constables (29 *per cent* to 43 *per cent*) only were posted against the overall sanction of seven posts and hence operated with skeleton manpower.

Further, as per Standard Operating Procedure (SOP), CCPs/COPs were to be equipped with furniture, communication (telephone and wireless) equipments, computer, investigation kits and arms. Field visits (10 COPs) and information collected (four COPs) revealed that except seven COPs, where furniture was provided, no item as per SOP was provided in any of the 14 COPs.



SPs of the concerned districts attributed (February-May 2012) reasons for nonoperation of CCPs/COPs to shortage of staff. Thus, operation of the CSS did not make any practical difference so far as cross-border security threat perception was concerned.

The Government stated (September 2012) that all CCPs and COPs were functioning and maximum possible police personnel were posted therein. The reply of the Government was not correct as during audit test check a few COPs were found functioning that too with internal re-deployment of staff.

2.1.12 Non-creation of Jetties

Dedicated jetties for CPSs as provided in Standard Operating Procedure have not been constructed The Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) envisaged construction of all-weather jetty for each CPS with adequate draft and should be constructed away from jetties used by fishermen to maintain secrecy of police operations. High Level Empowered Committee (HLEC) (November 2005) decided to allot additional funds for construction of jetties on submission of estimates and demands to Ministry of Home Affairs by the concerned State. However, no demand was sent by the State and no jetty was constructed for any of 10 CPS in the State (March 2012). In the absence of dedicated jetties for Police operations, CPSs utilised the jetties owned and controlled by the GMB or private (captive/ commercial) entities.



Bedi CPS - Jetty owned by GMB; area remained dry during low tide

Bhavnagar Port CPS – Jetty owned by GMB; patrolling possible as and when log-gate opened during high tide



Joint field visit of test checked CPSs revealed that jetties used were not appropriate for smooth and secure operations.

- At Bedi Port and Bhavnagar Port patrolling was possible only during high tide as Ports remained dry during low tide;
- Jetties at Somnath and Porbandar CPSs were very congested as same were also used for fishing operation by the local fishermen;
- CPS Nava Bandar and Mundra were utilising private jetties which were located at a distance of 41 kms and 14 kms respectively from the CPS;
- GMB jetty at Okha was very badly damaged and was not repaired.

The Government stated (September 2012) that there was no sanction for jetties in Phase-I of the Scheme and that jetties of GMB were used, which were quite safe and secure as they were under the operational control of GMB and capable of maintaining confidentiality.

The Government also stated that SOP provided for one jetty for each CPS, whereas only five jetties were sanctioned in Phase-II in the State; that the expert opinion estimated expenditure of around ₹2.50 crore per jetty, but only ₹50 lakh were sanctioned. The reply added that police boats were receiving priority at Somnath and Porbandar jetties. It was also stated that Nava Bandar and Mundra CPSs were utilising nearest jetties and repairs of the GMB Okha jetty was to be carried out by the GMB.

The reply of the Government was not justified as the SOP provided for independent jetty for each CPS and utilisation of private jetties or damaged jetties would result in compromising police requirements.

Operational activities

2.1.13 Nonformation of Marine exclusive Intelligence and Investigation wing

In absence of instruction from Government, Marine exclusive intelligence and investigation wing was not formed in any district The SOP provides that each CPS should establish an exclusive intelligence wing for collection of actionable intelligence and inputs on weak areas on coastal security. The Investigation Wing responsible for collection of information about suspicious activities, movements of suspects, their places of residence/visit, communication modality, sources of finance, etc. was to be formed. However, no such intelligence and investigation wing was formed in test checked CPSs. The SPs replied (February-May 2012) that no instruction was received from Government for forming intelligence and investigation wings.

The Government stated (September 2012) that new Intelligence Centres were opened in the coastal area, where State IB in coordination with Central agencies was gathering actionable information and providing to Coastal Police.

The reply of the Government is not acceptable as the SOP provides for establishing exclusive intelligence with each CPS, which has not been done so far.

2.1.14 Patrolling

Coastal patrolling is an essential activity for effective prevention of infiltration and unlawful activities like smuggling of arms, ammunition, explosives, drugs etc. For many years, the trawlers hired by the State Police for patrolling had proved ineffective as hired trawlers did not match the speed boats used by the criminals.

For effective patrolling along the sea coast, the GOI allotted (between May 2009; January 2012), 30 interceptor boats (two 12 tonne boats and one 5 tonne boat for each CPSs) to the State.

The efficiency and effectiveness of boats for coastal patrolling as noticed in test checked CPSs is discussed in succeeding paragraphs.

2.1.14.1 Under-utilisation of patrolling boats

Out of three boats allotted to each CPS, one boat only was utilised The Government of India instructed (September 2009) that each boat should be used for patrolling for a minimum 120 hours in a month with a yearly tasking of minimum 1,400 hours which was revised (October 2010) to 150 hours and 1,800 hours respectively. The deficient tasking in a month was to be carried forward to the subsequent months to achieve the yearly tasking.

However, in test checked CPSs, due to non-availability of staff only one boat out of three was operated for daily patrolling. Therefore, there was shortfall in patrolling ranging between 78 *per cent* and 91 *per cent* (**Appendix-VII**) in eight selected CPSs.

Police Sub Inspectors (PSI) of CPSs attributed (February-May 2012) reasons for the shortfall to shortage of crew members. The Government stated (September 2012) that patrolling of four hours each in morning and evening was being carried out as per instructions of Ministry of Home Affairs, trained crew have been deployed and recruitment of more crew members was in process.

The reply of the Government is at variance with the replies furnished by the concerned PSIs with regard to quantum of patrolling and availability of crew.

2.1.14.2 Inadequacies in night patrolling

In absence of instructions night patrolling was negligible The Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) provides for night patrolling depending upon fishing activities. Night vision binoculars were also provided to each boat for the purpose. However, no specific criteria for night patrolling were fixed by the State Government. As a result, night patrolling to total patrolling hours remained negligible (**Appendix-VII**). Audit observed that –

- No night patrolling was conducted by Bhavnagar Port and Vadinar CPSs;
- Night patrolling done by Nava Bandar, Mundra, Okha, Navi Bandar, Bedi and Somnath CPSs were three, four, five, 11, 24 and 34 *per cent* respectively against the total patrolling hours.

The Government stated (September 2012) that SOP for coastal patrolling was followed scrupulously up to 8.00 pm. The reply of the Government was not acceptable as (i) night patrolling was required to have been continued depending upon fishing activities after 8 pm in the night and (ii) some CPSs had not carried out night patrolling and the remaining CPSs conducted negligible patrolling.

2.1.15 Checking of fishing boats and boarding operations

The SOP provides for checking of fishing boats during patrolling and boarding operation,¹⁰ which would ensure prevention of infiltration by hostile forces, smuggling of arms/ammunitions, smuggling of contraband, etc. However, no specific guidelines were issued by State Government on selection of boats/ boarding operations and number of boats/boarding operations to be subjected to checking.

In absence of any guidelines, performance of CPSs varied. Number of boats checked and boarding operations carried out during 2009-12 by CPSs ranged from 337 to 2598 and from zero to 499 respectively. Not a single case of seizure/ arrest was reported by CPSs after checking/boarding operations.

Government stated (September 2012) that fishing boats were being checked regularly and that till date 18,742 boats had been checked during patrolling and seven offences registered.

2.1.16 Delay in repairing of boats

The patrolling boats pressed for coastal patrolling were sophisticated machinery and required technical supervision and regular service for smooth operations. The GOI entered (January 2010) into agreement with Goa Shipyard Limited

10 Means boarding at intercepted boat/ship/vessel and searching them

Delay of four to 13 months reported for repairing patrolling boats (GSL), Goa for annual maintenance of boats for four years. Since the service provider was selected from Goa, the time required by the technicians in attending to faults hampered timely servicing of boats.

For major faults, the engines were sent to Goa for repair. Audit scrutiny of field records revealed that in many cases, the technicians of GSL responded only after repeated calls/reminders. In test checked CPSs, it was observed that in 10 cases there was substantial delay in repairing, ranging from four to 13 months.



A request for opening a service unit in Gujarat was made by State Government only in March 2010.

The Government admitted (September 2012) that GSL was attending to repairs after repeated calls and that the issue was raised at various fora by the State. An office premises had also since been allotted (June 2012) to the GSL at Porbandar.

Fisheries related security concerns

There were 102 marine fishing centers on Gujarat coast and about 22,000 fishing boats going to sea. As per last census (2007) conducted by Commissioner of Fisheries, there were over 1.40 lakh active fishermen in the State. As the State has the longest coastline (1640 km) in India and has international maritime boundary with Pakistan, it was necessary to keep a constant watch on the movement of the fishermen and their vessels.

To assist the security agencies like Navy, Coast Guard and Marine Police for ascertaining the identity of the fishing boat and its crew members, GOI/State Government introduced various schemes/projects as discussed in succeeding paragraphs. All activities relating to fishing/fishermen were under the charge of Commissioner of Fisheries under Agriculture and Co-operation Department.

2.1.17 Vessels tracking and warning system

Since the State shares International Maritime Boundary Line (IMBL) with Pakistan, there were instances of Indian and Pakistani fishermen crossing/ straying into the boundary of the other, which was a source of concern. Despite declaring the area of five NM along with IMBL as 'No Fishing Zone', lure of fish catch in the area tempted fishermen to enter the zone as well as to cross the IMBL.

Tracking and warning system for fishermen not established The information with Commissioner of Fisheries (CF) showed that 612 Indian fishing boats and 430 Indian fishermen were in custody with Pakistan (June 2012). To caution Indian fishermen before they approach the international boundary, State Government decided (May 2008) to provide satellite based vessels tracking and warning device system to 12,000 fishing boats and ₹46.16 crore¹¹ was placed at the disposal of GMB for procurement of the system.

However, GMB had not even finalised the tenders for purchase of the system (June 2012). GMB stated (June 2012) that tenders for procurement of the system were invited (August 2007), but Tender Acceptance Committee of the Government rejected (August 2010) the tender as it was stated to be supported by fraudulent documents. However, no fresh attempt was made for procurement of the system. Thus, vessels tracking and warning system to the fisherman was yet to be installed and funds amounting to ₹46.16 crore were blocked for over two years.

During Exit Conference, Government accepted the audit observation and stated that they had initiated the procedure for taking the funds back from GMB and further utilisation in consultation with Indian Space Research Organisation for the system.

2.1.18 Issuance of token to fishing boats

Boat movements were registered on boarding and landing without physical verification

The State Government introduced (September 2009) a system of issuing 'Boat Movement Token' to each fishing vessel venturing into sea. The Fisheries Guard was to maintain log book for boat movement and fill in details like registration number and name of boat, name and identity card number of crew members, date of venturing into sea and expected date of return, etc. The fishing vessels along with crew members and their identity were to be checked on venturing and their return from sea to ensure that all fishermen who had gone for fishing had indeed returned.

Joint field visit of landing points of fishing boats by Audit and Fisheries-officials revealed that the details furnished by *tandel*/owner of fishing vessels at the time of venturing to/returning from sea were not being cross-checked physically by the Fisheries Guards. As such, purpose of watching the movement of fishing boats and its crew members on security grounds was defeated.

The Assistant Director of Fisheries, Porbandar stated (June 2012) that they maintained details in registers as no specific instructions were received from CF for physical verification of crew members of fishing vessels. The reply was not justified as details of activities to be undertaken, as furnished by CF to audit, showed provision of physical verification of crew members.

The Assistant Director of Fisheries, Jamnagar stated (May 2012) that due to large number of boats, it was not possible to check every boat daily with the one Guard available. He also stated that random checking was done. The reply was not in conformity with instructions of CF.

During Exit Conference, Government stated that they had planned to install computerised system for issuing token to fishing boats to make it more effective.

^{11 ₹29.62} crore (2008-09) and ₹ 16.54 crore (2009-10)

2.1.19 Biometric Identity Card to coastal fishermen

Ministry of Agriculture, GOI, introduced (December 2009) a scheme to provide Biometric Identity Card to coastal fishermen for their identity on the sea. The scheme envisaged –

- (i) Data collection and authentication;
- (ii) Personalisation and production of biometric identity cards;
- (iii) Key management system;
- (iv) Establishment of central server; and
- (v) Continuation of support to the project.

The responsibility of data collection and authentication was entrusted to the Fisheries Department and the work of capturing of digital photographs and biometric details, preparation of biometric card was awarded to Bharat Electronics Limited (BEL), Bangalore.

Scrutiny of records revealed that in the absence of any co-ordination between the Fisheries Department and BEL, data collection and biometric details collection were not carried out simultaneously. As a result, the work had not progressed as shown in **Table-4** below –

Paper Based Data collected by Fisheries Department (October 2010)	1,48,273
Of which BEL captured biometric details (photograph and finger prints)	1,35,567
Of which both of the above matches each other	1,28,545
Data entry pending	7,022
Number of Data Entries, in respect of which Biometric details were not captured	19,728

Table-4: Details showing progress of issue of Biometric Identity Cards to fishermen

(Source : Data collected from Commissioner of Fisheries)

In the review meeting (November 2010) chaired by Joint Secretary (Fisheries, GOI), it was decided that work of data collection should be completed before 15 December 2010 and issuance of card should commence from the first week of January 2011.

The CF stated (June 2012) that the work of preparation of cards was pending with BEL and requests were made to BEL and GOI for early issuance of biometric cards.

During Exit Conference, the Government stated that they had distributed 86,000 Bio-Metric cards to fishermen and the GOI was requested (September 2012) to provide Card Readers to Coastal Police and Coast Guard. Non-availability of Card Readers with the Coastal Police defeated the whole purpose of distribution of bio metric cards to fishermen.

2.1.20 Uniform colour code for fishing boats

Only 6,675 out of 22,000 boats adopted the uniform colour code prescribed by the Gujarat Fisheries Act, 2003 The Gujarat Fisheries Act, 2003 provides that the owner of fishing vessel shall carry out its activity of fishing only after obtaining license from the Licensing Officer. As provided in the Act, one of the conditions for obtaining license was that the top of wheel house or canopy shall be painted with orange colour on which the registration number of the vessel shall be written in black colour for identification from distance or air.

The CF directed (May 2011) field offices to withhold permission for fishing to the vessels not complying with colour code. However, only 6,675 boats out of total 22,000 fishing boats had followed the colour code (April 2012).

The CF stated (April 2012) that maintenance of colour code involves additional cost to the boat operator and they were unwilling to spare one or two days during fishing seasons. The reply was not acceptable as the work should have been attended to during non-fishing monsoon season. It was noticed that strict action was not taken by field offices for imposing the colour code and token for fishing operation was issued to all boats routinely despite violation of statutory provisions regarding colour coding.

The Government stated during Exit Conference that majority of the boats had complied with the provisions and boat licenses were not renewed in case this was not complied with.

Manpower management

2.1.21 Insufficient Manpower

Scrutiny of sanctioned strength and men-in-position for police personnel (**Appendix-VIII**) and crew members (**Appendix-IX**) revealed that there was shortage of 35 *per cent* of police personnel and 46 *per cent* of crew members in selected CPSs (March 2012). The shortage of staff adversely affected effectiveness of coastal security works, particularly coastal patrolling as mentioned in paragraph 2.1.14.1.

As per SOP, five police personnel were to join in boat patrolling. However, during test check it was noticed that one or two police personnel were engaged for patrolling.

The Government admitted (September 2012) that crew members were posted to the CPSs depending upon availability.

2.1.22 Training

60 *per cent* of staff deployed for costal security was untrained Training in seafaring skill was an essential component of the coastal security work for the personnel selected for marine police. It was decided in HLEC meeting (November 2005) that though the Coast Guard would impart training during the initial years, a Marine Police Training Institute would be established for training of the marine police personnel. The Director General (Border Security Force) had agreed to allotment of land at Koteshwar (Kachchh) for setting up the training institution. However, effective steps were not initiated for setting up the Training Institute and marine personnel remained untrained.

Shortage of police personnel and crew members was 35 *per cent* and 46 *per cent* respectively As per information collected from test checked SP offices, 273 police personnel were given coastal training. Test check of CPSs revealed that, out of 211 police staff engaged in coastal security work (March 2012), only 85 personnel (40 *per cent*) were trained in coastal training by the Coast Guard. Thus, out of 273 coastal trained staff, 188 personnel (69 *per cent*) were deployed for other than coastal security duty.

The Government stated (September 2012) that a proposal was sent to GOI (February 2012) to start a Marine Training Centre, but nothing concrete had been done. It was also stated that in absence of the training academy, personnel posted in marine Police Stations were being trained by the Navy and the Coast Guard and that concerned SPs had been instructed to post trained personnel in CPSs only.

The facts remained that little action was taken to train the coastal constabulary and that trained personnel were posted for other duties.

Monitoring and evaluation

2.1.23 Monitoring of Coastal Security Scheme

The Committee to monitor physical and financial Coastal Security Scheme envisaged a Committee under the Joint Secretary in charge of the CSS to monitor the physical and financial progress of the scheme. However, the same had not yet been formed in the State (October 2012).

> As instructed by GOI, the State Governments had to submit details of patrolling hours, area of patrol, cases of seizures/arrests, if any etc. every month to GOI along with utilisation certificate for POL expenditure. However, no such progress/performance report was furnished to the GOI by the State Government. Further, no monitoring system for submission of monthly or quarterly returns on patrolling was evolved.

> It was observed that no specific instructions for route of patrolling, timing of patrolling, numbers of boats to check, etc. were issued by controlling officers. In the absence of active involvement of higher authorities, patrolling was done by CPSs in a routine manner.

2.1.24 District Level Security Co-ordination Committee

District Level Security Coordination Committee not been formed in any district except Kachchh The SOP provides for constitution of a District Level Security Co-ordination Committee in the coastal districts under the chairmanship of Superintendent of Police, consisting of representatives of the Navy, the Coast Guard, the Customs and the Revenue Department. The Committee was to meet every month and review the security measures, including issues of co-ordination between various agencies. However, except Kachchh district, no such Committee was constituted in test checked districts. The concerned SPs did not furnish specific reasons for non-formation of Committees.

The Government stated (September 2012) that all the CPSs had been instructed to follow the instructions given in SOP.

to monitor physical and financial progress not been formed

2.1.25 Review of Coastal Security Scheme

As provided in CSS, the Scheme was to be reviewed on the completion of the fifth year to assess the efficacy of the scheme. The provision of recurring expenditure beyond fifth year as well as replacement of boats, if any, was to be decided at the time of review. However, no review of CSS was taken up (June 2012).

The Government stated (September 2012) that necessary steps to review had since been taken.

2.1.26 Conclusion

The locations for establishing CPSs were revised based on geographical and administrative convenience. There were delays in construction. Further, most of the CCPs/COPs constructed remained non-functional due to shortage of staff. Dedicated jetties were not constructed to maintain secrecy as no demand was sent by the State Government to GOI. Patrolling was deficient due to non-availability of sufficient crew. There were delays in repairing of boats as repairing facility was at a distant place. Vessels tracking and warning system and issuance biometric identity cards to fishermen failed to take off. Boat Movement Token System for fishermen was also not effective. Manpower was deficient and most of the trained personnel were deployed for other duties. Monitoring and evaluation of the scheme were not taken up.

2.1.27 Recommendations

- The perspective plan formulated as per requirement of the State should be implemented;
- CPSs should be established at all the strategic locations with due consideration to threat perception and sensitive areas should be given special attention;
- Adequate manpower should be provided and completed establishments should be made operational;
- Fishermen related security schemes should be implemented.

The matter was reported to Government in Home Department and Agriculture and Co-operation (Fisheries) Department (July 2012), but reply of the Agriculture and Co-operation (Fisheries) Department has not been received.

HEALTH & FAMILY WELFARE DEPARTMENT, FOREST & ENVIRONMENT DEPARTMENT AND URBAN HOUSING & URBAN DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT

2.2 Management of Bio-Medical Waste in Government-sector Hospitals

Executive Summary

Bio-Medical Waste (BM waste) is generated during diagnosis, treatment or immunization of human beings or animals or research activities thereto. The Government of India (GOI) framed Bio-Medical Waste (Management and Handling) Rules, 1998 (BMW Rules) to streamline the procedure for collection, handling, transportation and disposal of the BM waste. The performance audit of Management of Bio-Medical Waste in Government-sector hospitals has revealed following deficiencies.

There was no accurate data on BM waste from non-Government Health Care Establishments (HCEs). The implementation of BMW Rules was deficient as only 19 out of 80 Government HCEs test-checked had authorisation under BMW Rules. Further, in 56 Government HCEs, segregation of BM waste in colour coded containers had not been done and BM waste was mixed-up with Municipal Waste. The Common BM waste treatment facilities were not created as per norms and were not functioning properly. Feeding of BM waste in incinerators and autoclaving was found to be done manually. In some cases, BM waste was disposed off by burning/dumping. Deep burial of BM waste as per the Rules was not ensured. Studies on Task Force recommendations had not been taken up.

2.2.1 Introduction

Bio-Medical waste (BM waste) is generated during diagnosis, treatment and immunization on human/animal/research. The BM waste and by-products are poisonous and pollutants and can cause injuries and therefore, its management is an integral part of health care.

In order to streamline the procedure for collection, handling, transportation and disposal of the BM Waste, the Government of India (GOI) framed Bio-Medical Waste (Management and Handling) Rules, 1998 (BMW Rules) under the provisions of Environment (Protection) Act, 1986. The BMW Rules apply to all occupiers¹² handling the BM Waste in any form.

Health and Family Welfare Department provides health and medical services to the public through Civil Hospitals attached to six Medical Colleges, 62 District/ Taluka Hospitals, 318 Community Health Centres (CHCs) and 1,158 Primary Health Centres (PHCs). Medical services/education is also rendered by certain Urban Local Bodies. There were 13 Common Bio-Medical Waste Treatment Facilities (CBWTF) that facilitated treatment of the BM Waste of all Sectors (March 2012).

¹² Occupeer in relation to any institution generating the BM Waste includes a hospital, nursing home, clinic, despensary, veterinary institution, animal house, pathological laboratories, blood banks by whatever name called and means a person who has control over that institution/premises

2.2.2 Organisational set up

The Principal Secretary, Forest and Environment Department is in overall charge of implementation of the BMW Rules. The Gujarat Pollution Control Board (GPCB), being the nodal agency, coordinates/monitors the activities and enforces the BMW Rules through its 21 Regional Offices.



Organisational Chart

The Principal Secretary, Health and Family Welfare Department is to ensure that BM Waste is handled without any adverse effect to human health and environment. He is assisted by the Commissioner and Additional Directors of Medical Education, Medical Services, Health and Family Welfare.

2.2.3 Audit coverage and methodology

The performance audit was conducted (January-July 2012) by test check of records (2007-12) of Principal Secretary, Forest and Environment Department, Commissioner/Additional Directors of Health Services, six Civil Hospitals attached to the Medical Colleges, 100 *per cent* District Hospitals, 50 *per cent* Taluka Hospitals, 25 *per cent* CHCs, 10 *per cent* PHCs – all of districts in which the selected Medical College Hospitals were located (selected districts), three Hospitals and 10 *per cent* Urban Health Centres of Ahmedabad Municipal Corporation (AMC), six Regional Offices of GPCB and 50 *per cent* Common Bio-Medical Waste Treatment Facilities (CBWTF) of the selected districts. Sampling of units was made by 'Simple Random Sampling without Replacement' methodology.

An Entry Conference was held (June 2012) with Additional Director of Medical Services along with representatives of other line departments/authorities to discuss the audit objectives and methodology. An Exit Conference was held (October 2012) with Deputy Secretary, Health and Family Welfare Department to explain the audit findings and solicit departmental explanations. The views expressed during Exit Conference were duly taken into consideration.

2.2.4 Audit objectives

The objectives of the performance audit were to ascertain whether -

- assessment of quantum of waste being generated was made;
- implementation of BMW Rules was effective; and
- effective monitoring was done to measure operational standards as specified in the Rules.

2.2.5 Audit criteria

In order to achieve the audit objectives, following were the sources for audit criteria –

- Bio-Medical Waste (Management and Handling) Rules 1998;
- Central Pollution Control Board (CPCB) guidelines on bio-medical waste handling and disposal; and
- Monitoring standards prescribed by CPCB.

Audit findings

2.2.6 Lack of information regarding quantum of BM Waste

The BMW Rules provide that every occupier of an institution generating, collecting, receiving, storing, transporting, treating, disposing and/or handling BM waste in any manner was required to obtain authorisation from GPCB and occupier/operator to maintain records in respect of BM waste handled during the year and has to submit an annual report to the prescribed authority.

In order to take stock of the quantum of BM waste generated in the State, Health Care Establishments (HCEs) were to be listed. However, Health Department was registering only Government HCEs and no authority was designated with the task to take stock regarding the non-Government HCEs. Hence, the information regarding non-Government HCEs was not available with the Department.

Similarly, Forest and Environment Department was also not having any foolproof mechanism to enlist the HCEs. In the absence of which, the quantum of BM waste being generated in the State could not be precisely assessed.

The Health Department stated (June 2012) that since the Clinical Establishments (Registration and Regulation) Act, 2010 was not adopted in the State, non-Government HCEs were not being registered with the Department. The reply of the Health Department is not acceptable as the BMW Rules are applicable to all persons, who generate, collect, receive, store, transport, treat, dispose or handle BM Waste in any form. The BMW Rules have been made under Environment (Protection) Act, 1986, which extends to the whole of India.

2.2.7 Disposal of untreated BM waste

The details of BM Waste generated and treated during 2007-12 are as detailed in Table 1 below -

Sr. No.	Year	Number of HCEs	Approximate BM Waste generated	BM Waste treated	BM waste disposed off untreated	Percentage of untreated waste
			In kilogram/day			
1	2007-08	25093	22747	10000	12747	56
2	2008-09	25714	25765	15000	10765	42
3	2009-10	25684	16565	16565	0	0
4	2010-11	26286	20090	20090	0	0
5	2011-12	30257	28570	28570	0	0

 Table 1: Details showing BM waste generated and treated/untreated

(Source: GPCB's Annual Reports)

The GPCB stated (July 2012) that for disposal of untreated BM waste, Board issued 2864 notices (2007-12). During Exit Conference, officers from GPCB assured that proper disposal of BM Waste would be given utmost importance.

Implementation of Bio-Medical Waste Rules

2.2.8 Health Care Facilities running without authorisation

According to Rule 8(1) of the BMW Rules, every occupier of an institution generating (handling not less than 1,000 patients *per* month), collecting, receiving, storing, transporting, treating, disposing and/or handling BM Waste in any manner was required to obtain authorisation from GPCB. Scrutiny of the Annual Reports submitted by GPCB to CPCB revealed that a large number of HCEs were running without authorisation.

Out of the test checked 80 HCEs, only 19 had authorisation as required under the Rules. In rest of the HCEs either the information regarding authorisation was not available or the HCEs were operating without obtaining the same from GPCB.

2.2.9 Non-segregation of BM Waste

The BM waste is classified in 10 categories (**Appendix-X**) under the BMW Rules. Segregation is the first step in the entire process of BM waste management and its improper segregation results in mixing of other wastes with BM waste rendering the other wastes also toxic and hazardous. As about 15 *per cent* of hospital waste is hazardous, proper segregation could considerably reduce the quantity of waste as well as cost of treatment and disposal. Rule 6(2) of BMW Rules provide that the waste shall be segregated at the point of generation and collected into appropriate colour coded bags at the point of generation indicated in **Table-2** as follows –

Out of 80 Health Care Establishments test checked, 61 were operating without authorisation from GPCB

Untreated Bio-Medical Waste

disposed off by

HCEs
Colour Code	Type of waste	Type of treatment
Yellow	Potentially infectious non-plastic waste	Incineration/ Deep burial
Red	Potentially infectious plastic waste	Autoclave/Microwave/Chemi- cal treatment
Blue/white	Waste sharps	Autoclave/Microwave/Chemi- cal treatment/ Shredding
Black	Discarded medicines, chemical waste, incineration ash	Disposal in secured landfill

Table-2: Statement showing the colour coded bags and their treatment

Out of 80 HCEs test checked, segregation of BMW was not done in 56 HCEs Test check of the records in the 80 Health Care Establishments (HCEs) revealed that in 56 HCEs segregation was not done as per requirement. This resulted in improper segregation and consequential improper treatment posing health hazards.

2.2.10 Mixing up of BM Waste with Municipal solid waste

In 58 HCEs out of 80 test checked, BMW was being mixed up with Municipal solid waste Rule 6 (1) of the BMW Rules provides that BM waste was to be kept separate from other wastes and the Urban Local Bodies (ULBs) were to pick up the segregated non-BM solid waste as well as treated BM waste for disposal at the Municipal dumpsite. However, out of 80 HCEs test checked, BM waste was found mixed up with Municipal solid waste (MSW) in 58 HCEs (73 *per cent*).



Mixing of BMW with Municipal Solid Waste- Sir Sayyajirao Gaikwad Hospital-Vadodara (1 May 2012)



BMW thrown in Municipal waste container- CHC Hospital- Chhota Udepur, Vadodara (8 May 2012)

This waste was disposed off in open landfill site, which was in contravention to the BMW Rules. In addition, the waste could cause infectious diseases to those human/animal/birds arriving at the landfill sites, including the employees of ULBs, rag pickers, etc.

While accepting audit observations, GPCB issued notices (July 2012) to HCEs for violating BMW Rules. The Government stated (October 2012) during Exit Conference that shortage of skilled manpower was one of the reasons for non-adherence to the provisions of the Rules. The reply of the Government was not justified as the subject matter relates to disposal of hazardous BM waste.

2.2.11 Delayed collection of the BM waste

Rule 6(5) of the BMW Rules provides that no untreated BM waste shall be kept stored beyond a period of 48 hours. When it becomes necessary to store the waste beyond 48 hours, prior permission of the prescribed authority was necessary.

Joint visit at the hospitals with GPCB officials revealed non-collection of the BM waste (for two or more days) by the Common Bio-Medical Treatment Facilities (CBMWTF) operators beyond 48 hours. The concerned hospitals stated (March-July 2012) that they would henceforth inform the GPCB when delays happened beyond prescribed time limit in lifting the BM waste.

While accepting audit observations, GPCB issued notices (July 2012) to HCEs for violating BMW Rules.

2.2.12 Non-repairing of inoperative incinerators

The Health and Family Welfare Department installed (between 1999 and 2009) 41 incinerators for treatment of BM Waste in different Taluka hospitals and District hospitals across the State at a cost of ₹1.99 crore. These incinerators remained inoperative for a period ranging from four to 10 years due to repeated breakdowns and operational problems. The incinerators were not got repaired, instead, the Hospitals obtained membership of CBWTFs operating in their areas for treatment of the BM Waste generated.

In addition to the above, six Civil Hospitals attached with Medical Colleges were also having their own incinerators for treatment of the BM waste, but they were not more (three in 2006; Ahmedabad 2009; Civil Hospital Vadodara January 2012; Civil Hospital, Surat April 2012) being utilised.

2.2.13 Operation of individual incinerators by HCEs

Out of 80 HCEs test checked, 59 HCEs were members of CBWTFs, 18 were adopting deep burial method disposal and remaining three HCEs (Motibanugar, Navi Pardi and Sarbhon) were neither member of CBWTF nor having deep burial facility. Out of 80 test checked HCEs, only three HCEs (Ahmedabad, Surat and Vadodara) had their own incinerators, which were procured (1981-1999) at a total cost of ₹31.80 lakh.

The records of these hospitals having incinerators revealed as under -

2.2.13.1 Civil Hospital, Surat

According to Schedule-V(A) and (B) of the BMW Rules, while operating incinerators, the temperature of the primary chamber was to be maintained at $800\pm50^{\circ}$ C and the secondary chambers resistance time was to be kept at $1050\pm50^{\circ}$ C for at least one second.

- (i) Temperature of primary chamber ranged between 490-430°C and temperature meter of secondary chamber was not in operation;
- (ii) Water used for cleaning site of incinerator was discharged into the drain of Surat Municipal Corporation (SMC) without any treatment;
- (iii) The incinerator did not have any mechanical device (such as belt conveyer etc.) for conveyance and the waste was being fed manually;
- (iv) As the port hole size was inadequate, the GPCB could not measure the stake emission; and
- (v) The incinerator had only a dust collector as air pollution control device (APCD) and was not equipped with any other APCD, such as high pressure venture scrubber for more effective control over pollution.

When improper functioning of incinerators was brought to notice, hospital authorities outsourced (April 2012) the disposal of BM Waste.

The Government stated (October 2012) during Exit Conference that due to operational problems and frequent break downs and in absence of any alternate arrangements outsourcing was resorted to. However, the fact remained that infrastructure remained unutilised and expenditure incurred thereon remained unfruitful.

2.2.13.2 Sir Sayyajirao Hospital (Civil Hospital), Vadodara

- (i) The Hospital had incinerators for treatment of BM waste of yellow category, which was being utilised till January 2012. However, the hospital has not obtained Consolidated Consent and Authorisation (CCA) from GPCB under the provisions of Hazardous Waste (Management and Handling) Rules, 1989 to operate the same and were being utilised without GPCB's authorisation;
- (ii) There was no recordings of the temperatures of the chambers, in absence of which maintenance of operational parameters could not be ascertained;
- (iii) There was no graphic or computer recording devices to automatically and continuously monitor and record dates, time of day, load identification number and operating parameters throughout the entire length of the incineration cycle;
- (iv) A diesel incinerator was lying idle in inoperative condition (September 2009);

- (v) The electrical incinerator broke-down during 17 November to 30 November 2011 on account of burning of the furnace during which period 1404 kg BM waste was reported to have been treated. However, details of its disposal were not available. In such circumstance BM waste was disposed off without treatment;
- (vi) The temperature of the chambers of the incinerator was not maintained at the required range. Incinerating the BM waste at lower temperatures was fraught with the risk of emission of fatal substances such as dioxins, furans, etc. which were carcinogenic in nature.

The hospital authorities while accepting failure in providing service by annual maintenance contract (AMC) providers, stated (July 2012) that the AMC was terminated and disposal of BM waste was outsourced from February 2012.

2.2.14 Common BM Waste treatment facilities

A Common Bio-medical Waste Treatment Facility (CBWTF) is set up and operated by private players with the consent of GPCB, where BM waste generated from a number of HCEs is treated. The CBWTF are submitting quarterly and annual reports to the GPCB.

In all, 13 CBWTFs were operating across the State. From the joint visit of five CBWTFs with GPCB officials, following were noticed –

2.2.14.1 Incinerators

- (i) As per Central Pollution Control Board guidelines only one CBWTF was allowed to cater the need of up to 10,000 beds in a radius of 150 km. Scrutiny of the quarterly statements furnished by the operators of the CBWTF to the Regional Offices (Surat and Vadodara) revealed that two CBWTF had exceeded the limit of 10,000 beds and were covering more beds in the absence of facility in the area. Similarly, CBWTF at Rajkot was covering approximately 250 km as no other facility was available in the area. GPCB stated (July 2012) that they have received total five new proposals and consent to establish CBWTF at Anand, Amreli, Valsad, Bhuj (Kachchh) and Palanpur. During Exit Conference, GPCB agreed to the audit observation and stated that new CBWTFs were under consideration and on their being established, the prescribed norms would be complied with. However the fact remained that in violation of the CPCB guidelines two CBWTFs covered more beds/area.
- (ii) During scrutiny of the records of two CBWTF, it was found that some of the hospitals were sending waste in blue bags or in yellow bags only, which reflected improper segregation of the BM Waste. None of the hospitals sent potentially infectious plastic waste in red bags, which led to improper handling of waste. Mixed-up waste was being disposed by the CBWTF according to the colour of the container bag.

- (iii) According to the operating standards in respect of the incinerators the Combustion Efficiency shall be at least 99.00 *per cent*, however, GPCB had not carried out the test till date as the facility for the same was not available with them.
- (iv) Out of these five incinerators, two were having mechanical devices for waste feeding, however, at other three sites of CBWTF, waste feeding was being done manually. CBWTF, Quantum had hydraulic device for waste feeding, however at the time of visit, the same was not functional and the waste was being fed manually.



Similarly, in Distromed CBWTF the operator had two incinerators (one having capacity of 100 Kg/hour and the other having a capacity of 200 Kg/hour). The bigger incinerator was equipped with mechanical device for waste feeding, however, the smaller one, which was operational at the time of visit, was not having any such device and the waste was fed manually.

(v) Out of 43, 12 hospitals/clinics were not giving their BM waste to the CBWTF for disposal though they have obtained the membership; however, the reasons for the same were not available on record.

While accepting audit observations, GPCB issued notices (July 2012) to HCEs for violating BMW Rules. The Government also admitted the audit observations and stated (October 2012) during Exit Conference that the CBWTFs were directed to install mechanical devices.

2.2.14.2 Autoclaving

Autoclaving (steam sterilization) is prescribed for disinfecting and treating micro-biology and bio-technology waste, sharp waste and soiled waste. As per BMW Rules, each autoclave should have graphic or computer recording devices which will automatically and continuously monitor and record dates, time, load identification number and operating parameters throughout the autoclave cycle. Graphic/Computer recording devices were available with three CBWTFs. However, in respect of Samvedana and Care CBWTFs the same was being done manually.

2.2.15 Burning of BM Waste in the HCEs

The treatment/disposal of BM Waste by incineration/deep burial, autoclaving shredding etc. depends on the type of the waste. Burning of BM waste is nowhere prescribed as a mode of treatment in the Rules. However, joint inspection of 80 HCEs revealed that in 48 HCEs the BM Waste was being disposed by burning.





While accepting audit observations, the GPCB issued notices (July 2012) to HCEs for violating BMW Rules.

2.2.16 Deep burial

The BMW Rules provide for deep burial of Category-1 and Categorty-2 of BM waste in towns having a population of less than five lakh and in rural areas. The location of the site of the deep burial was to be identified in consultation with the GPCB.

In the test checked HCEs, 18 PHCs resorted to deep burial method for waste treatment without adding any layer of lime and soil. In addition to this, following deviations from BMW Rules were also observed –

(a) In PHC Samlaya (Vadodara), the site of deep burial was not being utilised for the last two years. On opening the pit during joint visit, it was found that the same was one metre in depth and did not have any trace of BM waste having been buried there. Instead, the BM waste was being disposed of by burning and mixing with solid waste handled by civil body. In PHC Sandhasal (Vadodara), the deep burial site was found uncovered. (b) The PHC, Motibanugar (Jamnagar) was neither a member of Common Treatment Facility nor it had any deep burial system for disposal of the BM Waste. Only one sharp pit was available in the PHC which was not in use for a long time. Hence, all the waste generated was being disposed unscientifically in an open *kutcha* pit, flouting all Rules.



(c) PHC- Chanod (Vadodara) used deep burial method for disposal of BM Waste generated by it. However, the said pit was destroyed and was not being utilised for last two-three years. Since then the hospital was throwing all its waste in an open well (adjacent to the tank through which water was supplied in the village) which was located in the middle of the village. However, no steps were taken by hospital authorities or the Health Department or by GPCB in the matter.



(d) PHC Bhatia (Jamnagar) used an open site for dumping the BM Waste. The location of the site was adjacent to the Staff quarters constructed for the hospitals staff which was one kilometre away from Hospital. Open site used for dumping BMW near the Staff Quarters; PHC-Bhatia; Jamnagar (20 July 2012)



(e) Despite being a member of CBWTF, CHC Savli (Vadodara) was dumping its BM Waste in a pond and in an open well.



Hence, the practice of deep burial adopted by these HCEs was without any safeguards.

During Exit Conference, the Government (Health Department) accepted the audit observation and stated that deep burial would be gradually stopped and discontinued from places where CBWTF was available. It was also assured that deep burial would be closely monitored.

2.2.17 Non maintenance of blood and mercury spillage management kits

Mercury is utilised in variety of medical devices. As it is a powerful neurotoxin, great care is required to protect people from its spills. Similarly, blood spillage also requires greater care for disposal in order to avoid any undesired incidents. However, out of the test checked 80 HCEs only five HCEs¹³ had mercury and blood spillage management kits.

While accepting audit observations, the GPCB issued notices (July 2012) to HCEs in the matter.

¹³ Ahmedabad- Civil Hospital, Sola Hospital, PHC- Jetalpur; Surat- Civil Hospital; Vadodara- Jamanabai Hospital

Monitoring

2.2.18 Non implementation of Task Force recommendations

According to Rule 9 of the BMW Rules, the State Government was required to constitute an Advisory Committee to advise the State Government and GPCB on matters relating to the implementation of BMW Rules. Forest and Environment Department constituted the Committee in December 1998. The Committee, however, met only once (April 2004) since its inception. In addition to this, a Task Force (Advisory Group) was also constituted (March 2005) by GPCB for effective implementation of the Rules with Member Secretary, GPCB as its Chairman and 14 other members. The first meeting of the Task Force was held in March 2005. In the first meeting of the Task Force, Action Plan for BM Waste Management was prepared. Following activities were identified for better implementation of the BMW Rules in the State –

- (i) GPCB would explore the possibility of grading/categorisation of health care as 'Green Hospital' based on their compliance of BMW Rules. However, no progress has been made in this matter. The GPCB stated that grading of the Hospitals based on their compliance to BMW Rules was not easy so there was no progress.
- (ii) It was decided to set up at least one pilot plant on 'Deep burial' per region for study/demonstration to create awareness. However, the same did not materialise.
- (iii) It was also decided to carry out a study for 'Normative assessment of waste generation in different specialty of Health Care Units in Gujarat'.

However, the GPCB has not conducted any such study. In reply, the GPCB stated that standard thumb rule for calculation of generation of BMW is adopted.

During Exit Conference, GPCB stated that grading of hospitals, based on their compliance to BMW Rules required manpower and that due to staff crunch, no progress had been made. GPCB also stated that deep burial was not much encouraged and hence the recommendation of Task Force could not be implemented. GPCB agreed to carry out 'Normative Study of Waste Generation' in the coming years.

2.2.19 Non imposition of Penalty

As per the Environment (Protection) Act, 1986, failure to comply with or contravention of any of the provisions of the Act, would entail imprisonment and/or fine. However it was observed that though the GPCB issued 2,864 notices for violation of BMW Rules (2007-12), but no penalty was imposed as there was no follow up action after issue of notices. Year-wise details of these show cause notices are as given in **Table 3** as follows –

Sr. No.	Year	No. of notices issued by GPCB
1	2007-08	47
2	2008-09	117
3	2009-10	68
4	2010-11	509
5	2011-12	2,123
	Total	2,864

Tuble 5. Buttement biowing year wise details of the biow eause notices	Table 3: Statement showing year-wise details of the show cause notices	s
--	--	---

The GPCB replied (July 2012) that according to the provisions of the Environment (Protection) Act for violation/non-compliance of the Rules, cases under Section 15 of Environment (Protection) Act are required to be filed before Court of Law and that no court has till date imposed any fine and/or penalty to any HCE. Records revealed that as no court case has been filed by GPCB (till 2011-12) for such violation, no further penal action could be taken against the erring HCEs, which reflected laxity on the part of the GPCB in enforcement of the Rules.

2.2.20 Record Keeping

According to Section 11 of BMW Rules, every authorised person shall maintain records of generation, collection, reception, storage, transportation, treatment, disposal and/or any form of handling of BM waste. However, out of 80 HCEs test checked, only 12 HCEs were keeping proper records and 45 HCEs were maintaining the record on the basis of the collection cards supplied by the CBWTF operator and 23 HCEs were not maintaining any record in respect of the waste generated in the Hospital.

Funding

2.2.21 Non-availment of Central Sector Scheme

The Ministry of Environment and Forests (Government of India) was implementing (August 2010) the Central Sector Scheme (CSS) for setting up of Common Bio-medical Waste Treatment and Disposal Facilities on Public Private Partnership (PPP) basis for environmentally sound disposal of BM Waste. Under the scheme, GOI provided 25 *per cent* of the total project cost as Central subsidy limited to a maximum of one crore rupees, subject to matching grant of 25 *per cent* by the State concerned. Accordingly, the Ministry of Environment and Forests invited proposals (August 2010) along with Detailed Project Report (DPR) for providing subsidy for setting up of Common BM Waste Treatment Facilities (CBWTFs).

Central Pollution Control Board directed (July 2011) GPCB to review and examine the necessity for setting up of additional CBWTFs and to submit project proposals to the Ministry of Environment and Forests within a period of six weeks for sanction of Central Government assistance during 2011-12.

The GPCB replied (July 2012) that they have not received any proposal for obtaining assistance for setting up of CBWTFs on PPP mode by any agency during 'Vibrant Gujarat' Summit in 2011. In all, five MOUs were signed (2011) by project proponents for setting up of CBWTF in different part of the Gujarat and project proponents were made aware about this particular scheme.

However, the fact remained that no such project proposal was submitted to the Ministry of Environment and Forests which resulted in loss of GOI assistance.

2.2.22 Conclusion

The assessment of generation of BM Waste was deficient as the State Government had no accurate data on BM waste generated by non-Government HCEs on the plea that they need not be registered. As the BMW Rules, 1988 are applicable to all persons who generate and handle BM Waste in any form, it was incumbent upon them to obtain authorisation from the GPCB. Health Care Establishments of Government violated the BM Waste (Management and Handling) Rules regarding segregation, mixing, collection, treatment, etc. Common BM Treatment Facilities were not created as per norms and were not functioning properly. Mechanical handling and deep burial of BM Waste as per the Rules were not ensured. Recommendations of Task Force were also not implemented.

2.2.23 Recommendations

- Data base on non-Government Health Care Establishments may be prepared;
- Bio-Medical Waste may be got segregated and collected in colour coded containers within the prescribed time limit and treated in accordance with the BMW (Management and Handling) Rules;
- Norms regarding mechanical handling, deep burial, etc. of BM Waste may be followed; and
- Recommendations of the Task Force may be got implemented.

The matter was reported to Government (August 2012); their reply has not been received (December 2012).

WOMEN AND CHILD DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT

2.3 Implementation of Integrated Child Development Services

Executive Summary

The Government of India (GOI) launched (1975) the Integrated Child Development Services (ICDS) to promote holistic development of children, expectant and lactating mothers and adolescent girls through package services comprising supplementary nutrition, immunization, health checkups, nutrition and health education and informal pre-school education of children. The performance audit of implementation of ICDS revealed following deficiencies.

- Against the requirements of 75,480 Angan Wadi Centres (AWCs), 52,137 (69 per cent) AWCs were sanctioned and 50,225 AWCs were in operation in the State thereby a population of 1.87 crore was deprived of the benefits of ICDS. Though GOI directed (November 2008) State Government to submit proposal for additional projects based on revised population criteria, no proposal was forwarded by the State Government.
- In the 123 projects in eight test checked districts, basic amenities (building, safe drinking water and toilets) were not available in nine per cent to 40 per cent of the AWCs. Out of 3,333 AWCs proposed to be constructed from National Bank for Agriculture and Rural Development (NABARD) loan, only 1,979 AWCs were constructed.
- Though there were 223.16 lakh eligible beneficiaries under Supplementary Nutrition (SN) Programme, 63.37 lakh beneficiaries were left out. As against the target of 300 nutrition days annually, shortfall in providing supplementary nutrition was up to 96 days. Every third child in the State was reported as underweight. Shortfall of 27 per cent to 48 per cent was noticed in the implementation of Nutrition Programme for Adolescent Girls.
- Records regarding immunization programme were not available with AWCs. Though funds for purchase of the medical kits were provided, the same were not purchased by the District Development Officers (DDOs).
- Of the 34.28 lakh children registered in the AWCs of selected districts, only 26.94 lakh children enrolled for pre-school education. There was shortfall in supply of pre-school kits. The tri-cycles procured for kids in the test checked district was of poor quality.
- As against the sanctioned strength of 54 Child Development Project Officers (CDPOs)/Assistant CDPOs (ACDPOs) and 220 Supervisors in selected projects, shortage of 20 CDPOs/ ACDPOs (37 per cent) and 19 Supervisors (nine per cent) was noticed. Shortfall up to 52 per cent and 50 per cent in field visits of CDPOs and Supervisors respectively was also noticed in test checked districts during 2007-12. Also, in 320 selected AWCs, there was shortfall up to 26 per cent

visits of Anganwadi workers to households and there was negligible implementation of Information, Education and Communication component.

2.3.1 Introduction

The GOI launched (October 1975) Integrated Child Development Services (ICDS) to promote holistic development of children of the age group of 0-6 years, expectant and lactating mothers and adolescent girls aged 11-18 years. The programme was *cent per cent* funded by GOI till 2008-09 and thereafter, shared by GOI (90 *per cent*) and State Governments (10 *per cent*), except for expenditure on Supplementary Nutrition Programme (SNP), which was borne by GOI and State Governments at 50 *per cent* each.

Under the ICDS, Kishori Shakti Yojana, Nutrition Programme for Adolescent Girls (upto 2009-10) and Rajiv Gandhi Scheme for Empowerment of Adolescent Girls were also implemented.

The objectives of the ICDS were to (i) improve the nutritional and health status of children aged 0-6 years; (ii) reduce mortality, morbidity, malnutrition and school drop-outs; (iii) lay foundation for psychological/physical/social development of children; (iv) enhance capability of the mother to look after normal health and nutritional needs of the child through proper nutrition and health education; and (v) achieve effective co-ordination of policy and implementation among the various departments to promote child development. These objectives were planned to be achieved through a package of services consisting of supplementary nutrition, immunization, health check-ups, nutrition and health education and non-formal pre-school education of children aged 3-6 years.

Implementation of ICDS covering the period 1992-99 was previously reviewed during September 1998 to May 1999 and paragraph 3.4 on the audit findings was included in the Audit Report for the year ended March 1999. The recommendations of the Public Accounts Committee have not been received (September 2012).

2.3.2 Audit objectives

The objectives of the performance audit were to assess whether -

- planning for the implementation of the scheme was oriented towards achievement of scheme objectives;
- funds provided were used economically and efficiently;
- the infrastructure was adequate for effective delivery of services under the scheme;
- service packages under the scheme were effectively delivered to the beneficiaries;
- staff deployment and training for skill up-gradation was based on the requirements of the scheme; and
- effective system for monitoring and evaluation of programme existed.

2.3.3 Audit criteria

The implementation of the various components of the ICDS was assessed with reference to the following –

- Guidelines and instructions issued by the GOI for selection of beneficiaries and opening of AWCs;
- Norms of SNP and delivery of different packages of services; and
- System for monitoring instituted by the Government.

2.3.4 Organisational set-up

The Secretary, Women and Child Development Department (WCDD) was responsible for the overall implementation of ICDS and the Director of Women and Child Development (Director) was the implementing and coordinating officer. At district level, the programme was implemented by the District Programme Officer (DPO), who was assisted by Child Development Project Officers (CDPOs) at project level and Supervisors at Angan Wadi Centres (AWCs). Services were delivered through AWCs in village or urban ward by trained female Angan Wadi Workers (AWWs) and Helpers (AWHs) to whom honorarium fixed from time to time was being paid.

2.3.5 Audit coverage and methodology

The performance audit covering the period 2007-12 was conducted (July-December 2011 and April-June 2012) through test check of records of Secretary, WCDD, Director of Women and Child Development, eight out of 26 DPOs and 32 CDPOs selected by Simple Random Sampling without Replacement method. Records of 320 AWCs were also test-checked.

An Entry Conference was held (November 2011) with Secretary, WCDD to explain the audit objectives, audit criteria and methodology. Audit findings and recommendations were also discussed (January 2012) with the Secretary in an Exit Conference.

Audit findings

Planning

2.3.6 Non-mapping of projects

Mapping for AWCs was incomplete The GOI instructions provide that AWCs were to be opened for a population of 400-800 (rural and urban projects) and 300-800 (tribal projects). Mini-AWCs (MAWCs) were to be opened for a population of 150-400 (rural and urban projects) and 150-300 (tribal projects).

Before opening of AWCs and MAWCs, mapping of the projects to identify villages inhabited by weaker sections of the society was required to be done for timely opening of the AWCs. However, Director had no information regarding the actual distance of AWCs from the habitations.

The Government stated (September 2012) that as against 52,137 AWCs sanctioned by the GOI, mapping of 50,133 AWCs has been completed. However, completion of this work could neither be traced from the records of the Director nor the office could produce any records to audit in this regard.

2.3.6.1 Shortfall in coverage of population

Considering a population of 6.04 crore of the State (2011 census), 75,480 AWCs were required, against which 52,137 (69 *per cent*) AWCs were sanctioned and 50,225 were in operation (March 2012).

The Director attributed (January 2012) reasons for non-operation of the sanctioned AWCs to non-availability of eligible/qualified AWW/AWH, time taking recruitment process, imposition of code of conduct in connection with elections and shortage of staff. Failure to operationalise AWCs resulted in denial of benefits to the targeted population and loss of GOI assistance of ₹10.38 crore.

The Government attributed (September 2012) non-submission of proposals for more AWCs to non-receipt of demand from DPOs and Municipal Corporations. The reply of the Government was not justified in view of the fact that DPOs and Municipal Corporations should have been asked to submit requisite proposals so that the benefits of the ICDS could be made available to the needy.

Position of opening new AWCs under Phase-III and Phase-IV vis-à-vis deficit in

2.3.7 Opening of new Anganwadi Centres

number of AWCs was as shown in Table-1 below -

A population of 1.87 crore deprived of the benefits of ICDS

Table-1: Details showing opening of new AWCs under Phase-III and Phase-IV Phase-III **Phase-IV Particulars** April 2007 October 2009 Commencement of programme October 2007/July 2008 May 2010 Forwarding of proposals by State Government to GOI Delay in submission of 5 months/15 months 8 months proposals Number of AWCs/MAWCs 3312 AWCs and 1126 2433 AWCs and 813 MAWCs MAWCs/ 1150 AWCs proposed to be opened and 459 MAWCs December 2008 and Date of sanction by GOI January 2012

	March 2010	
Number of Centres sanctioned	4462 AWCs and 1585 MAWCs	1911 AWCs
Short sanction of Centres out of the proposal	Nil	522 AWCs and 813 MAWCs
Number of Centres made operational	All	None; State Government has not issued orders (August 2012)
Overall requirement of Centres for the population of 6.04 crore (2011 census) in State		75,480 AWCs
Total number of Centres sanctioned		52,137 AWCs (March 2012)
Overall deficit of Centres		23,343 AWCs
Uncovered population		1.87 crore

Against requirement of 75480 AWCs, only 50,225 were in operation Thus, a population of 1.87 crore was deprived of the benefits of ICDS. Government assured (September 2012) to make the AWCs operational shortly.

2.3.7.1 Irregular re-location of Centres

The Government of India sanctioned (March 2010) additional 1150 AWCs and 459 MAWCs. These AWCs/MAWCs were to be made operational at specific places in Ahmedabad, Banaskantha and Rajkot districts. But, Director ordered (December 2010) the relocation of these sites AWCs/MAWCs throughout the State.

The Government stated (September 2012) that Commissioner was competent to re-allot AWCs from one district to another in terms of State Government Resolution of September 2008. The reply is not correct as no such powers were vested with State authorities under the ICDS for relocation of AWCs.

2.3.7.2 Delay in opening Centres

Though the Supreme Court¹⁴ ordered (December 2006) the immediate opening of new AWCs after they were sanctioned by the GOI, State Government issued orders (November 2010) for opening of these AWCs/MAWCs after a delay of six months. Orders for opening AWCs in minority area were issued (February 2011) after 11 months due to faulty identification of locations.

The Director attributed reasons for the delay to necessity of demand survey before allotment of AWCs. The reply was not acceptable as the places for the AWCs were required to be identified before proposals were forwarded (July 2008) to GOI.

The Government stated (September 2012) that financial and administrative approval from the Government took some time, followed by delays at field level.

2.3.7.3 Inconsistent statistical data

Scrutiny of records revealed that there was variation between the data of Women and Child Development Department (WCDD) and selected DPOs in respect of the number of AWCs sanctioned and operational (31 March 2012) as shown in **Table-2** below –

	Nun	nber of AWCs a	Variation			
District	WCDD figures		DPO figures		(WCDD to DPO figures)	
	Sanctioned	Operational	Sanctioned	Operational	Sanctioned	Operational
Junagadh	2,589	2,588	2,589	2,577	0	-11
Jamnagar	1,824	1,824	1,874	1,874	+50	+50

Table-2: Variation between the figures of WCDD and selected DPOs

(Source: Data provided by State nodal department and selected districts)

Thus, the data available with WCDD needs to be reconciled with that of DPOs.

AWCs sanctioned by GOI relocated without following due process

¹⁴ While disposing a Civil Application filed (2001) by the Peoples' Union for Civil Liberties in connection with various problems in implementation of ICDS

The Government attributed (September 2012) the data variation to typographical error in Junagadh and accepted the error in so far as Jamnagar was concerned and assured to adjust the same against the new sanctions as and when received. However, the reply was silent as to how the expenditure sanctions were issued to these AWCs.

2.3.7.4 Non-submission of proposals for projects

The Government of India directed (November 2008) the State Government to submit proposal for additional projects based on revised population criteria, however, no such proposal was submitted (June 2012). As a result, 202 projects were handling more than 125 AWCs without augmentation of staff (March 2012).

During Exit Conference (January 2012), the Secretary (WCDD) stated that action would be taken to demand more projects and AWCs and that DPOs were also directed (December 2011) to submit proposals for opening of new projects.

Financial Management

2.3.8 Funding Pattern

Funds for implementation of ICDS were obtained through Demands for Grants as shown in **Table-3** below –

Table-3: Details of Demands and Heads of Accounts operated for ICDS implementation

Demand No.	Details	Major/Minor/Sub/ Detailed Head of Account
106	ICDS General	2236-02-800-02
96	ICDS Tribal	2236-02-796-02
95	Special Nutrition Programme	2235-02-800-01
106	Rajiv Gandhi Scheme for Adolescent Girls (Sabla) General	2236-02-800-14
96	Rajiv Gandhi Scheme for Adolescent Girls (Sabla) Tribal	2236-02-796-09
95	Rajiv Gandhi Scheme for Adolescent Girls (Sabla) SCP	2235-02-800-02

The Funds obtained in respect of ICDS were allotted by the Director to the District Development Officers (DDOs) of the respective District Panchayats. The funds so received by DDOs were deposited in the PLAs with the Treasury. The PLAs with the DDOs were common for all funds received from different functional Departments and a Cash Book was maintained by the Accounts Officer of the District Panchayat. However, there was no separate Cash Book for ICDS or any other programme.

The DDOs distribute certain portion of the funds to the Taluka Development Officers (TDOs) of the Taluka Panchayats, who deposit them with the Sub-Treasuries.

The ICDS Branches at Taluka and District levels maintain accounts for the expenditure incurred towards implementation of the Scheme. Based on the

Statement of Expenditure furnished by the CDPO of Taluka Panchayat, the DPO of the District Panchayat furnishes details of expenditure to the Nodal Officer and Utilisation Certificates are furnished to GOI accordingly.

The flow of funds from GOI to the implementing officer was as shown below -



2.3.8.1 Outlays and expenditure

During 2007-12, a sum of ₹1,144.63 crore under Non-Plan (General) and ₹1,408.95 crore under Plan (SNP) were released, against which ₹1,145.92 crore and ₹1,450.09 crore respectively were spent. The year-wise details are as given in **Table-4** below –

Table-4: Details of release of grant and expenditure there against

(Rupees	in	crore)
---------	----	--------

	Expenditure		of which GOI				
Year	during the year	Share Admissible ¹⁷	Opening Balance available	Funds released	Share released by State Government	Total funds available ¹⁵	Closing Balance ¹⁶
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)
			ICDS Gener	al (Non- Plan	ı)		
2007-08	115.56	115.56	(+)2.83	110.51	0.00	113.34	(-)2.22
2008-09	155.96	155.96	(-)2.22	164.92	0.00	162.70	(+)6.74
2009-10	208.52	187.67	(+) 6.74	156.32	20.85	163.06	(-)24.61
2010-11	241.08	216.97	(-)24.61	185.42	24.11	160.81	(-)56.16
2011-12	424.80	382.32	(-)56.16	440.02	42.48	383.86	(+)1.54
Total	1145.92	1058.48		1057.19	87.44	983.77	
		ICD	S Supplement	ary Nutrition	(Plan)		
2007-08	121.73	60.87	(-)3.53	38.55	60.87	35.02	(-)25.85
2008-09	130.84	65.42	(-)25.85	74.64	65.42	48.79	(-)16.63
2009-10	246.91	123.45	(-)16.63	86.96	123.45	70.33	(-)53.12
2010-11	420.47	210.23	(-)53.12	119.86	210.23	66.74	(-)143.49
2011-12	530.14	265.08	(-)143.49	363.90	265.07	220.41	(-)44.67
Total	1450.09	725.05		683.91	725.04	441.29	

(Source: Data furnished by Director ICDS, Gandhinagar)

15 This coloum is sum total of Coloums 4 and 5

16 Coloum 7 minus Coloum 3

17 Prescribed percentage of total expenditure (Coloum 2)

Thus, release of Central funds was less than the eligible share of expenditure incurred by the State. Short release of Central grant under Plan increased from ₹3.53 crore in 2007-08 to ₹44.67 crore in 2011-12.

The Government stated (September 2012) that quarterly Statement of Expenditure and Utilisation Certificates were being furnished to GOI from time to time, but reimbursements were not received.

2.3.9 Defective and incomplete financial records

2.3.9.1 Incomplete Grant Registers

In the selected eight districts, grants were released in four to five annual installments during the period covered under audit. To verify correct accounting of grants released by WCDD to Districts and Districts to Projects, Audit test checked Grant Registers maintained by DPOs and CDPOs of selected units.

Test check of Grant Registers of DPOs revealed that entries of receipt and disbursement of grants and date of release of grant to CDPOs were not recorded in the Registers. Similarly, at Project level, Grant Registers were not maintained or entries made were incomplete. Due to non/improper maintenance of Grant Registers, Audit could not verify correctness of accounts.

The Government stated (September 2012) that DPOs were directed to maintain Grant Registers properly.

2.3.9.2 Differences of figures of grant releasing/receiving units

The reconciliation of grants accounted for by receiving units was not carried out by releasing units. This has resulted in huge difference in release/receipt of grants by respective units. The Government stated (January 2012) that DPOs were directed to reconcile the difference.

2.3.9.3 Differences between closing and opening balances

Audit scrutiny revealed that in the Statement of Expenditure, there was a difference of ₹5.56 crore between OB of current year and CB of previous year in respect of five selected districts except DPO, Ahmedabad, where expenditure statements were not prepared for all the five years. DPOs agreed to reconcile the difference and intimate to audit.

The Government instructed (September 2012) the DPOs to get the difference reconciled.

2.3.10 Other financial irregularities

Scrutiny of records of Director/selected field offices revealed irregularities, shown in **Table-5** as follows –

Sl. No.	Nature of irregularity	Money value, if any	Remarks/Audit observations
1	Parking of funds in Personal Leger Accounts (PLA)	₹116.01 crore	Rule 193 of Gujarat Financial Rules, 2000 provided that money should not be withdrawn, unless it was required for immediate disbursement. Amount withdrawn and deposited in PLA increased from ₹22.13 crore (April 2007) to ₹116.01 crore (March 2012); thus funds were released without requirement
2	Irregular expenditure	₹1.04 crore	Amount was spent (2009-10) on printing of growth chart (₹94.94 lakh) and recipe books (₹8.74 lakh) against the grant of Information, Education and Communication
3	Excess expenditure	₹6.37 lakh	Against the admissible amount of ₹2 lakh per annum, Director booked ₹10.37 lakh (2009-10 and 2010-11) towards electrification and furniture
4	Unauthorised expenditure on inadmissible item	₹6.30 lakh	Secretary WCDD sanctioned (2008-09) purchase of car under monitoring and evaluation, which resulted in unauthorised expenditure on inadmissible item under monitoring and evaluation

Table-5: Details showing irregularities noticed

The Government stated (September 2012) that grants under the State Budget were released to the concerned DDOs on the basis of their estimated and planned requirements. As regards the irregularities, it was stated that all the DDOs and POs had been asked to provide details regarding the utilisation of plan/non-plan grants kept in the PLA.

Infrastructure

Angan Wadi Centre is the focal point for delivery of ICDS. In order to discharge the functions effectively, the AWCs require basic infrastructure facilities, such as buildings with store, kitchen and toilets, drinking water, utensils, furniture etc.

2.3.11 Absence of basic infrastructure

nities Out of 50,225 AWCs operational (March 2012), 20521 AWCs were being operated from non-Government buildings. Information on infrastructural facilities in respect of 2,664 AWCs was not available with the Director.

The Government stated (September 2012) that these 2,664 AWCs were being operated from non-Government buildings, which included rented buildings, school buildings, community halls, houses of AWWs, open-space and beneath trees. However, the details of which were not furnished by the Government.

Basic amenities were not available in sizable number of AWCs As such, some of the AWCs were working in open spaces or beneath the trees. Thus, the Government failed to provide proper infrastructure for locating these AWCs.

In the 123 projects in eight test checked districts (consisting of 18,510 AWCs), basic amenities (building, safe drinking water and toilets) were not available in nine *per cent* to 40 *per cent* of the AWCs, shown in **Table-6** as follows –

	No. of	N	Non-availability of basic facilities			
Name of District	No. of projects	No. of AWCs	Building	Safe drinking water	Toilet	
Junagadh	18	2,588	115	616	847	
Jamnagar	13	1,824	143	384	665	
Mehsana	13	1,896	17	367	217	
Sabarkantha	20	3,264	447	1,561	1,409	
Ahmedabad (Rural)	13	1,600	359	875	2,562	
Anand	13	1,979	149	221	179	
Surat	17	2,634	5	937	287	
Panchmahals	16	2,725	435	1,065	1,242	
Total	123	18,510	1,670	6,026	7,408	
Percentage			9	33	40	
State	336	50,225	2,664	17,281	18,321	
State average				34	36	

Table-6: Statement showing details of basic facilities not available in AWCs

(Source: Director ICDS, Gandhinagar)

Non-availability of basic infrastructure facilities in AWCs had adverse impact on the delivery of services to the beneficiaries. Data regarding provision of separate kitchen/store, furniture, play-ground, etc. was also not available with the Director.



AWCs were functioning in congested area, *kutcha* buildings and cattle shed



During field visits of AWCs of the selected projects, it was observed that though there were a few exceptions of well maintained AWCs, most of them were functioning in congested space, *kutcha* buildings and cattle shed.

The Government stated (September 2012) that action would be taken to solve the problems.



2.3.12 Slow progress in construction of AWCs

In order to provide proper accommodation to the AWCs, Government decided (August 2009) to construct new buildings with the financial assistance (loan) from the National Bank for Agriculture and Rural Development (NABARD).

The funds were placed (2010-11) with Sarva Shiksha Abhiyan for undertaking the construction of AWCs.

Details regarding number of units proposed for construction, its cost, progress of work, etc. (March 2012) are as given in **Table-7** as follows –

Construction of large number of AWCs was incomplete

Government share	₹15 crore
NABARD loan sanctioned (November 2009)	₹85 crore
Number of AWCs proposed to be constructed	3,333 units
Unit cost	₹3 lakh
Due date of completion	31 March 2012
Number of units completed (June 2012)	1,979 units
Number of units in progress (June 2012)	713 units
Number of units, construction not commenced (June 2012)	641
Expenditure incurred (June 2012)	₹85.35 crore

Table-7: Details showing construction of AWCs out of NABARD loan

The Director attributed non availability of land and site disputes, non finalisation of list of centres, local level problems, non-opening of bank account, etc. for delay/non-commencement of construction of the remaining AWCs.

The Government, while narrating the further progress achieved in completion of the works, stated (September 2012) that construction of AWCs was being undertaken with the State's own resources.

2.3.13 Unfruitful expenditure and blocking of funds on Mobile Vans

To cater to the needs of children of labourers, agarias and slums-dwellers, and those living in interior, scattered and tribal areas, etc., the WCDD released ₹2.21 crore for purchase of 46 vehicles for Mobile AWCs. The vehicles were allotted to District Panchayats/ Municipal Corporations, who were to bear the expenditure on maintenance including salary of driver and POL. Audit observations are shown in **Table-8** as follows –

Location	Value	Audit observation
DPO, Surat	₹2.50 lakh	Mobile van allotted (April 2010) was not utilised even for a day for want of fund for POL and salary for driver.
Surat Municipal Corporation, Surat	₹5 lakh	Two mobile vans allotted (February 2008) were uti- lised for survey of non-covered ICDS areas under Urban Projects 2 and 3; van for Urban Project-2 ran for 3,411km in seven months and van for Urban Project-3 for 4,372 km in nine months.
Vadodara Municipal Corporation, Vadodara	₹5 lakh	Two mobile vans allotted (September 2008, March 2009) to Urban Project 1 and 2 were not utilised for 21 months (Project 1) and 8 months (Project 2) due to non renewal of contract of supply of cooked food and irregular supply of ration respectively.
10 DPOs, 5 Municipal Commissioners and Development Support- ing Agency (Tribal)	₹1.72 crore	Director distributed (March 2011) the amount for purchase of 26 Mobile Vans costing ₹6.60 lakh each. None of the grantees purchased the vehicle as the local bodies concerned were not prepared to bear cost of POL and salary of driver.

Table-8

While replying (September 2012) the audit observations, the Government stated that services were being rendered through 46 mobile vans. The reply is not correct as test check of records revealed that five mobile vans were not in operation; further, mobile vans were also not purchased out of ₹1.72 crore sanctioned to 10 DPOs, five Municipal Commissioners and Development Supporting Agency.

Services under ICDS

Supplementary Nutrition Programme

The Supplementary Nutrition Programme (SNP) aimed to improve the health and nutrition status of children in the age group of six months to six years (6m-6y), pregnant women, lactating mothers and adolescent girls. SNP provided (January 2010) for supply of 500 calories and 12-15 gram protein per day for children between 6m-6y of age and 800 calories and 22-25 gram protein for malnourished children. Pregnant women, lactating mothers and adolescent girls were to be supplied 600 calories and 18-20 gram protein.

Supply of the food module comprised a variety of food items acceptable among children. Provision of breakfast in addition to one meal was also made (January 2010) for children in the age group of three to six years. Apart from this, food grains as Take Home Ration (THR) were to be distributed to children in the age group of 6 months to 3 years, pregnant women, lactating mothers and adolescent girls.

2.3.14 Targets and achievements

Beneficiaries left out from SN programme were 63.37 lakh The Supreme Court ordered (October 2004) to provide supplementary nutrition as per norms to all the eligible beneficiaries of AWCs. Audit scrutiny revealed that as against 223.16 lakh children aged 6 months to 3 years, pregnant women and lactating mothers enrolled (2007-12), target fixed was only 170.32 lakh beneficiaries (76 *per cent*) in the State. Out of these, only 159.79 lakh actually benefited, thus 63.37 lakh beneficiaries were left out. The position of categorywise coverage and uncovered beneficiaries in 32 projects selected for detailed scrutiny is as given in **Appendix-XI** and **Appendix-XII** respectively. Non provision of supplementary nutrition to all the enrolled beneficiaries defeated the objective of achieving universalisation of the scheme as envisaged.

While accepting audit observation, the Government stated (September 2012) that achievements had since started to improve.

2.3.15 Non-achievement of targeted nutrition days

Supplementary Nutrition was to be served to the beneficiaries for 25 days in a month and 300 days in a year. However, AWCs delayed submission of indents to Director which coupled with delay in distribution of ration by the suppliers led to non-serving of SN for up to 96 days during 2007-12.

2.3.16 Nutritional status

Percentage of children in red category showed increasing trend during 2007-12 (0.65 *per cent* to 4.66 *per cent*) as shown as follows.



As per National Family Health Survey-3 (2005-06) in Gujarat, every second child below five years, every third women and every second adolescent girl were underweight. However, despite providing SN to targeted children during 2007-12, Monthly Progress Report (March 2012) states that every third child was underweight.

The Government records revealed following reasons for static and high under nutrition –

The Government focused more on nutritional status of children in the age group of 3-5 years whereas maximum under-nutrition was noticed in children between 0-3 years as shown in chart below –



- The Government focused only on weighing and recording, but not much on counseling and intervention under Nutrition and Health Education Programme under ICDS;
- Limited focus on addressing long term under nutrition, which was largely due to long term food deprivation and maternal under nutrition (among one-third of mothers).

During Exit Conference (January 2012), the Government stated that convergence of various initiatives resulted in reduction of child mortality from 50 deaths (2008) to 44 deaths (2010) out of every 1,000 birth and decrease in maternal mortality rates.

The reply was not justifiable as, in spite of the corrective steps, the percentage of malnourished children had steadily increased during 2010-11, showing a reduction during 2011-12. However, in 80 tribal projects of 11 districts percentage of moderate (yellow) and worst (red) malnourished children during 2011-12 ranged up to 44 *per cent* and five *per cent* respectively.

The Government while explaining the efforts made in this direction, stated (September 2012) that under-nutrition is a multifaceted issue that needed to be addressed.

2.3.17 Supplementary nutrition to malnourished children

SN, as envisaged was not provided to children

d As per the prescribed norms, each identified malnourished child was to get 800 calories and 20-25 gram of protein per day. Scrutiny of records of eight selected districts revealed that despite 69,453 Grade-III beneficiaries identified as malnourished during March 2008-12, instead of the stipulated nutrition, the AWCs provided 500 calories and 12-15 gram of protein only to 25,673 (37 *per cent*) malnourished beneficiaries.

When pointed out, DPOs replied (June 2012) that the instructions would be followed in future. Thus, the scheme failed to reach 63 *per cent* intended beneficiaries and reached the remaining beneficiaries only partially.

2.3.17.1 Issuance of double quantity of ration

Further, in Ahmedabad, Anand, Junagadh, Sabarkantha and Surat districts, double the ration was provided (69,901 beneficiaries) against the 29,072 actual beneficiaries identified. The excess issue of ration ranged between eight *per cent* (Surat) and 933 *per cent* (Sabarkantha). No explanation was furnished in respect of issuance of excess ration and issue of ration to beneficiaries in excess of the identified number.

The DPOs stated that entries will be checked and correct position will be intimated to audit.

2.3.18 Quality of food

2.3.18.1 Non-implementation of micro nutrients norms

Government of India directives (January 2006) provided for supply of 50 *per cent* of micro nutrients as per recommended dietary norms through 80 grams of supplementary food to different target groups (6m-6y children, Pregnant and Lactating women and adolescent girls). However, this was not implemented in the State. CDPOs in the test checked projects stated (November/December 2011, June 2012) that a provision for expenditure on fruits (twice in a week) was being made in State budget (January 2010).

When pointed out, Government explained (September 2012) about the efforts made by them in this regard. The fact, however, remained that the GOI directives to provide 50 *per cent* of micro nutrients was not implemented.

2.3.18.2 Physical Monitoring of quality of food

Quality of food supplied was not as required

The Community Food Nutrition and Extension Units (CFNEUs) under the Food and Nutritional Board of the GOI were expected to visit AWCs to ensure the quality of food being served to the beneficiaries. However, in 18 out of 320 selected AWCs, CFNEU paid a visit only once in five years (2007-12). Samples of foods served were collected neither by the ICDS functionaries nor by CFNEUs for sending to Quality Control Laboratory (QCL) working under Food and Nutritional Board. DPOs attributed (November, December 2011 and June 2012) non-drawal of food samples to non-availability of vehicle and non-establishment of QCL in Gujarat. There were instances of supply of substandard food as under–

- The DPOs were to place the Dispatch Advice (DA) by 5th of every month with the flour mills for supply of the flour to the AWCs. The flour can be used for a period of 45 days after grinding of the wheat. During test check in Ahmedabad district, it was seen that flour was sent for testing after 20 to 22 days after grinding. There were cases of supply of flour after expiry of its life, in a few cases such flour had 15 grams of insects *per* 100 grams of flour. When such substandard flour was returned for replacement, the supplier re-dispatched it in new gunny bag after reprocessing. It was also reported that the reprocessed flour was not sent for testing thereafter. The Government stated (September 2012) that action had been taken against the supplier and security deposit forfeited.
- Renita Charitable Trust was providing prepared SN to AWCs under Urban Project-1 of Vadodara Municipal Corporation. There were reports in print/electronic media¹⁸ that earthworms, etc. were found in the food supplied by them. Also, the quantity/ quality supplied was short/substandard. But, food samples were not taken and the Trust was allowed to continue supply till July 2010. The Director stated that the CDPO was charge sheeted (August 2011) for lack of supervision.
- MLA, Talaja (Bhavnagar district) during her surprise visit (15 December 2008) to Valukad AWC No. 3, observed that only 16 out of the 43 children enrolled with AWC were present. Extreme dirt prevailed in AWC all around and spices contained worms and insects. The AWW was unavailable when the MLA made the visit. DPO Bhavnagar reported (July 2009) that the District Primary Education Officer who investigated (April 2009) the matter instructed the AWW to keep the kitchen clean by using powder and water.

¹⁸ Gujarat Samachar dated 31 July 2010, Divya Bhaskar dated 1 August 2010 and TV 9 News Channel

(Number of beneficiaries)

2.3.19 Nutrition programme for adolescent girls

The GOI launched for two years (2002-04), a pilot project of Nutrition Programme for Adolescent Girls (NPAG), in 51 selected districts of the country with 100 *per cent* Central assistance¹⁹, which was extended till 2009-10. In Gujarat, Dahod and Panchmahals districts were selected under NPAG.

Under the scheme, adolescent girls (11 to 19 years) weighing less than 35 kg were to be identified and provided 6 kg food grains per girl per month for three months free of cost irrespective of the financial status of their families. After three months, if their weight was found to be less than 35 kg, the same quantity of ration was to be provided for another three months.

Supervisors along with the AWWs were made responsible for checking the weight of five *per cent* of the girls and monitoring/reporting on the regularity of distribution of food grains from Fair Price Shops (FPS). The CDPO was to verify one *per cent* of cases randomly. There were significant shortfalls up to 48 *per cent* in achieving the targets, shown in **Table-9** as follows –

Year	Target	Achievement	Shortfall	Percentage of shortfall
2006-07	2,41,866	1,26,796	1,15,070	48
2007-08	1,96,296	1,13,124	83,172	42
2008-09	1,79,669	1,30,295	49,374	27
2009-10	2,57,520	1,49,578	1,07,942	42

Table-9: Details of ta	arget and achievement	t under NPAG
------------------------	-----------------------	--------------

(Source: Director, ICDS, Gandhinagar)

Further, there were no records at AWCs and Project Offices to show that the girls were weighed regularly. Verification by Supervisors and CDPOs was also not carried out. Government accepted (September 2012) the irregular/insufficient supply of foodgrain.

2.3.20 Coverage under Kishori Shakti Yojana

Shortfall ranging from 75 to 84 *per cent* in vocational training under KSY noticed The GOI launched (2000-2001) Kishori Shakti Yojana (KSY) as a component of ICDS for the benefit of girls from the age group of 11-18 years to provide them supplementary nutrition and vocational training in home-based skills. There was a shortfall of 5,84,604 in enrolment (2007-12) of eligible beneficiaries under Supplementary Nutrition Programme (SNP). Even out of the enrolled beneficiaries, 38,885 (2011-12) to 1,86,816 (2007-08) beneficiaries were not covered under SNP during the period 2007-12. Similarly, shortfall in imparting vocational training to enrolled beneficiaries ranged between 75 and 84 *per cent*. Thus, neither all the eligible beneficiaries were enrolled nor all the enrolled beneficiaries were provided with SN and vocational training thereby defeating the objective of the scheme.

19 Grants of ₹5.87 crore released and expenditure of ₹5.33 crore incurred during 2007-09

The Director stated (January 2012) that in all the categories, number of beneficiaries covered doubled in 2010-11 from the base year 2007-08. The contention of the Director is not acceptable as the objective of the Scheme was 100 *per cent* coverage.

The Government stated (September 2012) that since adolescent girls worked in farms and engaged in domestic work, they were not regularly attending AWC, which resulted in shortfall in coverage. The fact remained that large number of eligible adolescent girls were left out of the benefits of the programme.

2.3.21 Observance of Village Health and Nutrition Day

To reduce the maternal and infant mortality from 172 to 100 (*per* one lakh birth) and 50 to 30 (*per* 1,000 birth) respectively, the Government decided (January 2008) to strengthen mother and child health services through observance of Village Health and Nutrition Day (VHND). Audit observed that the Director had no information on number of VHNDs targeted and actually conducted.

The Director stated (January 2012) that Health and Family Welfare Department was the nodal department for observance of VHNDs and maintenance of records. The Director also stated that 3,39,978; 3,84,412 and 2,49,776 VHNDs were held during 2009-10, 2010-11 and 2011-12 respectively. However, this could not be verified from the records of Health Department as no information on VHND was available with the Department.

The Government stated (September 2012) that records in this regard were being maintained by the Health Department. However, since the implementation is undertaken at AWC level, non-availability of even basic data would be detrimental to its successful implementation.

Immunization programme

2.3.22 Immunization of children and women

There were deficiencies in immunization programme

Health check-ups under the Scheme included ante-natal care of expectant mother, lactating mothers and children below six years of age, especially those who were born with congenital defects or were severely malnourished. Record cards of pre-natal and post natal care were to be maintained and immunization was to be carried out for, children under six years of age in the project areas (against diphtheria, whooping cough, tetanus, polio, tuberculosis and measles) and expectant mothers (against tetanus).

The AWWs/AWHs were made responsible (January 2008) for motivating children and mother towards immunization. However, no records indicating number of children and women due for immunization and number immunized/ left out were maintained by AWCs. Records of the Health Department showed deficit ranging nine *per cent* (2009-10) to 21 *per cent* (2008-09) in immunization.

The Government stated (September 2012) that the Health Department has since introduced E-Mamta Mother and Child Tracking System to follow up the dropouts.

Health care

2.3.23 Non-supply of medical kits

Medical kits were not supplied during 2007-12 to AWCs Scheme guidelines stipulated (March 2000) yearly supply of Medical Kits, especially in tribal areas, to AWCs before the onset of monsoon to prevent outbreak of water-borne diseases among the children. However, such kits were supplied only once (May 2009) during 2007-12 in the selected districts.

Grant of ₹8.22 crore was released during 2009-12 to District Panchayats for purchase of the medical kits, but the kits were not purchased by the DDOs. Thus, immediate medical care was not available to the AWCs to treat children.

The Director stated (January 2012) that kits were distributed during all the five years by district level offices (2006-07 and 2009-11) and State Nodal Department (2007-09). However, such supplies were not traceable in the records of AWCs.

Further, the Director had not evolved any mechanism to monitor proper distribution of medicines. Even the annual report on the number of kits procured and supplied to AWCs by DPOs and sent to GOI, was not available with the Director.

The Government stated (September 2012) that except for the DDOs of Dahod, Jamnagar and Navsari, none could procure the kits due to its high price *vis-à-vis* the quantum of grant allotted. Hence, orders had since been placed with Central Medical Store Organisation, Gandhinagar for procurement of kits.

Pre-school and non-formal education

2.3.24 Pre-school education

Pre-School Education (PSE) is a crucial component of the package of services envisaged under the scheme, which aims at school readiness and development of a positive attitude towards education. PSE was to be provided in AWCs to children (3-6 years) through non-formal and play-way methods of joyful learning. To assist in imparting PSE, pre-school kits were to be provided.

2.3.24.1 Short coverage of pre-school education

Shortage of 21 *per cent* of AWC children joining pre-School education noticed

As per the data furnished by the Director, 34.28 lakh children (3-6 years) were registered (2007-12) in AWCs of selected districts for PSE. Of these, only 26.94 lakh (79 *per cent*) children attended pre-school as shown in Table-10 –

	Number of children			
Year	Registered	Attended	Shortfall	Percentage of shortfall
2007-08	6,59,691	5,09,418	1,50,273	23
2008-09	6,98,223	5,36,514	1,61,709	23
2009-10	6,48,627	5,03,858	1,44,769	22
2010-11	7,11,176	5,65,826	1,45,350	20
2011-12	7,10,375	5,78,748	1,31,627	19
Total	34,28,092	26,94,364	7,33,728	21

 Table 10: Children attended pre-school during 2007-12

(Source: Monthly Progress Reports of State)

The DPOs of the test checked districts attributed (November/December 2011, June 2012) shortfall in attendance to migration of parents belonging to labour class, children joining parents at work site, illness, family circumstances and laziness. However, no documents were found on record. The Government endorsed (September 2012) the above reply.

2.3.24.2 Non-purchase of pre-school kits

The Director provided (2008-12) funds to the tune of ₹15.98 crore to 26 districts for purchase of PSE kit at AWCs. However, PSE kits worth ₹6.53 crore (41 *per cent*) only were purchased (2008-12).

Scrutiny of records of selected CDPOs revealed that against eligible expenditure of ₹2.06 crore (2007-12) on PSE kits, 17 projects purchased PSE kits worth ₹35.11 lakh, while the remaining 15 projects did not buy kits. This resulted in short-delivery of the PSE component of the scheme.

No mechanism was in place to watch proper distribution of PSE kits as the Half Yearly Report sent to GOI on procurement and distribution of kits was not available with the Director.

The Director stated (January 2012) that kits were provided (2009-11) by UNICEF to 11,000 AWCs (22 *per cent*) of Banaskantha, Bhavnagar, Kachchh, Patan, Rajkot and Vadodara districts. Further, the kits were provided by the community to AWCs. The reply was not justified as there was no reason for the Director to release grants towards purchase of kits when the same was being provided by UNICEF/community.

The Government stated (September 2012) that efforts were being made to supply the pre-school kits.

15 out of 32 projects did not purchase preschool kits

2.3.24.3 Purchase of tri-cycles

The Director instructed (April 2011) for purchase of three to four tri-cycles within ceiling limit of ₹1,000 locally by AWWs.



Scrutiny of records of DPO, Junagadh revealed that ₹1,000 were credited in bank account of each AWW.

Though the CDPOs certified nonavailability of tri-cycles in local market, tenders for purchase of tri-cycles (7,731) were not invited. Instead the Programme Officer informally instructed one supplier of Ahmedabad to supply tri-cycles. In the absence of any specification prescribed by the Director, each AWW accepted poor quality of tri-

cycles, which were quickly broken. It was also observed that tri-cycles actually costing ₹250 per piece were supplied at the cost of ₹500.

This resulted in wasteful expenditure of $\gtrless12.02$ lakh, extra expenditure of $\gtrless6.01$ lakh, suspected malpractice in procurement and depriving the kids of intended benefits.

The Government stated (September 2012) that purchase of tri-cycles was being decentralised to take care of local needs and that purchase at DPO, Junagadh was being inquired into.

Nutrition and Health Education

Nutrition and Health Education (NHE) was to be provided to all women in the age group of 15-45 years through mass media and other forms of publicity, special campaigns, home visits by AWWs, short courses, demonstrations of cooking/feeding and utilisation of programmes of Ministries of Health and Family Welfare/Agriculture.

2.3.25 Household visit by AWWs

There was shortfall upto 26 per cent in AWWs house visits under Nutrition and Health Education For educating the target group, each AWW was required to conduct 125 house visits every month. Monthly Progress Reports of 320 selected AWCs revealed shortfall up to 26 *per cent* as shown in **Table-11** as follows –

Year	Target	Actual cover- age	Shortfall	Percentage of shortfall
2007-08	4,80,000	3,53,967	1,26,033	26
2008-09	4,80,000	3,67,159	1,12,841	24
2009-10	4,80,000	3,70,223	1,09,777	23
2010-11	4,80,000	3,71,019	1,08,981	23
2011-12	4,80,000	3,59,509	1,20,491	25

Table-11: Shortfall in visits of AWWs to household

(Source: MPRs of 320 selected AWCs)

The CDPOs attributed the shortfall of household visits of AWWs to meetings, leave and trainings.

The Government stated (September 2012) that increased emphasis would be placed on household visits and maternal counseling.

2.3.26 Demonstrations/Campaigns

Scrutiny of records of the selected CDPOs revealed that no slide/film show, short term demonstrations were held during 2007-12. The CDPOs stated that there was no such facility at districts/projects/AWCs level, but NHE activities were done by organising Mahila Mandal meetings, food recipe competition, cookery shows, celebrations of nutrition week, etc.

2.3.27 Shortfall in providing Nutrition and Health Education to adolescent girls

Details of adolescent girls²⁰ who received Nutrition and Health Education (NHE) during 2008-12 are shown in **Table-12** below -

Year	Number of adolescent girls enrolled under KSY	Number of adolescent girls received NHE	Shortfall	Percentage of shortfall
2008-09	5,11,570	4,43,182	68,388	13
2009-10	5,50,962	5,00,093	50,869	9
2010-11	7,11,040	4,79,496	2,31,544	33
2011-12	2,48,623	1,85,365	63,258	25

Table-12: Details of adolescent girls received NHE

It could be seen that shortfall in providing NHE to adolescent girls was up to 33 *per cent*. Thus, the scheme failed to achieve the intended purpose.

20 NHE to women (above adolescent to 45 years) were being imparted through Matru Mandal (mothers' meeting)

The Government stated (September 2012) that adolescent girls in rural areas joined their parents in farm and engaged in domestic work and therefore did not attend AWCs regularly. The reply of the Government is not justified as AWWs could not motivate the targeted group to participate in the activity.

2.3.28 Rajiv Gandhi Scheme for empowerment of adolescent girls

The GOI launched (March 2011) Rajiv Gandhi Scheme for Empowerment of Adolescent Girls or *Sabla*, merging the KSY and NPAG to address the multidimensional problems of adolescent girls. Using the platform of ICDS, *Sabla* was initially implemented in 200 selected districts across the country. In these districts, *Sabla* replaced KSY and NPAG. In the rest of the districts, KSY continued as before.

In Gujarat, Ahmedabad, Banaskantha, Dahod, Jamnagar, Junagadh, Narmada, Kachchh, Navsari and Panchmahals districts were selected for implementation of *Sabla*. Under the scheme, adolescent girls (11-18 years) were to be subdivided into two groups (11-14 years and 14-18 years). Interventions in health and personal hygiene were accordingly to be planned. Life skills education, nutrition and health education, awareness about socio-legal issues, etc. were also to be imparted.

The identified group leader-girls (*Sakhi* and *Saheli*) were to be imparted training as per the prescribed module at the project/sector level to serve as peer-monitors for *Kishori-Shakti*. The group leaders were to participate in regular activities of AWC, like providing pre-school education, SN, growth monitoring, etc. They were also to accompany the AWWs for home visits, as training ground for the future.

A training kit was to be provided in every AWC to assist adolescent girls in understanding various health, nutrition, social and legal issues. The cost of each kit was fixed at ₹1,000. There was a provision for a new kit every year. Scrutiny of records revealed that –

- Of the nine districts, the scheme was not implemented in Ahmedabad, Narmada and Kachchh districts during 2010-11;
- Of the 5.06 lakh adolescent girls enrolled (2011-12) under Sabla, 0.72 lakh girls (14 per cent) were found malnourished. SN was provided for only 220 days leaving a shortfall of 80 days (27 per cent). Iron Folic Acid tablets were provided to 2.19 lakh girls (shortfall 2.87 lakh 57 per cent); and health check-up was carried out for 2.60 lakh girls (shortfall 2.46 lakh: 49 per cent).
- As against 5.06 lakh adolescent girls enrolled (2011-12), vocational training was imparted to 4,404 girls leaving shortfall of 5.01 lakh (99 per cent).

As against 20,696 AWCs implementing Sabla (2011-12) training kits were provided to 1,728 AWCs, leaving a shortfall of 18,968 (92 per cent) depriving girls of learning.

In response, the Government furnished (September 2012) reply stating that as against the enrolment of 5.06 lakh adolescent girls, Iron Folic Acid tablets were given to 5.47 lakh girls (108 *per cent*). The reply is not correct, since the records made available to audit clearly showed that the tablets were provided to 2.19 lakh girls only.

Information, Education and Communication

2.3.29 Non-implementation of Information, Education and Communication component

The objectives of the Information, Education and Communication (IEC) were to –

- (i) Create awareness and build up image of the ICDS programme;
- (ii) Stimulate demand for ICDS;
- (iii) Effect and sustain behavioral and attitudinal changes in child caring, nutrition and health; and
- (iv) Muster and sustain community participation.

To achieve these objectives, various activities were to be taken up. GOI prescribed a financial limit of ₹25,000 per project per annum (up to 2008-09) and ₹1,000 per annum per AWC (2009-10 onwards) for implementation of the programme.

Scrutiny of records revealed that against budget estimates of ₹16.03 crore (2007-12), only ₹7.67 lakh was spent on IEC at the departmental level. This meager expenditure had little impact since even the documentary film prepared (2010-11) at a cost of ₹7.67 lakh was not shown at the district/project/AWC level due to non availability of film projectors.

During Exit Conference (January 2012) Government stated that film was in the form of CD which was distributed to Anganwadi Training Centres for display during training and the film was also shown during *Mahila Sammelans*.

Scrutiny of records of selected CDPOs revealed that while 16 projects had incurred expenditure of ₹19.96 lakh on wall paintings and pamphlets as against eligible expenditure of ₹167.56 lakh (2007-12), no activities were carried out by remaining 16 projects. Thus, the awareness programme was not given due importance.

Implementation of awareness programme was unsatisfactory The Government stated (September 2012) that a large number of activities were being carried out in a decentralised manner at the district, block and AWC level. The reply of the Government is not correct as the information furnished at decentralised level did not show implementation of any such activity.

Manpower Management

Efficiency and quality of ICDS services largely depend on the availability of adequate number of trained supervisory cadre like CDPOs and Supervisors as well as grass-root level functionaries.

2.3.30 Shortage in key posts

Audit scrutiny revealed that as of March 2012, against the sanctioned strength of 54 CDPOs/ACDPOs and 220 Supervisors in selected projects, 34 CDPOs and 201 Supervisors were in position leaving a shortage of 20 CDPOs/ACDPOs (37 *per cent*) and 19 Supervisors (nine *per cent*). In 5,118 AWCs of selected projects, 116 posts of AWWs and 160 posts of AWHs were vacant (March 2012).

The Director stated (January 2012) that action to promote 25 AWWs as Supervisors was under process in concerned District Panchayats.

The Government stated (September 2012) that out of 52 vacant posts of CDPOs, 25 posts would be filled up through Public Service Commission and the rest by promotion from amongst the supervisors, for which the procedure would be completed shortly.

2.3.31 Training to ICDS functionaries

There were shortfalls in trainings to functional officers and staff

The ICDS Guidelines provide for imparting regular training to ICDS functionaries *viz.* induction training on initial appointment, job orientation training and refresher training. As of March 2012, there were 18 Agan Wadi Training Centres (AWTC) and one Middle Level Training Centre (MLTC) at Gandhinagar. It was observed that out of ₹18.67 crore earmarked (2008-12) for imparting training to ICDS functionaries, ₹14.58 crore was spent by the Department. The shortfall in training (2007-12) ranged from nine *per cent* to 27 *per cent* (functionaries) and 63 *per cent* to 89 *per cent* (refresher). The Director had no information regarding number of CDPOs deputed to National Institute of Public Co-operation and Child Development (NIPCCD) for refresher training courses.

The Government attributed (September 2012) shortfall to (i) non-attendance of the trainees due to personal reasons, (ii) non-relief of personnel by DDOs, (iii) non-allocation of batches due to vacancies in the AWTCs and (iv) suspension of training programme at one of the training centres due to administrative reasons and stated that efforts were being made to complete the training schedule.
Redressal of grievances

2.3.32 Non formation of grievance redressal Committee

District level grievance redressal committees have not been formed As provided in ICDS guidelines, State Government directed (June 2001) that district level grievance redressal committees having representatives of AWWs/ AWHs to solve the grievances and day-to-day problems of AWWs/ AWHs be constituted. The committee was to hold meetings every quarter and a reasonable time frame was to be set up for disposal of complaints. However, no such committee was constituted till April 2011.

During Exit Conference (January 2012) Government stated that such committees were constituted at the district level and two meetings were held (May, November 2011) by DPO, Surat. However, minutes of the meetings were not available with the nodal department.

2.3.33 Follow-up action on complaints

The Director had received 353 complaints (2006-12) from AWWs/AWHs/ MLAs on various subjects. However, the Director had not maintained any control register to monitor follow up action. As such, audit could not ascertain the status of the complaints.

Test check of 116 complaint files revealed that out of the 55 complaints on mental torture, only six were disposed of and rest of the 49 cases were pending with the respective District Development Officers (DDOs). Similarly, 42 out of 51 and six out of 10 complaints regarding corruption and quality of food respectively were pending with DDOs (March 2012). This indicated that action taken was inadequate for addressing reported irregularities.

The Director stated (January 2012) that no such control registers were required to be maintained in his office. The reply of the Director was not acceptable in view of the large number of unattended complaint cases.

The Government stated (September 2012) that complaint register had since been maintained in their office.

2.3.34 Monitoring and Evaluation

- The Co-ordination Committees (involving several departments like Health and Family Welfare, Social Welfare, etc.) under the scheme were required to meet monthly at the project and the district level and quarterly at the State level. However, in 32 ICDS projects and eight districts test checked, project/district coordination committees were not formed.
- The GOI guidelines (October 2010) stipulated field visits by CDPO and Supervisor at the rate of 20 *per cent* and 50 *per cent* AWCs respectively under their jurisdiction. Shortfalls up to 52 *per cent* (Panchmahals) and 50 *per cent* (Jamnagar) in visits of CDPOs and Supervisors respectively were noticed during 2007-12.

- For effective supervision of SNP, officers of the State Nodal Department were required to make surprise visit to AWCs. As against the target of 380 AWCs to be visited, officers of the State Nodal Department conducted 83 visits between August 2010 and March 2012.
- For health related services, State Level Coordination Committee (SLCC) meetings were required to be held. Audit observed that SLCC meetings were not held by the State Nodal Department. However, ICDS officers participated in the meetings held by the Director of NRHM. The Government stated (September 2012) that the Gujarat State Nutrition Mission has been launched as an umbrella programme and that many meetings were held in which representatives from both the departments participated.
- To ensure that all the children of AWCs enrolled in formal education, coordination between AWCs and the local primary school was necessary. Though State level details of the number of PSE children, who actually enrolled in formal education were available for the State as a whole, no data on the number of children eligible to enroll in formal education and the number of children joining schools, was maintained at district level.
- Audit observed improper maintenance of stock registers with unattested corrections, blank columns, pencil entries and unattested overwriting. Summary of beneficiaries registered, actually benefited and closing stock of medicines was not prepared. Due to blank columns in the stock registers, stock consumed could not be verified with respect to the number of beneficiaries.
- Half Yearly and Annual Progress Reports were not prepared by ICDS functionaries. In the absence of reports, performance of the department could not be assessed.

2.3.35 Best practices

Although coverage of ICDS increased in the last five years due to universalisation, the department could not provide adequate and trained manpower. However, the State Government could achieve following despite manpower constraints –

- Provision of seasonal fruits twice in a week to children of AWCs;
- Provision of a pair of uniform (sari, blouse) to AWWs and AWHs;
- Over and above the honorarium of ₹2,200 and ₹1,200 for AWWs and AWHs respectively provided by GOI, State Government sanctioned increment of ₹500/₹250 (October 2007) and ₹1,000/₹500 (May 2010) to AWWs/AWHs;

Despite constraints, State Government took certain good initiatives

- Introduced (2007-08) Mata Yashoda Award consisting of various citations and State Level Cash Awards of ₹51,000/₹31,000 for best AWWs/AWHs for exemplary work;
- Sanction of ₹200 per month per Anganwadi (2009-10) towards electricity bills;
- Provision of two LPG cylinders, stoves, idli maker to 49,926 AWCs at a cost of ₹33.40 crore for a pollution free environment in the AWCs; and
- Continuation of Balika Samrudhi Yojana for the benefit of girls, which was discontinued by GOI in 2006-07.

2.3.36 Conclusion

Efforts made to plan and open the required number of AWCs were found to be deficient which deprived of large portion of population from the benefits of ICDS. The proposal for additional projects based on revised population criteria was not forwarded to GOI by the State Government. Basic facilities of building, safe drinking water and toilets were inadequate in existing AWCs. Construction of new AWCs was slow. All the enrolled beneficiaries were not covered under the Supplementary Nutrition Programme. Availability of essential medical kits in AWCs and proper implementation of immunization programme was not ensured. Pre-school education of the children of AWCs was not ensured. Shortage in CDPO/ ACDPO and supervisor cadres and shortfall in field visits by CDPOs and Supervisors was also noticed.

2.3.37 Recommendations

- Planning process of new AWCs, such as timely submission of proposals, etc. may be ensured;
- Basic facilities in the AWCs may be provided and construction of new AWCs expedited;
- Supplementary nutrition to all enrolled beneficiaries may be ensured to tackle the issue of malnourishment and underweight among children;
- Essential Medical Kits may be supplied in accordance with periodicity; and
- Vacancies in CDPO/ ACDPO and supervisor cadres may be filled in and monitoring mechanism strengthened.

CHAPTER-III

COMPLIANCE AUDIT

This Chapter contains three thematic paragraphs on 'Functioning of Trauma Care Centres', 'Working of Anti Corruption Bureau' and 'Food Management in hostels for scheduled castes students'.

HEALTH AND FAMILY WELFARE DEPARTMENT

3.1 Functioning of Trauma Care Centres

3.1.1 Introduction

The Government of India (GOI), Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (MOH&FW) introduced (November 1999) a pilot project for developing a network of Trauma Care Centres (TCCs) to provide emergency treatment to accident victims. The project envisaged providing financial assistance for upgrading emergency services of selected Government hospitals. The project, however, had limited success on account of capacity constraints.

To overcome these constraints, GOI launched a Scheme (2007-08) to develop a network of TCCs all along the East-West and North-West corridors of Golden Quadrilateral of National Highways during 2007-12. The TCCs were to be developed in collaboration with the National Highways Authority of India (NHAI), Ministry of Road Transport and Highways (MORTH) and State Governments.

The Scheme envisaged construction of TCC buildings, development of manpower, purchase of equipments, establishment of life support ambulances and communication system at 12 hospitals identified by the MOH&FW. The hospitals designated by the State Government and approved by GOI (MOH&FW), were to be upgraded to Levels¹ I to III. The grants covered various components like civil works, equipment, manpower, communication systems, training, etc. depending on the level of up-gradation of the hospital.

The State Government executed (November 2007) a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with GOI for implementation of the Scheme. The scheme was implemented in Gujarat by the Commissioner of Health, Medical Services and Medical Education, Gandhinagar and the Deputy Director (Medical Services) was the Nodal Officer.

In Gujarat, MOH&FW selected (October 2007, August 2008) 12 hospitals (Level-II: seven, Level-III: five) for up-gradation as TCCs at a cost of ₹91.55 crore. As of November 2012, the GOI released ₹37.65 crore to these hospitals and an expenditure of ₹17.71 crore incurred.

¹ Based on the life-care facilities to be developed, TCCs were categorized Level-I (highest) to Level-III (lowest)

In order to ascertain the effectiveness of implementation of the Scheme, records of the Commissioner of Health, 12 Government Hospitals and Project Implementation Unit, Gandhinagar were test checked during April-October 2012.

3.1.2 Planning

In a meeting (September 2007) convened by MOH&FW, it was decided that State Governments would fix a time-frame for completion of design of buildings, agency for execution of work, requirement of equipments and its procurement agency. Audit scrutiny revealed that State Government had neither fixed any time frame for finalising the design of the building nor finalised any agency for execution of work, procurement of equipments or any plan for providing adequate manpower. As a result, none of the 12 hospitals could be made fully operational, the details of which are discussed in the succeeding paragraphs.

3.1.3 Execution of civil works

The Scheme envisaged renovation of existing hospitals buildings for TCCs. Civil works were to be carried out on certain TCCs with a view to upgrade them to the Level-II and Level-III hospitals so that TCCs could be made operational.

The civil work in respect of TCCs of Palanpur, Rajkot, Surat and Valsad were completed from funds released under a project started during the Ninth Five Year Plan while the work at TCC, Vadodara was completed out of State Government funds before commencement of the Scheme. Funds to the tune of ₹4.85 crore were released (January 2008, November 2008) to the remaining seven TCCs for civil works. The hospitals placed the funds (except Bharuch for which the work was entrusted to Gujarat Industrial Development Corporation (GIDC) in August 2009 and completed in December 2011) with the Project Implementing Unit (PIU). However, construction was delayed as shown in **Table-1** below –

 Table-1: Details showing position of execution of work of Trauma Care Centres

(Rupees in crore)

Sl. No.	Name of TCC	Amount released to PIU/ GIDC	Period	Date of work order	Tendered Cost	Due date of completion	Actual date of completion	Period of delay	Date on which possession handed over	Expenditure incurred till March 2012
1	Bhachau	0.65	April 2009	29.5.2012	0.79	28.2.2013	Work not started		NA	0.00
2	Bharuch	0.65	January 2008	27.8.2009	2.70 ²	26.5.2010	26.12.2011	579 days	6.8.2012	1.31
3	Himatnagar	0.65	March 2009	9.12.2009	0.65	16.6.2011	2.3.2012	260 days	Not handed over	0.90
4	Jetpur	0.65	March 2009	19.11.2010	0.54	23.8.2011	20.9.2011	28 days	15.11.2011	0.50
5	Morbi	0.80	March 2009	19.11.2010	0.61	15.2.2012	15.2.2012	No delay	26.3.2012	0.64
6	Porbandar	0.80	March 2009	16.12.2010	0.80	22.12.2011	30.3.2012	99 days	31.5.2012	0.80
7	Radhanpur	0.65	April 2010	9.11.2011	0.72	9.7.2012	Work-in- progress			0.13
	Total	4.85			6.81					4.28

2 The amount represent composite contract of TCC and Hospital; figures are not bifureated

Audit scrutiny revealed that -

- work at TCC, Bhachau had not yet started (January 2013);
- non-synchronisation of electrical work at TCC, Bharuch with civil works resulted in delay in handing over possession of the building;
- there was delay of about one year in obtaining Administrative Approval (AA) and Technical Sanction (TS) and 10 months in tender process, as a result of which construction of TCC, Himatnagar was delayed and possession has not been handed over;
- due to delay of about two years in obtaining AA and TS, the civil work of TCC, Jetpur was delayed;
- due to delay of eight months for obtaining AA and TS and over one year for tender process, commencement of work at TCC, Morbi was delayed;
- due to delay of two years in obtaining AA and TS, the work at TCC, Porbandar was delayed; and
- due to delay of 2½ years for obtaining AA and TS and one year for tender process, the construction work at TCC, Radhanpur has not yet been completed.

Thus, though the funds were provided well in advance by the GOI, commencement and completion of civil works of these seven TCCs were delayed.

The Chief Engineer, PIU attributed (March 2012) delays in completion of works to delay in crediting the funds in PIU account and non-fixation of any time schedule for completion of the work. The Superintending Engineer, GIDC also attributed (October 2012) delays to non fixation of time schedule for completion of work.

The replies are not acceptable as they were required to ascertain from appropriate authorities the time frame for completion of work.

3.1.4 Procurement of equipment

Procurement of equipments remained incomplete The Scheme envisaged procurement of high end equipments for providing immediate treatment like first aid, change of fluids, etc. to accident victims. With a view to speed up the purchase procedure, MOH&FW finalised (January 2009) the rate contracts in respect of eight equipments with Hindustan Latex Limited (HLL) for centralised procurement and the remaining equipments were to be procured locally. Funds to the tune of ₹19.06 crore were released to five TCCs for procurement of equipments. Details of equipments procured and available are given in **Table-2** as follows –

	Positio	on of availabil	ity of equipm	ent at TCC: Ye	s/No
Name of equipment	Palanpur	Rajkot	Surat	Vadodara	Valsad
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Equipments proc	ured through	Hindustan La	tex Limited	•	
Image Intensifier (C-Arm)-1 No	No	Yes	Yes*	Yes	Yes
3D Ultrasonography-1 No	Yes*	Yes	No	Yes	Yes*
Ventilator (High End ICU) with 6 channels-20 Nos	No	Yes	Yes	Yes (10 Nos)	Yes
Anesthesia Machine with Monitor 6-8 channel -2 Nos	Yes*	Yes	Yes	Yes (1 No)	Yes
Defibrillator 1 No	Yes*	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
100mA portable X-Ray machine 1 No.	Yes*	No	No	No	Yes
Multi parameter Monitor with complete monitoring system 1 No.	Yes*	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Equ	ipments proc	ured locally			
50mA X-Ray Machine 1 No.	No	Yes	No	No	No
OT Table-4segments translucent top with orthopaedics attachments-1 No.	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
CTG scan multi slice -1 No.	No	No	Yes	No	No
Cautery Machine-Mono and ; Bio Polar-2 Nos.	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes
OT Ceiling lightig shadowless-2 Nos.	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
High Vacuum succession Machine-2 Nos.	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
Standard Ventilator-2 Nos.	No	No	No	No	No
Pneumatic tourniquent-2 Nos.	No	Yes	Yes	No	No
Thoractomy instruments-1 set	No	Yes	No	No	No
Spinal surgery insgtruments-1 set	No	Yes	No	No	No
Power drill and power sq-1 No.	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Craniotomy instrument-2 sets	No	No	No	No	No
Splints and traction-2 sets	No	No	No	No	No
Lab Automatic Blood Gas Analyzer-1 No.	No	No	Yes	No	No
Automatic Bio Analyser-1 No.	No	No	Yes	No	No
Patient warning system-1 No.	No	No	No	No	No
Operating Microscope-1 No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Operating jead;ogjts-2 Nos.	No	No	İ	No	No
Flower's Bed-20 Nos	No	No	No	No	No
10 bedded step down/recovery units with 5 monitors (4 channels)	No	No	No	No	No
Rehabilitation-SW Diathermy, IFT machine, Cervical and Lumbar Traction and Physiotherapy	No	No	No	No	No
Fully functional Blood Bank and Microbiology facility	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Laminar Air Flow	No	No	No	No	No
Electricity back up with eight hours	No	No	No	Yes≠	No

Table-2 showing details of equipments procured

(*Procured through CMSO, Gandhinagar; with GOI funds)

Audit scrutiny revealed that -

- The Government of India released ₹19.06 crore³, against which only equipments worth ₹9.98 crore⁴ were procured by these TCCs;
- No action was taken on the indents forwarded (June 2008 to December 2011) by the TCCs to the Central Medical Stores Organisation (CMSO) and Deputy Director;
- TCCs Porbandar, Radhanpur, Vadodara and Valsad procured 35 ventilators (March 2009 to March 2010) from HLL at an aggregate cost of ₹3.97 crore without compressors. TCCs Vadodara and Valsad procured compressor in February 2012 (with delay of 31 months) and April 2012 (with delay of 28 months) respectively. The ventilators at Porbandar and Radhanpur are still lying idle (October 2012);



- unopened (January 2013) at TCC, Porbandar
- The TCC, Porbandar already had one C-Arm Image Intensifier; despite this the TCC took delivery of five C-Arm Image Intensifiers from HLL at a cost of ₹25.21 lakh without requirement;
- The equipments procured (March, August 2009) were installed (April, May and August 2010) with delays ranging from eight to 13 months;
- The eight equipments (₹42.35 crore) to be procured from HLL were not received; and
- Though the civil works of five TCCs were completed (2011-12) and funds were available, the required quantities of high end equipments were not procured by these TCCs;
- Further, it was observed that TCC, Radhanpur received equipments from HLL, but were lying idle as the civil work was not completed.

^{3 ₹4.34} crore each to TCCs Palanpur, Rajkot, Surat, Valsad and ₹1.70 crore for Vadodara

⁴ Palanpur (₹0.01 crore), Rajkot (₹2.96 crore), Surat (₹4.05 crore) and Valsad (₹2.96 crore)

The Government stated (November 2012) that CMSO issued Acceptance of Tender (March 2009) for purchase of some of the equipments. It was also stated that since HLL had not supplied all the 11 equipments, procedure for purchase of remaining equipments through CMSO was under process. It was stated that equipments received at TCC, Porbandar and Radhanpur were being transferred to needy hospitals for better utilisation.

The reply of the Government is not acceptable as concerted efforts were not made to synchronise procurement of the equipments along with construction of TCCs since the launch of the Scheme in 2007-08.

3.1.5 Non establishment of communication linkage

The MOU signed between the GOI and the State Government provides that Ministry of Road Transport and Highways (MORTH) will provide one ambulance to each TCC. The implementation strategy of MOH&FW included establishing communication linkage with mobile units, highway locations and the designated trauma centres. Audit scrutiny revealed that except Palanpur, MORTH provided ambulances to all the TCCs. However, barring Porbandar, Surat and Valsad, no other TCC established communication linkage with ambulances, highway locations and TCCs.

3.1.6 Non development of Trauma Information system

The strategy of MOHFW includes development and maintenance of State Wide National Trauma Information Management System (Trauma Registry) and the State Government shall ensure that all data related to injury surveillance was computerised and made available to GOI. Audit scrutiny revealed that except Valsad, none of the TCCs developed Trauma Registry and generated Injury Surveillance Data.

3.1.7 Manpower

TCCs guidelines provide that GOI would meet the expenditure on manpower necessary during the project period (2007-12). Guidelines also provide that Level-II TCCs should engage 17 Medical and 82 Paramedical staff and Level-III TCCs should engage 13 Medical and 62 Paramedical staff. The liability of the staff recruited on contractual basis was to be taken over by the State Government after financial year 2011-12. Funds to the tune of ₹3.80 crore were released to Palanpur, Rajkot, Surat, Vadodara and Valsad TCCs.

Audit scrutiny revealed that required medical and paramedical staffs were not deployed in the five TCCs though they are already operational as detailed in **Table-3** as follows –

Norma af the most	As	Sanctioned	Dep	oloyment i	n Trauma	a Care Centre	es
Name of the post	prescribed by GOI	by GOG	Palanpur	Rajkot	Surat	Vadodara	Valsad
General Surgeon	3	2	0	0	0	0	0
Orthopaedic Surgeon	3	3	0	0	0	0	0
Anaesthetist	3	2	0	0	0	0	0
Casualty Medical officer	8	3	0	0	2	0	0
Staff Nurse	40	15	8	20	12	40	0
Nursing Attendants	16	5	8	16	2	0	0
OT Technician	5	2	0	5	0	5	0
Lab Technician	2	1	0	2	1	2	0
Radiographer	4	1	0	4	1	4	0
Class IV	15	15	9	15	6	15	2
Total	99	49	25	62	24	66	2

Table-3 : showing details of deployment of medical and para medical staff in TCCs

Against the GOI prescribed strength of 99, GOG sanctioned 49 posts and men-in-position ranged from two to 66

Thus, as against the strength of 99 prescribed by GOI, State Government sanctioned 49 posts, of which vacancies filled up ranged from two (two *per cent*-Valsad) to 66 (66 *per cent*-Vadodara). Barring two Casualty MOs posted in TCC, Surat, not a single medical officer was recruited in other four TCCs. Valsad had only two Class IV staff.

The Government decided (April 2007) to recruit the manpower for all TCCs centrally but after a lapse of three years, decided (February 2010) to allow Chief District Medical Officers to make recruitment locally.

Audit scrutiny revealed that –

- Medical officers and staff at TCCs constructed could not be recruited due to the remuneration offered. Further, lump-sum remuneration of ₹50,000 fixed (May 2011) to doctors was reduced to ₹35,000 (June 2011);
- Recruitment process for TCCs of Bharuch, Himatnagar, Jetpur, Morbi and Porbandar has not yet been commenced.

The Government stated (November 2012) that despite their efforts, due to shortage of qualified doctors across the State, the posts in TCCs could not be filled. The reply is not acceptable as the lump sum remuneration was low.

3.1.8 Training

As per the MOU, State Government would sponsor at least three nurses per identified institution for undergoing the one year programme for trauma care and on successful completion of such training, deploy these nurses only at the identified institutions. MOH&FW decided (September 2008) to provide the said training at Bhilai, Kolkata, Vellore and Malabar.

Audit scrutiny revealed that no staff nurse was nominated by the Government for the said training from TCCs of Palanpur, Rajkot and Surat where the staff were recruited. Thus, the Government failed to follow the conditions of MOU which resulted in lack of trained staff nurses for trauma care.

The Government stated (November 2012) that staff nurses working in TCCs are well trained and experienced for any emergency. The reply of Government is contrary to fact that nurses recruited for the TCCs of Palanpur, Rajkot and Surat, were not imparted one-year intensive training as envisaged.

3.1.9 Monitoring and evaluation

The MOU provides that a Monitoring Committee under the Chairmanship of Health Secretary shall review implementation of Action Plan at State-level after every two months during the first year and quarterly thereafter. However, compliance to the above instructions was not shown during scrutiny of records of Commissioner Health.

3.1.10 Conclusion

Despite availability of funds, the completion of civil works at seven TCCs was delayed mainly due to delay in obtaining administrative approvals and technical sanctions and non fixation of time schedule for completion of work. Though funds were released for procurement of equipments, the process was not completed. There were delays in installation of equipments procured. The required medical and paramedical staff was also not deployed in these TCCs.

HOME DEPARTMENT

3.2 Working of Anti Corruption Bureau

3.2.1 Introduction

With a view to strengthening anti-corruption organisation and their activities for better and effective handling of anti-corruption work, the State Government (Home Department) separated anti-corruption functions from Police administration and established (September 1963) Anti Corruption Bureau (ACB). The mandate of ACB includes investigation of bribery and corruption, embezzlement of Government money and other malpractices by making enquiries into complaints made by members of the public and Government. The ACB derives power from the Prevention of Corruption Act, 1988⁵ (Union Act). The ACB is working directly under the control of the State Government (Home Department).

The ACB was headed by Inspector General of Police (Director), who is assisted by an Additional Director, one Special Director and one Joint Director at State level. There were six regional offices (Ahmedabad, Junagadh, Mehsana, Rajkot, Surat and Vadodara) headed by Assistant Directors and 29 Police Stations, each headed by Police Inspectors (PIs). The jurisdiction of ACB extends to State and Central Government Departments, Boards/Corporations, Panchayati Raj Institutions, etc., but action on All India Service Officers can be initiated only with the approval of Government.

Test check of records of the Director, five Regional Offices (Ahmedabad, Junagadh, Rajkot, Surat and Vadodara) and nine Police Stations (Ahmedabad City, Ahmedabad Rural, Junagadh, Rajkot City, Rajkot Rural, Surat City, Surat Rural, Vadodara City and Vadodara Rural) were conducted between January 2012 and May 2012.

Audit findings

3.2.2 Budget Provisions and Expenditure

Budget provisions and expenditure of ACB for the period 2008-12 is as shown in **Table 1** below -

Table-1: Details showing Budget Provision, Expenditure and Excess/Savings during 2008-12

(Rupees in crore)

Year	Budg	get Provision	Exp	oenditure	Excess (+);	Savings (-)
iear	Plan	Non Plan	Plan	Non Plan	Plan	Non Plan
2008-09	0.75	6.62	0.63	6.64	(-) 0.12	(+) 0.02
2009-10	1.60	8.80	1.76	9.08	(+) 0.16	(+) 0.28
2010-11	4.19	10.87	4.15	10.81	(-) 0.04	(-) 0.06
2011-12	3.90	11.86	3.62	11.84	(-)0.28	(-) 0.02
Total	10.44	38.15	10.16	38.37	(-)0.28	(+) 0.22

(Source: Information furnished by Director, Anti Corruption Bureau)

5 This law was enacted by repealing the Prevention of Corruption Act, 1947 and the Criminal Law Amendment Act, 1952

The Director attributed (November 2012) excess expenditure of \gtrless 22 lakh (Non-Plan) during 2009-10 on pay and allowances (payment of arrears on the recommendations of 6th Pay Commission).

Operations

The objectives of ACB are achieved by laying traps, decoys⁶ and enquiring on the cases of disproportionate assets (DA).

3.2.3 Shortfall in achievements

There was short fall ranging from 32 *per cent* to 58 *per cent* in trap cases. The Government (Home Department) directed (October 2003) that ACB should increase the cases of trap/decoy/DA cases by 20 *per cent* every calendar year. Scrutiny of records revealed shortfall in achieving targets ranging between 32 *per cent* and 58 *per cent* during the calendar years 2007 to 2011 as shown in **Table 2** below –

Table2: Details showing targets, achievements and shortfall of operational activities

(Cases in number)

Year	Target	Achievements	Shortfall	Percentage
2007	244	165	79	32
2008	292	186	106	36
2009	350	182	168	48
2010	420	220	200	48
2011	504	210	294	58

The Director stated (April 2012) that one reason for the non achievement of target was frequent diversion of staff for Police *bandobast*⁷. It was also stated that shortage of manpower was taken up (January 2012, February 2012 and twice in March 2012) with the Government. The Director further stated (September 2012) that though each PI was given a 'smart goal' of executing four trap/decoy and one DA case, 15 PIs (out of men-in-position of 55 and 37 vacancies) posted in ACB headquarters had no such targets.

The reply of the Director is not acceptable as -

- (i) As 15 PIs (27 *per cent*) out of 55 were posted in ACB headquarters, a large section of police force remained unavailable for operational functions;
- (ii) Deployment of personnel in headquarters for non-operational functions was required to be considered taking into account the overall scenario of total output from operational work, which was in fact considerably less than targeted, resulting in reduction of headquarters work;
- (iii) Though jurisdiction of ACB was separated from Police Administration, the latter continued to exercise control over former by drafting their PIs for policing, which adversely affected the achievements of the former; and

⁶ On getting input of any particular person being habitually corrupt, fictitious persons are deployed with offer of bribe with intention to trap him

^{7 2303} mandays for PIs and 2150 mandays for Constables during 2009 to 2011

(iv) The matter of shortage of operational personnel was not pursued with the Government early and was done only during the last quarter of 2011-12.

The Director also stated (May 2012) that a report in regard to the efforts made by the ACB on Government instructions (October 2003) was being submitted to Home Department every month and no fresh instructions were received regarding targets. The contention of the Director was not correct, as the organisation is expected to carry out their functions according to the instructions issued by the Government and not to wait for further orders on the basis of their progress report.

The Government stated (July 2012) that the ACB was instructed to review the deployment of personnel in headquarters in connection with departmental inquiry, prosecution and administrative work.

3.2.4 Traps and decoy operations

The ACB resorts to trap (on receipt of complaint) and decoy (on receipt of complaint or information) operations. These operations against the delinquent officers/staff are carried out by the ACB on a pre-determined date, at a pre-determined place and at a pre-determined time in the presence of *panch*-witnesses specially drawn for the purpose.

Only 73 per cent
traps laid by
ACB succeededDuring the years 2007 to 2011, ACB registered 1,236 complaints of trap and
171 complaints of decoy. Against this, 906 cases (73 per cent) of trap and 36
cases (21 per cent) of decoy were carried out successfully.

The ACB attributed (April 2012) failure of trap cases to -

- Accused persons identifying the ACB officers/staff and *panch*-witnesses; and
- Accused persons refused to accept the bribe money due to doubt on the *panch*-witness, who remains present with the complainant.

As for decoy operations, ACB attributed failure to -

- Accused persons being habitual takers of bribe, collect money through agents and the agents unwilling to be a decoy; and
- When unfamiliar persons are sent as decoys, the delinquent Government servant hesitates to entertain them.

The Government stated (July 2012) that main reasons for failure of trap/decoy were (i) complainant becomes disinterested, if his work gets done, (ii) the public servants became more aware, suspicious and careful, (iii) public-servant-witnesses disclose the *modus-operandi* of the ACB to other public servants, (iv) complainant is a dis-interested party in decoy cases and (v) public servant may not accept money from complainant and only deal through touts.

The reply of the Government is not justified as no solution could be found out despite clear knowledge of the reasons of the failure, which resulted in failed efforts.

3.2.5 Delays in process of prosecution

3.2.5.1 Delay in completion of enquiry

There was delay in completion of inquiry in 129 out of 299 cases The ACB directed (January 1968) that investigation of the cases should be completed within 45 days of trap/decoy. Scrutiny of records of the selected nine Police Stations revealed that in 129 cases out of 299 cases, (43 *per cent*) there were delays ranging from 20 days to 990 days beyond the prescribed period of 45 days for completion of the investigation. The concerned PIs attributed reasons for delay to late receipt of required information from the controlling officers/competent authority.

The Director, ACB (July 2012) and the Government (July 2012) stated that delays were caused due to (i) delay in receipt of report from the Forensic Science Laboratory, (ii) delay in receipt of CD from the cellular operators regarding the telephonic conversation, (iii) corrective action proposed by the Director with regard to the lapses in investigation, (iv) transfer of incumbent investigating officers, which resulted in re-examination of the case papers by the new officer, (v) delay in recording statement of the complainant when he is stationed outside, (vi) delay in translation of papers in respect of Central Government employees and (vii) delay in collection of records.

The reply of the Director/Government is not justifiable, as these factors were necessarily to be taken care of and investigation/filing of charge sheet completed in the time frame fixed.

3.2.5.2 Delay in sanction for prosecution

The Government (Home Department) issued instructions (May 1998) that the concerned administrative departments should accord sanction for prosecution of the delinquents within a period of three months from the date of receipt of reference from ACB and where opinion of Advocate General is to be sought for, the time limit shall be four months.

Scrutiny of records revealed that as of the end of March 2012, sanction for prosecution was awaited in 30 cases, of which nine cases (involving Class-I and above officers, four; Class-II officers, five; and Class-III officials, two) were pending over four months, including one case which was pending since four years. In another case, ACB sought sanction for prosecution after five years. In test-checked Police Stations, delays ranging seven days to 190 days were observed (20 cases) for sanction of prosecution by the administrative departments.

Scrutiny of records further revealed that in all cases, the appropriate authorities were reminded one to three times of the matter. However, no record was produced to show that the matter was ever taken up at higher level for speedy disposal of proposals for prosecution. Delay in sanction for prosecution has the cascading effect of delayed filing of charge sheet in the Court and delay in bringing the delinquents to justice.

The ACB stated (July 2012) that delay in according sanction for prosecution was the subject matter of the concerned administrative departments.

Government stated (July 2012) that major factor for delay was related to clearance through Vigilance Commission for Class-I and Class-II rank officers. The concerned Heads of Departments also asked for more specific details about certain cases. The reply of the Government is not acceptable as the reasons are controllable.

3.2.5.3 Delay in filing charge sheets

Delays ranging from five days to 428 days noticed in filing charge sheet Instructions of ACB (October 1975) stipulate that the charge-sheet be filed within one month from the date of receipt of sanction for prosecution from the departmental authorities. Scrutiny of records of selected Police Stations revealed that in 30 cases, there were delays ranging five days to 428 days in filing charge-sheet in the Court.

The Government stated (July 2012) that delays were mainly due to (i) non receipt of permission in respect of all the accused for prosecution, (ii) receipt of technically faulty permission, which were required to be returned to the department for compliance and (iii) time consumed for making copies of the case papers, where number of accused persons are more. However, Government did not specify any action proposed to overcome the delay and ensure speedy filing of charge sheet.

3.2.6 Dismal results of prosecution

3.2.6.1 Delays in trial

Section 3 of the Prevention of Corruption Act, 1988 provides that the appropriate Government may, by notification in the official Gazette appoint as many Special Judges as may be necessary for such area or areas or for such cases or group of cases as the case may be, specified in the notification to try the offences punishable under the Act.

As of December 2011, there were 1,258 cases pending trial with the Special Judges, the oldest amongst them pertaining to two cases registered in 1981.

Scrutiny of records revealed that Government sanctioned (October 1996 to June 2010) setting up 13 Courts of the Special Judges. However, only three courts (Junagadh, Palanpur and Surat) were established (March 2012). In other places, Sessions Judges/Additional Sessions Judges/Assistant Sessions Judges, as the case may be, were discharging the duties of the Special Judges in addition to their regular duties resulting in delays in disposal of cases under the Act. ACB made a reference in the matter in November 2011 only. Thus, failure to operationalise the Special Courts resulted in delay in delivery of justice.

The Government stated (July 2012) that action was pending with Legal Department and meetings were held in November 2011 and July 2012.

3.2.6.2 High rate of acquittal

Scrutiny of records revealed that Special Courts disposed of 867 cases during 2007-11, of which mere 284 cases (33 *per cent*) resulted in conviction. ACB attributed (January 2012) high rate of acquittal to –

Delay in trial and passage of time resulted in contradictions in the deposition of the witnesses therefore, accused persons get benefit of doubt;

There were 1258 pending ACB cases, the oldest were the two cases registered in 1981

Out of 13 Special Courts sanctioned for trying accused in corruption cases, only three were established

Prosecution could secure conviction only in 284 out of 867 cases (33 *per cent*) during 2007-11

- Complainants/*Panch*-witnesses turn hostile; and
- While Public Prosecutors (PPs) did not argue efficiently in many cases, the advocates engaged by accused took advantage of loopholes in law and confuse the witnesses during cross-examination with advantage to the accused.

The Government stated (July 2012) that (i) matter regarding achieving higher conviction rate was reiterated during crime conferences, (ii) meetings were held with Public Prosecutors of various districts, (iii) legal experts were sanctioned region-wise for further strengthening prosecution.

3.2.7 Incomplete departmental proceedings

The Government (General Administration Department) directed (February 2011) quick and timely disposal of the departmental proceedings and also prescribed time frame for each stage. Accordingly, the maximum time limit admissible was 52 days (minor penalty) and 7½ months (major penalty).

Audit scrutiny revealed that of the 81 cases referred to the administrative departments for initiating disciplinary action, proceedings were finalised in 17 cases (21 *per cent*) only, which resulted into imposition of major penalty (two cases), minor penalty (three cases) and discharge (12 cases; 71 *per cent*). Further, there were 87 cases which were more than one year old pending with the departments (February 2011); of which 19 cases were over five years old and two cases over 10 years old.

The Government stated (July 2012) that the matter was being followed up with the concerned administrative departments to which the accused Government servants belong. The Government also stated that five and 10 year old cases were taken up as targeted cases for discussions during Secretary level meetings with the Chief Secretary so as to ensure early disposal of the cases.

3.2.8 Non-availability of adequate/latest equipments

In order to have effective operational preparedness, each ACB Police Station is required to have spy camera, voice recorder and other logistical instruments.

Scrutiny of records revealed that there were only two spy cameras and five voice recorders with ACB at the Directorate-level, which were old and of obsolete model. Also, there was only one operator for these equipments. The Director submitted proposals (November 2011) to Government for providing latest equipments to the headquarters and operational officers, which included lap-top, button (spy) camera with memory card and voice recorder, entry level server, etc., which was pending (March 2012). Thus, ACB was not equipped with latest instruments for efficient operation. The Director admitted (January 2012) that quality of their work suffered due to non-availability of instruments and manpower.

As against the equipments worth ₹38.61 lakh proposed, purchases to the extent of ₹60,000 only was made

The Director stated (November 2012) that a proposal for purchase of equipments worth ₹38.61 lakh was sent (2011-12) to the Government. However, the Government directed (April 2012) the ACB to make fresh proposal in the ensuing year. Meanwhile, one set of equipment costing just ₹60 thousand was purchased (January 2012) by re-appropriation from other heads.

3.2.9 Shortage of manpower

As against 340 functional posts, men-in-position was 235 (69 *per cent*), leaving a shortage of 105 personnel (31 *per cent*) as of December 2011 as shown in **Table-3** below –

Sl. No.	Category	Sanctioned Strength	Men-in-position	Vacancies
1	Deputy Director	1	0	1
2	Assistant Director	10	8	2
3	Police Inspector	92	55	37
4	Head Constable	145	119	26
5	Police Constable	92	53	39
	Total	340	235	105

Table-3: Details showing sanctioned strength, men-in-position and vacancies

The Government stated (July 2012) that staff position had since been augmented from 55 PIs to 58 PIs, from 119 Head Constables to 121 Head Constables and from 53 Constables to 61 Constables. The Government also stated that fresh sanction has been given for recruitment. The fact remained that there was no significant improvement of the staff position.

3.2.10 Shortfall in inspection

The Director instructed (November 2000) that each Assistant Director should inspect Police Stations in his jurisdiction every month, which was modified (May 2009) to once in every quarter.

Scrutiny of records of the Regional Offices revealed that there were shortfalls of inspection ranging from 38 *per cent* to 100 *per cent*.

The Government stated (July 2012) that Director, ACB and senior officers had been asked to be meticulous in completion of inspections at given intervals.

3.2.11 Ineffective Monitoring Committee

In order to co-ordinate the activities of ACB, Vigilance Commission, Intelligence Bureau, Central Bureau of Investigation and Continuous Vigilance Cell, Government (Home Department) constituted (August 2000) a three member High Level Monitoring Committee (HLMC) under the Direct Supervision of the Chief Minister. Composition of HLMC consisted of Additional Chief Secretary (ACS), Home Department, ACS, General Administration Department and Principal Secretary (Expenditure), Finance Department. The HLMC was to meet once in three month and submit report to the Chief Minister.

Inspection of ACB Police Stations by Assistant Directors ranged from 38 *per cent* to 100 *per cent* The HLMC was expected to see that the concerned departments themselves make inquiries on the corruption cases and if required, HLMC could also enquire about it. Broadly, tenders, contracts, appointments, purchases, etc. were to be test checked at random.

Scrutiny of records revealed that ACB was not aware of constitution of any such Committee nor had they received any inputs from HLMC.

While replying (July 2012), Government referred to details of formation of the Committee but did not give any details of the activities carried out. Thus, the very purpose of the constitution of such a High Level Committee was defeated.

3.2.12 Conclusion

The working of the ACB was sub-optimal as there was shortfall in achievement of targets and traps and decoy operations had limited success. There were delays in completion of the investigation, sanction for prosecution and filing chargesheets in the Court. Adequate and latest equipments were not available and there was also heavy shortage of staff which affected the working of the organisation.

SOCIAL JUSTICE AND EMPOWERMENT DEPARTMENT

3.3 Food management in hostels for scheduled castes students

3.3.1 Introduction

The State has a Constitutional responsibility of promoting the education and economic interest of the weaker sections of society and in particular of the Scheduled Castes (SC), Scheduled Tribes (ST) and Developing Castes (Other Backward Classes). In pursuance of this Constitutional obligation, various educational schemes were being implemented by Central and State Governments for the benefit of SC/ST/OBC students. One of the schemes was opening/ running of hostels for students of these communities. Students pursuing higher education were eligible to stay in the hostels free of cost till completion of their courses; the period of which ranged from three years to five years.

The Principal Secretary (PS), Social Justice and Empowerment Department was responsible for the implementation of the programme for Backward Class Hostels. The PS was assisted by the Director of Scheduled Caste Welfare (Director) at the State level and by the District Backward Class Welfare Officer (DBCWO) at the district level. House Master/Warden/Lady Superintendent of the boys/girls hostels were in charge of the hostels and reported to the DBCWO. There were 64 SC hostels in the State having intake capacity of 4,923 students, against which 4,044 students were on roll (31 March 2012). During 2009-12 an expenditure of ₹8.53 crore was incurred for providing food in the Hostels.

The mess arrangements in 39 hostels meant for Scheduled Castes students spread over 16 districts in the State were test checked during January 2012 to April 2012.

3.3.2 Irregular continuance of purchase contract

The Director delegated (June 2006) the powers for fixing annual messing contracts and rate contracts for procurement of provisions to District Level Purchase Committees (DLPC) by inviting open tenders.

The State Government instructed (September 1997) that procurement of items valuing more than ₹2.00 lakh could be made by inviting open tenders. Audit scrutiny, however, revealed that in nine hostels⁸ out of the 39 hostels test checked, the District Level Purchase Committees (DLPC) entered into rate contract during 2007-08 with a Gandhinagar-based supplier for supply of provisions. Instead of inviting tenders for the year 2008-09 and onwards, the DLPC renewed the rate contract year after year (March 2012) at the same rates and incurred expenditure of ₹40.76 lakh (2009-10), ₹34.06 lakh (2010-11) and ₹20.02 lakh (2011-12). The reason given for not inviting tenders was that wasteful expenditure on advertisement charges for invitation of tenders was avoided. However, avoiding advertisement charges cannot be taken as a reason for deviating from the established procedure.

⁸ Government Boys' Hostel, Adipur, Narsinh Bhagat Boys' Hostel, Ahmedabad, Government Boys' Hostel, Dholka, Government Girls' Hostel, Gandhinagar, Government Boys' Hostel, Gandhinagar, Government Boys' Hostel, Junagadh, Government Boys' Hostel, Keshod, Mahatma Gandhi Boys' Hostel, Rajkot and Government Boys' Hostel, Vadodara

3.3.3 Issue of ration without relating to consumption

The Mahatma Gandhi Boys' Hostel, Rajkot incurred an expenditure of \gtrless 1.72 crore for procurement of various items made through annual Rate Contracts (RC) during 2009-12. The RC conditions provide that the supplies should be accompanied by delivery challan. However, no delivery challan in respect of the supplies, based on which they were accounted for in the stock register, was produced to audit.

The hostel with an intake capacity of 410 students had an average of 360 students availing the mess facility. However, rations were issued to kitchen based on the intake capacity of 410 students, that too without assessing requirements as per norms⁹. When the same was pointed out in audit, consumption of some of the items was reduced¹⁰ drastically during 2011-12 in comparison with 2009-11.

The Government stated (December 2012) that bills were being received along with supplies and therefore, delivery challans were not being obtained. Since (i) supply of items without delivery challans was against the RC conditions and (ii) bills were received only against payments, the contention of Government is not acceptable.

3.3.4 Excess loss in cleaning and grinding of food grains

The Director fixed (June 1990) 10 *per cent* loss on cleaning of food grains, one *per cent* was for pulse and 2.5 *per cent* was on grinding of food grain. Subsequent to this, Director instructed (July 2007) that hostels should use fortified flour instead of purchasing and grinding grain.

Scrutiny of records of Mahatma Gandhi Boys' Hostel, Rajkot revealed that though the RC-holder supplied machine cleaned grains, the hostel accounted for loss of 11,945 kg wheat (2009-11) valued at ₹1.90 lakh, for which no reasons were assigned. Further, the hostel also incurred an expenditure of ₹1.05 lakh on grinding charges¹¹.

The Government stated (December 2012) that upon consumption of fortified flour, there were informal complaints of students regarding stomach disorder and therefore, wheat was purchased and processed. It was also stated that as per Director's order (June 1990) loss of 12.5 *per cent* was permitted on cleaning and grinding loss. The average loss during 2007-10 was only 0.10 *per cent* excess of permitted. The reply of the Government was not justified as (i) the food-material was not sent for examination and no action was taken against the supplier and (ii) the RC holder supplied machine cleaned grains.

3.3.5 Variation in expenditure on food and beverages

Audit scrutiny revealed that Shri Narsinh Bhagat Boys' Hostel, Ahmedabad (intake capacity 250 students) incurred monthly expenditure per-head of ₹843

⁹ Wheat flour-265 gm, rice-75 gm, rice for hotchpotch-80 gm, pulses-50-60 gm, oil-80 gm, butter oil-30 gm, vegetable-125 gm, spices for 100 people-1.800 kg

¹⁰ Average consumption of green chilly from 20-24 kg/day to 3 kg/day; garlic from 2.5-3 kg/day to 0.6 kg/day, onion 12-30 kg/day to 5.5 kg/day

¹¹ Apart from this, grinding loss of 500 kg wheat (valuing ₹8,000) was also accounted

and ₹982 on food and beverages during 2009-10 and 2010-11 respectively. As against this, Mahatma Gandhi Boys' Hostel, Rajkot incurred monthly expenditure per-head of ₹1,825 (212 *per cent*) and ₹1,724 (179 *per cent*) during the same period. Moreover, the per-head expenditure of another hostel (Government Boys' Hostel, Rajkot) located at the same premises at Rajkot during 2009-10 was ₹1,180 against ₹1,825 spent by the Mahatma Gandhi Boys' Hostel. The major items on which rate difference was observed were as given in **Table-1** below –

SI.		Rate in rupees per k	tilogram
No.	Item	Narsinh Bhagat Chatra- laya, Ahmedabad	MG Hostel, Rajkot
1.	Groundnut oil (15 ltr pack)	1117.00	1149.00
2.	Green vatana	36.72	39.55
3.	Chana Dal	35.89	38.04
4.	Local chana	32.83	34.85
5.	Vegetable ghee (15 kg pack)	931.00	971.00
6.	Chilli powder	109.00	155.00
7.	Turmeric	108.00	130.00
8.	Dhana Jiru	107.00	130.00

Table-1: Statement showing differences in rates noticed in respect of major items

The Government stated (December 2012) that combined advertisements were being invited at district level, but quotations with different rates were received in each city. It was also stated that eating habits differed from place to place and therefore there was no uniformity in the commodities purchased. Therefore no comparison of rates was being made with other centres. The reply of the Government cannot be accepted as the variation between Hostels in Rajkot and Ahmedabad was about 180 *per cent*. Moreover, the rate of Mahatma Gandhi Hostel is 55 *per cent* in excess of another hostel functioning in the same premises.

3.3.6 Variations in tendered rates for hostels at same location

Out of the 39 hostels test-checked, 30 hostels entered into contract for providing cooked food for the students. There was more than one hostel in big cities like Ahmedabad, Bhavnagar, etc. Though DLPC, being the centralised agency in each district was empowered to finalise the contract of mess and supply of provisions, the possibility of a composite tender for all the hostels in a particular city was not explored; instead, separate tenders were floated for each hostel in the same city.

Scrutiny of records of 12 boys' and six girls' hostels (1015 boys and 413 girls) in five districts revealed variations in mess charges from ₹124 to ₹397 per head per month in the contracts awarded. Compared to the rates of the lowest contractor, award of multiple contracts resulted in excess expenditure of ₹33.54 lakh.

The DBCWOs of Anand and Vadodara attributed (January 2012) variation in rates to lower intake of food by girls. The contention of DBCWOs was not

tenable as (i) Government/Director had not fixed lesser intake norm for girls and (ii) the tender floated specified uniform supply of food both for boys and girls. Other DBCWOs did not offer any reason for the variation in rates.

The Government stated (December 2012) that though combined press advertisements were issued, suppliers submitted separate quotations. It was also stated that since intake of food by boys was higher than that of the girls, quotations with less rates were received in respect of Girls' Hostels. The justification for large scale variation in messing charges was not supported by any study or standard fixed by the Government.

3.3.7 Excess payments to contractor

Terms and conditions of the contract for cooked food provide that where students did not avail food in the hostel continuously for three days or more, proportionate charges shall be deducted from the payment to the contractor. However, no mechanism was evolved to check continuous absence of any student for three or more days and payments¹² were made on the basis of the number of students on roll.

Further, in respect of the hostels at Ahmedabad each student was issued monthly food passes and students were required to authenticate on each occasion in the pass about the food taken by them. However, hostels continued to make payment without scrutinising the monthly passes.

Audit scrutiny of food-passes with attendance register and mess bills of four hostels¹³ revealed that, payment towards mess contracts were made for (i) periods when the hostels were closed on account of vacation, (ii) the period during which students were absent for three days or more or even for entire month and (iii) duplication of the name of same student in the same bill. This resulted in overpayment of ₹0.29 lakh during 2009-12 in respect of 92 cases.

The Government stated (December 2012) that action was being taken to recover the amount.

3.3.8 Excessive purchase of fuel

Abnormally excess purchase of LPG was noticed in MG Boys' Hostel, Rajkot In order to prepare food articles, Mahatma Gandhi Boys' Hostel at Rajkot had obtained LPG connection and incurred an expenditure of ₹19.69 lakh (2009-11) on account of consumption of 19,417 kg (2009-10) and 21,585 kg (2010-11). Intake of LPG during the test-checked two months (November-December 2010) was 4,139 kg consisting of 168 commercial bottles (19 kg) and 66 domestic bottles (14.2 kg), which was equal to the average eight LPG bottles daily for a hostel having average attendance of 360 students.

¹² Test check of records of Government Boys' Hostel, Amreli in respect of November 2011 revealed that there was an excess payment of 8,783 due to non-restriction of payment in respect of students, who remained absent for three days or more.

¹³ Government Boys' Hostel, Rakhiyal (Ahmedabad), Government Boys' Hostel, Ghatlodiya (Ahmedabad), PG Centre, Ghatlodiya (Ahmedabad), Government Girl's Hostel, Ashram Road, (Ahmedabad)

After it was pointed out in audit (May 2012), the Hostel obtained piped natural gas (PNG) connection (August 2011) and PNG consumption during August-September was 1,929 kg costing ₹0.57 lakh, which was equal to a daily average of two domestic bottles of 14.2 kg each. At this rate, average consumption of fuel would have been 865 kg per month and the excess procurement of LPG worked out to 19,772 kg costing ₹11.24 lakh at the prevailing rates.

The Government stated (December 2012) that considering the excessive consumption of LPG, PNG connection had since been obtained resulting in reduction of consumption of cooking gas. However, the Government had not taken any action on the excess consumption and the loss to Government on this account.

3.3.9 Irregular payment on AMC of RO plants

To provide safe drinking water to the students of the hostels, Director placed (February 2008) orders for procurement of 42 Reverse Osmosis (RO) Plants for 39 hostels at a cost of ₹16.13 lakh. The cost included ₹9,000 per RO Plant for annual maintenance contract (AMC) for two years.

The RO plants carried a warranty of the manufacturer for one year. Despite this, the Director awarded AMC with effect from the date of installation. This resulted in irregular payment of ₹1.89 lakh towards AMC for the period covered by warranty.

The Government stated (December 2012) that a Bank Guarantee of \gtrless 1.21 lakh was taken from the supplier and that the same would be released only after receipt of certification of proper installation of the RO plants. The reply did not cover award of AMC during warranty period.

3.3.10 Inoperative RO plants

Audit scrutiny of records of 12 hostels revealed that in three¹⁴ hostels RO plants remained inoperative from the date of installation due to insufficient supply of water. Further, as per specification of RO Plant, it could purify water having TDS upto 2,200 ppm. Audit scrutiny revealed that in seven hostels of Banaskantha, Kachchh, Mehsana and Sabarkantha districts, as inlet water had TDS of 2,750 ppm, the RO Plants failed to operate successfully.

Thus, installation of RO Plants without ensuring availability and required specification of water resulted in unfruitful expenditure of ₹4.61 lakh on their purchase. Besides, the students were deprived of potable water.

The Government stated (December 2012) that due to non-availability of sufficient water and non-availability of proper place for installation at the rented premises at Patan, RO plants were not installed. The reply further

¹⁴ Government Boys' Hostel, Bhuj and Patan and Government Girls' Hostel Patan

stated that it was the first ever attempt to supply pure water to the students by installation of RO plants with the same capacity at each centre. The reply of the Government was not acceptable as RO plants in three hostels had not been installed and the plants installed at seven hostels did not have the capacity to purify the water.

3.3.11 Excessive procurement of water at excessive rates

The campus of Mahatma Gandhi Hostel, Rajkot had 510 students. The hostel had 2" dia water connection from Rajkot Municipal Corporation (RMC) which supplied 5,000 litre of water daily. Since this supply was inadequate, the shortage was met by purchase of water through tanker from RMC and private suppliers. The hostel spent ₹79 lakh on purchase of tanker water during 2002-11.

Scrutiny of records revealed that the average attendance of the hostel was 465 for whom daily requirement of water worked out to 70,000 litre at the rate of 150 lpcd, as applicable to metros. The hostel had purchased 1.50 lakh litres (2009-11) water daily, leading to average consumption of 323 lpcd, which was 215 *per cent* of the norms. It was also seen that the campus remained closed for 15 days twice in a year due to summer and winter vacations, but water supply through tankers continued, for which no reasons were found on record.

Further, rate charged by RMC for 10,000 litre was ₹300. As against this DLPC entered into RC with a private supplier for supply of water at ₹465/10,000 litre, which resulted in avoidable expenditure of ₹10.84 lakh as compared to the rate of RMC.

A register was maintained in the hostel to record daily receipt of water; but the delivery challans in support of the actual arrival of the tankers were not produced to audit for verification. After the matter was pointed out in audit, the hostel discontinued (2011-12) purchase of water from the private party and was managing with 60,000 litre water received from RMC. Thus, the purchase of water from the private supplier and its utilisation were not free from doubt.

The Government stated (December 2012) that water was being procured for multifarious activities such as utilisation by the inmates, cleaning of the premises, gardening, etc. However, there was excessive usage/ wastage of water by the students due to keeping the tap open. It was stated that keeping a watch on students of such a big institution was not possible.

The reply of the Government was not acceptable as the *per capita* consumption prescribed was inclusive of all purposes. The Hostel purchased water during vacation periods and had entered into RC at a higher rate. Further, purchases were not properly accounted for.

As against the norm of 150 lpcd water, water at the rate of 323 lpcd was purchased in MG Boys' Hostel, Rajkot

3.3.12 Conclusion

The management of food in hostels for scheduled castes students was not up to the mark as provisions were procured without inviting tenders, delivery challans of supplies were not available and rations were issued to kitchen based on the intake capacity instead of on the basis of actual number of students taking food. Wide variation in mess charges paid to contractors was noticed. Supply of safe drinking water to students was not ensured.

Chandrand' Sh

(CHANDRA MAULI SINGH) Rajkot Accountant General (General and Social Sector Audit) Gujarat The

Countersigned

(VINOD RAI) Comptroller and Auditor General of India

New Delhi The

APPENDIX-I

Statement showing the details of year-wise outstanding IRs/Paragraphs as of 30 September 2012

Year	IRs	Paras
1992-93	11	39
1993-94	60	159
1994-95	66	175
1995-96	168	418
1996-97	157	454
1997-98	161	518
1998-99	180	459
1999-2000	218	610
2000-01	208	617
2001-02	307	917
2002-03	314	803
2003-04	433	1,325
2004-05	580	1,940
2005-06	690	2,533
2006-07	722	2,718
2007-08	776	3,386
2008-09	717	2,810
2009-10	1,068	4,248
2010-11	1,132	5,097
2011-12	766	4,956
2012-13	71	420
Total	8,805	34,602

(Reference: Paragraph 1.7.1 ; Page 8)

Note : These include 5298 IRs (23595 paragraphs) pertaining to PRI/LBA wing and 902 IRs (1549 paragraphs) pertaining to the Revenue Receipts Audit units related to Luxury Tax, Entertainment Tax and TDOs/ DDOs (Land Revenue).

APPENDIX-II	Details of Detailed Explanations pending as of 31 December 2012	(Reference : Paragraph 1.7.3; Page 8)
-------------	---	---------------------------------------

Sl. No.	Department	1999-00	2000-01	01-02	02-03	03-04	04-05	02-00	06-07	07-08	08-09	09-10	10-11	Total
1	Co-operation	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	0	0	0	0	01
5	Education	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01	02
3	Forest and Environment	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	0	01	0	01	03
4	Health and Family Welfare	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01	0	02
5	Home	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	0	0	01
9	Home (Transport)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	0	0	0	01
7	Labour and Employment	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	0	0	0	01
~	Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Development	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01	01	01	0	04
6	Ports	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01
10	Fisheries	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	0	0	01	0	02
11	Revenue	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01	0	0	0	01	03
12	Roads and Buildings	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01	0	01	01	04
13	Social Justice and Empow- erment	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01	01	0	0	03
14	Urban Development and Urban Housing	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	0	0	01	02
15	Water Resources	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01	01	01	01	05
16	Water Supply	01	01	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	01	01	01	06
17	Youth Services and Cultural Activities	0	0	0	01	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	01	02
18	Science and Technology	0	0	0	0	01	0	0	0	0	0	01	0	02
19	General Paragraphs	05	03	04	01	0	0	0	01	01	0	01	0	16
Total		90	04	04	02	01	0	01	60	60	07	60	60	61

⁽²⁾ Details shown against Sr. 19 (General Paragraphs) refer to the common paragraphs of general nature pertaining to various departments, which formally remain pending until the discussion /examination in respect of all the departments is completed.

Paragraphs to be discussed by Public Accounts Committee as of 31 December 2012 (Reference : Paragraph 1.7.4; Page 8) **APPENDIX-III**

			0 0	<	(2			
Co-operation 0 0 0 0 0 Education 0				0	0	01	0	0	01
Education 0 0 0 0 0 Forest and Environment 0 0 0 0 0 0 Health and Family Welfare 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home Home 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home Transport) 0			0 0	04	0	0	0	0	04
Forest and Environment 0 0 0 0 0 Health and Family Welfare 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home Transport) 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Energy and Petrochemicals 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Energy and Petrochemicals 0			0 0	01	01	02	03	01	08
Health and Family Welfare 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home (Transport) 0 0 0 0 0 0 Home Home (Transport) 0 0 0 0 0 0 Energy and Petrochemicals 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Labour and Employment 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel 0 <td></td> <td></td> <td>0 0</td> <td>01</td> <td>0</td> <td>01</td> <td>0</td> <td>01</td> <td>03</td>			0 0	01	0	01	0	01	03
HomeHome0000Home (Transport) 0 00000Energy and Petrochemicals000000Energy and Petrochemicals000000Labour and Employment000000Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment000000Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment0000000Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment0000000Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment00000000PortsPorts0000000000RevenueNeades and Buildings0000000000RevenueNotades and Buildings00			0 0	0	0	01	03	0	04
Home (Transport)0000Energy and Petrochemicals00000Energy and Petrochemicals00000Labour and Employment000000Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment000000Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment0000000Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment0000000Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment0000000PortsPorts0000000000PortsRevenue0000000000RevenueNoads and Buildings00000000000RevenueNoads and Buildings00<			0 0	0	01	01	0	0	02
Energy and Petrochemicals 0 0 0 0 0 Labour and Employment 0 0 0 0 0 0 Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- 0 0 0 0 0 0 Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- 0 0 0 0 0 0 Ports Ports 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Fisheries 0			0 0	0	01	0	0	0	01
Labour and Employment 0 0 0 0 0 Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- 0 0 0 0 0 Ports Ports 0 0 0 0 0 0 Ports Ports 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Ports Ports 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0			0 0	0	02	0	0	0	02
Panchayat, Rural Housing and Rural Devel- opment 0 0 0 0 0 Ports 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Ports 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Fisheries 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Nother Resources 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Noth Services and Cultural Activities 0			0 0	0	01	0	0	0	01
Ports 0 0 0 0 0 0 Fisheries 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Roads and Buildings 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Social Justice and Empowerment 0			0 0	01	02	01	02	0	06
Fisheries 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Roads and Buildings 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Social Justice and Empowerment 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Urban Development and Urban Housing 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Water Resources 0			0 0	02	01	0	0	01	04
Revenue 0 0 0 0 0 0 Roads and Buildings 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Social Justice and Empowerment 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Urban Development and Urban Housing 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Water Resources 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Water Supply Wouth Services and Cultural Activities 01 01 0 0 0 0 0			0 0	01	0	0	01	0	02
Roads and Buildings 0 0 0 0 0 Social Justice and Empowerment 0 0 0 0 0 Urban Development and Urban Housing 0 0 0 0 0 0 Water Resources 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Water Supply Worth Services and Cultural Activities 01 01 0 0 0			0 01	01	0	0	0	01	03
Social Justice and Empowerment0000Urban Development and Urban Housing00000Water Resources000000Water Supply0101010100Youth Services and Cultural Activities000000			0 0	07	90	0	05	02	20
Urban Development and Urban Housing0000Water Resources00000Water Supply010101010Youth Services and Cultural Activities0000Science and Trachactore00000			0 0	02	01	01	0	0	04
Water Resources 0			0 0	02	01	01	0	01	05
Water Supply01010100Youth Services and Cultural Activities00000Science and Trachedom00000			0 0	05	07	02	02	02	18
Youth Services and Cultural Activities 0 0 0 0			0 01	01	06	03	01	03	17
Colored Technology			0 0	0	0	0	0	01	02
	0 0	02 (0 0	0	0	0	01	0	03
21 General Paragraphs 05 03 04 01 0			0 0	01	01	0	01	0	16
Total 06 04 04 02 02			0 02	29	31	14	19	13	126

Note : (1) There are 28 departments in all. (2) Details shown against Sr. 21 (General Paragraphs) refer to the common paragraphs of general nature pertaining to various departments, which formally remain pending until the discussion /examination in respect of all the departments is completed.

APPENDIX-IV

Statement showing details of Coastal Police Stations constructed under CSS Phase-I

(Reference: Paragraph 2.1.10; Page 15)

(Rupees in lakh)

Sr. No.	Name of District	Name of Coastal Police Station	Date of completion	Expenditure incurred
1	Amreli	Pipavav	1.5.2009	49.09
2	Bhavnagar	Bhavnagar Port	10.6.2009	40.35
3		Bedi	21.5.2009	27.68
4	Jamnagar	Okha	28.1.2010	19.77
5	-	Vadinar	15.3.2008	23.52
6		Nava Bandar	6.1.2008	21.99
7	Junagadh	Somnath	3.10.2007	20.42
8	Kachchh	Mundra	6.7.2007	24.82
9	Porbandar	Navi Bandar	11.5.2008	29.94
10	Surat	Hazira	11.9.2007	25.52
		Total		283.10

APPENDIX-V

Statement showing status of Coastal Check Posts works under CSS Phase-I

(Reference: Paragraph 2.1.10; Page 15)

					(Rupees in la
Sr. No.	Name of Coastal Check Post	Name of District	Constructed with conven- tional/ pre- cast method	Date of completion	Expenditure incurred
1	Victor	Amreli	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
2	Harsad	Jamnagar	Pre-cast	25-6-10	6.89
3	Salaya Char Rasta		Pre-cast	10-7-10	6.89
4	Limbdi		Pre-cast	1-6-10	6.89
5	Amran]	Pre-cast	17-8-10	6.89
6	Jakhar Patia		Pre-cast	18-8-10	6.89
7	Kuranga Tran Rasta		Pre-cast	20-12-09	6.89
8	Jambuda Patiya	1	Pre-cast	15-7-10	6.89
9	Antroli	Junagadh	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
10	Maktupur]	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
11	Gadu		Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
12	Veraval Rayon]	Drop	ped	0
13	Devka		Drop	ped	0
14	Ghantia Tran Rasta		Drop	ped	0
15	Keshariya		Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
16	Samter Gram Tran Rasta		Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
17	Ghoghla		Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
18	Pata	Porbandar	Conventional	14-4-09	5.53
19	Odadar	1	Pre-cast	10-3-10	6.89
20	Miyani]	Pre-cast	17-12-09	6.89
21	Badej	1	Pre-cast	31-3-10	6.89
22	Kuchchhdi]	Pre-cast	31-3-10	6.89
23	Hazira	Surat	Pre-cast	30-5-11	6.89
24	Umargaon	Valsad	Conventional	30-4-09	4.83
25	Dandi		Pre-cast	27-8-09	6.89
	Cost of two CC	Ps construct	ed with convent	ion method	10.36
	Cost of 20 CC	CPs construc	cted with pre-cas	t method	137.80
_				Total	148.16

APPENDIX-VI Statement showing status of Coastal Out Posts works under CSS Phase-I (Reference: Paragraph 2.1.10; Page 15)

(Rupees in lakh)

		Name of Coastal	Constructed with	Date of	Expenditure
Sr. No.	Name of District	Out Post	conventional/	completion	incurred
1		D.1.	pre-cast method	_	< 00
1		Ralej	Pre-cast	18-4-10	6.89
2	Anand	Rahdari	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
3	A 11	Vadgam	Pre-cast	18-4-10	6.89
4	Amreli	Chanch	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
5		Kantyajal	Pre-cast	17-5-10	6.89
6	-	Bhadhuj	Pre-cast	28-7-10	6.89
7	Bharuch	Luvara	Pre-cast	15-7-10	6.89
8	-	Devla	Pre-cast	15-7-10	6.89
9		Gandhar	Pre-cast	28-7-10	6.89
10	-	Gadhda	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
11	Bhavnagar	Jashpara	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
12		Sartanpar	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
13	-	Dwarka	Pre-cast	26-11-09	6.89
14	Jamnagar	Kuranga	Pre-cast	20-11-09	6.89
15		Jodiya	Pre-cast	1-8-10	6.89
16		Vadodara-Jhala	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
17	-	Mul Dwarka	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
18	_	Loej	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
19		Siyad-Rajpara	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
20		Adri	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
21	Junagadh	Machhiyara Bara	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
22		Chikhli	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
23		Gunav	Conventional	10-8-09	6.57
24		Sangi-Jetty	Conventional	10-8-09	6.57
25		Akri	Conventional	10-8-09	6.57
26		Mohadi	Conventional	10-8-09	6.57
27		Mundra-Adani Port	Pre-cast	25-12-10	6.89
28		Chhachi	Conventional	10-8-09	6.65
29		Pingleshwar	Conventional	10-8-09	6.65
30	Kachchh	Aasharmata		Dropped	
31	Kachenn	Dholupir		Dropped	
32		Suthari	Conventional	10-8-09	6.64
33		Tuna	Conventional	25-7-09	6.74
34		Bhadreshwar	Conventional	25-7-09	6.74
35	1	Luni	Conventional	25-7-09	6.75
36		Ozal Machhivad	' 	Dropped	
37		Medhar	Conventional	30-4-09	4.90
38	Neveer	Dandi	Conventional	30-4-09	4.90
39	Navsari	Dholai	Conventional	30-4-09	4.89
40		Ratdi	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
41	Porbandar	Porbandar Port	Pre-cast	15-5-10	6.89
42	1 STOUNGUL	Gosabara	Conventional	14-4-09	5.53
43	Rajkot	Navlakhi	Conventional	2-5-09	6.71
44		Umarsadi	Conventional	5-5-09	4.83
45	Valsad	Kosamba	Contentionul	Dropped	
46	valsau	Maroli	Conventional	5-5-09	4.84
-10	Cost of 17 CO	Ps constructed with c			103.05
		COPs constructed with			172.25
		Total	- p-c cust method		275.30

APPENDIX-VII

Statement showing boat-wise patrolling/night patrolling carried out by test checked Coastal Police Stations (Reference: Paragranh 2.1.14.1 and 2.1.14.2; Page 21 and 22)

			ING	Relefence: Faragraph 2.1.14.1	al agi a]	PII 4.1.1.1.		.1.17.4, 1 (anu 2.1.14.2; rage 21 anu 22)	(77 N				
		Month/	200	2009-10	20	2010-11	20	2011-12	Total no					
Name of Coastal	Boat No.	year in	No. of	Actual	No. of hours	Actual	No. of hours	Actual	of hours	Actual hours of	Shortfall in patrolling	Total night patrolling	percentage of night	
Police Station		which boat received	hours to be patroll	nours of patrolling	to be patroll	hours of patrolling	to be patroll	hours of patrolling	to be patroll	patrolling	(in per cent)	hours	patrolling	
Bhavnagar Port	05-03	11/09	583	255	1600	355	1800	37						
	12-13	07/10	1	1	1250	214	1800	232	9583	1607	83	00	00	
	12-19	11/10	:	1	750	44	1800	470						
	05-04	02/10	233	53	1600	321	1800	85						
Bedi	12-12	05/10	:	1	1483	372	1800	498	9616	1669	83	408	24	
	12-18	10/10	:	1	006	00	1800	340						
	12-04	11/09	583	237	1600	23	1800	05						
Okha	12-07	02/10	233	24	1600	128	1800	187	10433	1346	87	64	05	
	12-16	09/10	:	1	1017	245	1800	497						
	05-01	05/09	1167	658	1600	105	1800	47						
Vadinar	12-06	02/10	233	07	1600	142	1800	408	11250	2519	78	00	00	
	12-14	07/10	:	1	1250	568	1800	584						
Nava Bandar	05-07	08/10	:	1	1133	220	1800	157						
	12-10	03/10	117	00	1600	427	1800	439	9383	1597	83	46	03	
	12-15	08/10	:	:	1133	46	1800	308						
	05-09	11/10	1	1	750	122	1800	343						
Somnath	12-02	60/L0	1050	149	1600	00	1800	00	10517	967	91	326	34	
	12-09	03/10	117	00	1600	180	1800	173						
	05-06	03/10	117	00	1600	99	1800	50						
Mundra	12-01	04/09	1400	425	1600	250	1800	69						
	12-11	03/10	117	00	1600	348	1800	574	16384	3617	78	138	04	
(Jakhau)	05-02	10/09	700	305	1600	519	1800	899						
	12-20	01/12	1	1	1	1	450	112						
Navi Bandar	05-10	03/11	1	1	150	00	1800	00						
	12-05	11/09	583	149	1600	505	1800	482	9566	1549	84	166	11	
	12-08	02/10	233	00	1600	78	1800	335						

APPENDIX-VIII

Statement showing details of available Police Staff in eight test checked Coastal Police Stations as of March 2012

Sr. Nos.	Name of Coastal Police Station	Particular	Police Inspector	Police Sub- Inspector	Assistant Sub- Inspector	Head Constable	Police Constable
1	Bhavnagar	Sanctioned		01	05	08	23
	Port	Men-in- Position		01	04	10	11
2	Bedi	Sanctioned		01	03	04	15
		Men-in- Position		01	03	05	10
3	Okha	Sanctioned		01	03	04	15
		Men-in- Position		01	03	06	16
4	Vadinar	Sanctioned		01	03	04	15
		Men-in- Position		01	03	04	10
5	Nava	Sanctioned		01	11	16	39
	Bandar	Men-in- Position		01	01	06	19
6	Somnath	Sanctioned	01	01	11	15	37
		Men-in- Position	00	01	03	04	19
7	Mundra	Sanctioned		01	03	04	15
		Men-in- Position		01	07	07	11
8	Navi	Sanctioned		01	11	15	37
	Bandar	Men-in- Position		01	05	12	25
Total Sanctioned			01	08	50	70	196
Total	Men-in Posi	tion	00	08	29	54	121
Gran	d Total Sanc	tion			325		
Gran	d Total Men	in Position			212		
Short	fall in perce	ntage			35		

(Reference: Paragraph 2.1.21; Page 26)

APPENDIX-IX

Statement showing details of available Crew Members in eight test checked Coastal Police Stations as of March 2012

Serial Numbers	Name of Coastal Police Station	Particular	Master	Serang	Engine Driver	Oilmen cum cleaner
1	Bhavnagar Port	Sanctioned	03	03	03	03
		Men-in- Position	02	01	01	01
2	Bedi	Sanctioned	03	03	03	03
		Men-in- Position	03	03	03	02
3	Okha	Sanctioned	03	03	03	03
		Men-in- Position	02	01	02	02
4	Vadinar	Sanctioned	03	03	03	03
		Men-in- Position	03	01	01	03
5	Nava Bandar	Sanctioned	03	03	03	03
		Men-in- Position	02	02	01	01
6	Somnath	Sanctioned	03	03	03	03
		Men-in- Position	01	01	02	02
7	Mundra	Sanctioned	04	04	04	04
		Men-in- Position	02	02	02	00
8	Navi Bandar	Sanctioned	04	04	04	04
		Men-in- Position	01	02	02	02
Total Sanc	tioned		26	26	26	26
Total Men-	in Position		16	13	14	13
Grand Tota	al Sanction				104	
Grand Tota	al Men-in Positio	n			56	
Shortfall in	n percentage				46	

(Reference: Paragraph 2.1.21; Page 26)

APPENDIX-X Statement showing different categories of BM Waste (Reference: Paragraph 2.2.9; Page 32)

Waste category Number	Waste category (type)	Treatment and disposal
1	Human Anatomical waste (Human tissues, organs, body parts	Incineration/deep burial
2	Animal waste (Animal tissues, organs, body parts carcasses, bleeding parts, fluid, blood and experimental animals used in research, waste generated by veterinary hospitals, colleges, discharge from hospitals, animal	Incineration/deep burial
3	houses) Microbiology and biotechnology waste (Wastes from laboratory cultures, stock or specimens of micro organisms live or attenuated vaccines, human and animal cell culture used in research and infectious agents from research and industrial laboratories, wastes from production of bio-logical, toxins, dishes and devices used for transfer of cultures)	Local autoclaving/micro- waving/incineration
4	Waste sharps (Needles, syringes, scalpels, blade, glass etc. that may cause puncture and cuts. This includes both used and unused sharps)	Disinfection (chemical treatment/auto clawing/ micro-waving and mutila- tion/shredding
5	Discarded medicines and cytotoxic drugs (wastes comprising of outdated, contaminated and discarded medicines)	Incineration/destruction and drugs disposal in se- cured landfills
6	Solid waste (items contaminated with blood, and body fluids including cotton, dressings, soiled plaster cast, lines beddings, other material contaminated with blood)	Incineration/autoclaving/ micro-waving
7	Solid waste (wastes generated from disposable items other than the waste (sharps) such a tubing's, catheters, intravenous sets etc.)	Disinfection by chemi- cal treatment autoclaving/ micro-waving and mutila- tion/shredding
8	Liquid waste (waste generated from laboratory and washing, cleaning, house keeping and disinfecting activities)	Disinfection by chemical treatment and discharge into drains
9	Incineration Ash (ash from incineration of any bio-medical waste)	Disposal in municipal landfill
10	Chemical waste (chemicals used in production of biological, chemicals used in disinfection, as insecticides etc.)	Chemical treatment and discharge into drains for liquids and secured landfill for solids

APPENDIX-XI

Category-wise coverage of SNP under ICDS scheme during 2007-12

Year	6m-3y (Children	3y-6y (Children	Pregnant Women and Lactating mothers		
		SN		SN			
	Enrolled	provided	Enrolled	provided	Enrolled	SN provided	
2007-08	203403	104906	192434	145036	75102	51029	
2008-09	205813	142449	194833	150462	83822	60540	
2009-10	178058	94142	171324	124070	69003	48565	
2010-11	188240	170428	172626	141649	77712	71759	
2011-12	184893	168667	165908	141647	78897	75609	

(Reference: Paragraph 2.3.14; Page 57)

Source: Monthly Progress Reports of 32 selected projects

APPENDIX-XII

Details showing shortfall in coverage of beneficiaries under SNP in selected projects

(Reference: Paragraph 2.3.14; Page 57)

(Figures in lakh)

Year	Number of beneficiaries enrolled	Number of beneficiaries covered under SNP	Shortfall in coverage of enrolled beneficia- ries under the SNP	Percentage
2007-08	4.71	3.01	1.70	36
2008-09	4.84	3.53	1.31	27
2009-10	4.18	2.67	1.51	36
2010-11	4.39	3.84	0.55	13
2011-12	4.30	3.86	0.44	10

Source: Monthly Progress Reports of 32 selected projects